# TRUMP AND THE ARAB WORLD

A First Year Assessment

#### Contributors

Gregory Aftandilian David B. Des Roches Charles W. Dunne Mustafa Gurbuz Imad K. Harb Khalil E. Jahshan Tamara Kharroub William Lawrence Joe Macaron Marcus Montgomery Yousef Munayyer

#### Editors

Zeina Azzam Imad K. Harb



Arab Center Washington DC المركز العربي واشنطن دي سي Copyright © 2017 Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. All rights reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied or distributed in any form or by any means, or stored in any database or retrieval system, without the express prior written permission of Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. No part of this publication shall be reproduced, modified, transmitted, distributed, disseminated, sold, published, sub-licensed, or have derivative work created or based upon it, without the express prior written permission of Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. If you wish to reproduce any part of this publication, please contact Arab Center Washington DC, Inc., at the address below, providing full details.

Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. 800 10th Street NW, Suite 650 Washington, DC 20001 www.arabcenterdc.org info@arabcenterdc.org

Ordering Information: Contact Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. at the address above for additional copies or for quantity ordering by corporations, associations, and others.

An electronic copy of this publication is available online at www.arabcenterdc.org

Printed in the United States of America First Edition

ISBN 978-1-947772-01-4

Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the authors' own and do not necessarily reflect the views of ACW, its staff, or board members.

All materials found in this publication have been prepared for informational purposes only. The information herein is provided without any representations or warranties, express or implied, regarding the completeness, accuracy, reliability, suitability or availability with respect to the publication or the information, products, services, or related graphics contained in the publication for any purpose. In no event will Arab Center Washington DC, Inc. be liable for any loss or damage including without limitation, indirect or consequential loss or damage, or any loss or damage whatsoever arising from loss of data or profits arising out of, or in connection with, the use of this publication.

# TRUMP AND THE ARAB WORLD

A First Year Assessment

#### **Contributors**:

Gregory Aftandilian David B. Des Roches Charles W. Dunne Mustafa Gurbuz Imad K. Harb Khalil E. Jahshan Tamara Kharroub William Lawrence Joe Macaron Marcus Montgomery Yousef Munayyer

#### Editors:

Zeina Azzam Imad K. Harb



Arab Center Washington DC المركز العربي واشنطن دي سي

## Table of Contents

| <b>INTRODUCTION</b><br>Khalil E. Jahshan   | Page 5   |
|--|----------|
| I. Themes in US Policymaking<br>Trump's Missing Human Rights Record in the Arab World<br>Charles W. Dunne                        | Page 9   |
| US Military Interests in the Arab Region: Sales, Stability, and Security<br>David B. Des Roches                                  | Page 19  |
| Countering Violent Extremism Programs under the Current Administration<br>Tamara Kharroub  | Page 29  |
| The White House, Congress, and the Arab World<br>Marcus Montgomery   | Page 39  |
| II. Issues in Subregional Relations<br>The United States and the GCC: A Steep Learning Curve for President Trump<br>Imad K. Harb | Page 49  |
| The Trump Administration and the Perils of Ignoring North Africa<br>William Lawrence   | Page 57  |
| US Policy in Syria: Assessment, Challenges, and Recommendations<br>Joe Macaron   | Page 65  |
| <b>Deciphering Trump's Policy Toward Israel-Palestine</b><br>Yousef Munayyer   | Page 73  |
| <b>The Trump Administration and Developments in Iraq</b><br>Gregory Aftandilian  | Page 81  |
| <b>US-Turkey Relations and Their Impact on the Arab World</b><br>Mustafa Gurbuz  | Page 91  |
| Trump's Miscalculation about American-Egyptian Relations<br>Imad K. Harb   | Page 101 |
| Biographies of Authors   | Page 113 |
| About Arab Center Washington DC  | Page 117 |

### **INTRODUCTION BY KHALIL E. JAHSHAN**



Arab Center Washington DC

#### INTRODUCTION

Khalil E. Jahshan

On behalf of Arab Center Washington DC (ACW), I am delighted to offer you this publication titled, *Trump and the Arab World: A First Year Assessment*. It includes eleven policy papers written by ACW analysts dealing with various aspects of current US policy toward the Arab world and the broader Middle East. The first four papers focus on general themes in US policymaking including human rights, military interests, countering violent extremism (CVE), and the interplay between the executive and legislative branches of the US government in formulating foreign policies in the region. The remaining seven papers deal with challenging issues in subregional relations with Arab countries in the Gulf Cooperation Council, the Maghreb, in addition to Egypt, Syria, Israel-Palestine, Iraq, and Turkey.

Donald J. Trump was inaugurated as the 45<sup>th</sup> president of the United States on January 20, 2017. As one who hailed from the business – and not political – world, audiences at home and abroad, including Democrats and Republicans, perceived him as lacking the basic literacy in global affairs necessary for conducting a robust American foreign policy, like many presidents before him. His nativist tendencies, political inexperience, and belligerent pronouncements have contributed to a chaotic American diplomatic scene, if not a radical departure from the conventional processes of policymaking followed by successive American presidents – assisted by diplomats and other national security professionals. No wonder, according to a CNN survey conducted in September 2017, only 36 percent of Americans approved and 59 percent disapproved of the way President Trump is handling foreign affairs.

Since his inauguration nine months ago, President Trump's novice approach to foreign policy has veered wildly from familiar positions to which the international community had grown accustomed, at least after the Second World War. He began his international forays with an overarching theme of "America First" by expressing doubt about the American commitment to essential alliances and norms that developed over many decades. A prime example has been his initial and, until today, tepid adherence to the principles of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) charter and the doctrine of nuclear non-proliferation. His constant resort to Twitter to announce unorthodox and poorly thought-out policy positions has sent unwanted messages about American preferences, such as his dangerous missives on the North Korean nuclear program, his recurrent threat to decertify the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) with Iran, his attempt to redefine the concept of national sovereignty, and his restrictions on the entry of Muslims from certain countries to the United States, to name a few.

On Middle East issues specifically, the president's positions have been as uninformed as they have been unorthodox. He waded into a dangerous crisis between members of the Gulf Cooperation Council by siding with one of the conflicting camps, in the process weakening subsequent mediation efforts by his own administration. He appointed an inept and biased team to broker a Palestinian-Israeli peace and broke with longstanding American policy that backed a two-state solution, thus upending half a century of American involvement in effecting an end to the conflict. He eschewed a central principle in US foreign policy – that of advocating for human and civil rights and democracy around the world – and instead emphasized cold interests, linking them with his "America First" mantra in domestic politics. That emphasis on

raw interests has helped support the revival and strong return of authoritarian rule in the Arab world and, indeed, in the Middle East at large. His policies on Syria, Iraq, Yemen, Libya, and other places are more haphazard and transactional than studied, thought out, or purposeful.

This volume is an attempt to pose a candid and reasoned assessment of President Trump's interactions with the difficult issues at the heart of American relationships with the Arab world. The writers have tried to take a bird's eye view of the Trump Administration's dealings with the region since last January, analyzing what they saw as seminal elements of each issue and relating what they perceived as possible future developments in American-Arab relations. Each analysis paper contains a set of policy recommendations that can benefit policymakers in the United States as well as those in the Arab region.

It is our hope at Arab Center Washington DC that this volume serves as another tool to better understand the Trump Administration's relations with the Arab world. We also hope that it may be used to warn against unsuccessful policy choices, encourage informed policy input, and assist American and Arab policymakers in improving American-Arab relations in the long term. For that, we are grateful to all contributors to this volume, particularly to Imad K. Harb, Director of Research and Analysis, for coordinating the project; to Zeina Azzam, Publications Editor, for her thorough editing; and to Nabil Sharaf, Public Relations Specialist, for facilitating the production. A personal word of gratitude goes to all members of the staff and interns for their individual contributions and assistance.

As a nonprofit, independent, and nonpartisan research center focused on the Arab world and on US-Arab relations, ACW remains dedicated to furthering the political, economic, and social understanding of the Arab world and providing insight on US policies and interests in the Middle East.

### I. THEMES IN US POLICYMAKING

Trump's Missing Human Rights Record in the Arab World

Charles W. Dunne

#### US Military Interests in the Arab Region: Sales, Stability, and Security

David B. Des Roches

#### Countering Violent Extremism Programs Under the Current Administration

Tamara Kharroub

## The White House, Congress, and the Arab World

Marcus Montgomery



Arab Center Washington DC

#### TRUMP'S MISSING HUMAN RIGHTS RECORD IN THE ARAB WORLD\*

Charles W. Dunne

The Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region remains the least free in the world, according to Freedom in the World report from Freedom House, the international human rights watchdog organization.<sup>1</sup> Out of a total population of 424.8 million people, fully 83 percent, or 352.5 million, reside in countries that are rated "not free," and the situation has deteriorated significantly in the years after the Arab Spring. The report notes that "in 2016, [the MENA region] demonstrated the depths to which human freedom can fall after decades of authoritarian misrule, corruption, and erratic foreign interventions." Factors in this decline include lack of political inclusiveness, economic cronyism and corruption, political violence by state and non-state actors alike, and sharp curbs on freedoms of expression, belief, assembly, religion, and the rule of law.

This appalling situation is not a matter of mere academic importance. Significant US interests are implicated in the success – or failure – of civic and political liberties around the world, and certainly in the Middle East. They are of utmost concern to the peoples of the region as well. Lack of essential freedoms, including just governance and human rights,<sup>2</sup> promote the rise of violent extremism and instability.<sup>3</sup> As a result, prospects for social, political, and economic development – the underpinnings of strong and peaceful societies – are all put at risk.

The conclusions of the Arab Human Development Reports sponsored by the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) are illuminating in this regard.<sup>4</sup> As the 2004 report states, "No Arab thinker today doubts that freedom is a vital and necessary condition, though not the only one, for a new Arab renaissance, or that the Arab world's capacity to face up to its internal and external challenges, depends on ending tyranny and securing fundamental rights and freedoms."<sup>5</sup>

The implications for US policy could not be clearer. As President George W. Bush acknowledged in his address at the 20th anniversary of the National Endowment for Democracy (NED) in 2003, "Sixty years of Western nations excusing and accommodating the lack of freedom in the Middle East did nothing to make us safe," he said, "because in the long run, stability cannot be purchased at the expense of liberty."<sup>6</sup>

The Trump Administration, however, has departed from the bipartisan Washington consensus on the promotion of democracy, liberty, and human rights, often to the delight of America's authoritarian allies and the consternation of oppressed societies who had hoped for better.

#### THE US AND THE INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS AGENDA

America's interest in expanding freedom has a long history. For Thomas Jefferson, as former Secretary of State Henry A. Kissinger writes in his book, *World Order*, "America was not only a great power in the making but an 'empire for liberty' – an ever-expanding force acting on behalf of all humanity to vindicate principles of good governance." President Woodrow Wilson supported self-determination and political freedom in his Fourteen Points speech of January 1918, declaring that the United States stands for the "principle of justice to all peoples and nationalities, and their right to live on equal terms of liberty."7

These general principles were reinforced by President Franklin D. Roosevelt's "Four Freedoms" in 1941,<sup>8</sup> which were incorporated in the Atlantic Charter later that year and became part of the US-UK alliance's official war aims.<sup>9</sup> The charter specifically endorsed the right of self-determination as well as "freedom from fear and want."

After the war, Roosevelt's widow Eleanor drew upon the Four Freedoms as chair of the UN commission that drafted the United Nations' Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which was adopted in December 1948 by majority vote of the General Assembly.<sup>10</sup> The Universal Declaration recognized that respect for and advancement of human rights were essential to creating a stable and peaceful world. It remains the gold standard for international human rights; it has been built into the constitutions of numerous countries and has inspired several additional agreements, which now have the force of international law. In short, therefore, American leadership has been instrumental in forging a broad global consensus on the importance of respect for human rights in the international system.

Advancement of the human rights agenda—notwithstanding frequent backsliding, lack of concern, and insincere lip service—has thus been a cornerstone of US foreign policy, as a matter of both principle and national interest. As Bush observed in his NED speech, advancing freedom is "the calling of our country."<sup>11</sup>

#### HUMAN RIGHTS RECEDING IN US FOREIGN POLICY

From its first days in office, the Trump Administration has signaled its intention to deemphasize human rights as it reshapes US foreign policy to conform to an emerging "Trump Doctrine" in which, inter alia, principles and values may be set aside if they appear to conflict with narrow conceptions of US national interests.<sup>12</sup> The approach is the very definition of the president's vow to put "America first."

The impact has been felt globally. As Thomas Carothers of the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace writes, the president "has moved with unprecedented alacrity, even enthusiasm, to embrace autocrats, many of whom were previously given at least a partial cold shoulder by the United States. Through such actions, Trump has reassured and emboldened autocrats across the former Soviet Union, Central and Eastern Europe, the Middle East, sub-Saharan Africa, and Asia."<sup>13</sup>

The president worked hard from the beginning to make sure there is no confusion about the new policy direction. During the campaign, Trump disparaged the idea of promoting democracy among authoritarian allies, announcing that the United States would, in the case of the Middle East, "promote regional stability, not radical change."<sup>14</sup> In his inaugural address he proclaimed that the United States would not seek "to impose our way of life on anyone," an assurance he repeated to Muslim leaders in his speech to the American-Arab-Islamic Summit in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, in May.<sup>15</sup> Instead, the United States would pursue a "principled realism" based not on advocating human rights or democratization, but "security through stability" and, at best, "gradual reforms."

#### TILLERSON DOWNGRADES DEMOCRACY AND HUMAN RIGHTS AT STATE

Secretary of State Rex Tillerson is proving instrumental in advancing the president's policy, and has taken a systematic approach to dismantling the human rights agenda of his own agency.

Symbolically, Tillerson skipped the rollout of the State Department's annual global human rights report in March, which secretaries of state traditionally attend unless they are traveling.<sup>16</sup> Less symbolically, the most senior human rights position in the department, that of Assistant Secretary of State for Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, remains unfilled (as do most of the Assistant Secretary slots). Proposed funding for the foreign affairs budgetary line item in support of "governing justly and democratically" was cut from \$2.27 billion in FY 2016 to \$1.59 billion in FY 2018, a cut proposed by the White House without apparent objection from the secretary.<sup>17</sup> (Congress has since moved to restore much of this funding.)

Tillerson has taken other steps toward downgrading State's role in the promotion of human rights and democratization. Like the president, he has drawn a distinction between advancing human rights and protecting the United States' core security interests. In remarks to State Department employees on May 3 he stated this plainly, drawing a distinction between American "policy and values."<sup>18</sup> He asserted that if policy is routinely conditioned on values, it "creates obstacles to our ability to advance our national security interests, our economic interests," thereby boiling down US policy in the Middle East to a "counterterrorism effort."

In addition, Tillerson reportedly ordered a fundamental change to the department's mission statement, which currently notes that the department will "shape and sustain a peaceful, prosperous, just, and democratic world."<sup>19</sup> The replacement draft would eliminate the words "just and democratic," an omission that appears entirely deliberate – and ready to be put into practice. According to a well-placed State Department source, Tillerson's office has instructed State and the US Mission to the United Nations that human rights will not be a priority issue for the United States at this year's UN General Assembly, even though resolutions critical of human rights abuses in North Korea, Syria, Iran, and Crimea – where the regimes in power are hostile to the United States – will be supported vigorously. Needless to say, broadly ignoring the human rights agenda, except when using it as a weapon against regimes that Washington does not like, does a serious disservice to those fighting for freedom globally. It also debases US moral authority on the issue more generally.

#### FREE PASSES FOR RIGHTS ABUSERS

To date, the administration's approach has typically afforded free passes to human rights abusers in the region, who understand the very clear message from Washington that human rights are a secondary concern, if they are a concern at all.<sup>20</sup> The president has underscored the message not only through his general policy statements but also through his pronouncements on individual countries and leaders. For example, Trump has praised Egyptian President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi, despite his severely authoritarian rule and the mounting human rights abuses on his watch. President Trump has evidently given up on helping to bring political stability and representative government to Libya, in which, he said, the United States has "no role."<sup>12</sup> During the visit to Riyadh in May, Trump told the king of Bahrain, Sheikh Hamad bin Isa Al Khalifa, that "there has been a little strain, but there won't be strain with this administration,"<sup>22</sup> thus emphatically abandoning concerns about human rights stemming from the repression of

Bahraini Shia and domestic political opposition.<sup>23</sup> (In March, the State Department dropped all human rights conditions on the sale of F-16s and other arms to Bahrain.)<sup>24</sup>

While assuring Arab leaders that his broader intentions do not include an assertive human rights component, Trump and Tillerson have made clear that US policy in the region is, first and foremost, focused on counterterrorism and the fight against a loosely defined "Radical Ideology."<sup>25</sup> The president reinforced this approach in his address on Afghanistan at Fort Myer, Virginia, on August 21.<sup>26</sup> There, he emphasized that "we will no longer use American military might to construct democracies in faraway lands or try to rebuild other countries in our own image. Those days are now over." By omitting any mention of nonmilitary means to promote democratic governance, the president implicitly rejected those, too.

#### THE FALSE STABILITY OF REPRESSION

The administration makes a mistake in assuming that repression is the price of success in the war on terror and that it is necessary to maintain political stability. The reality is quite the opposite. As many analysts have cautioned, maintenance of stability in the region will fail if it is based largely on the persistence of authoritarianism.<sup>27</sup> Pent-up demand for economic and political change and a widely shared conviction that government is rigged for the benefit of ruling elites are the factors that brought about the Arab Spring. The demands that fueled the uprisings,<sup>28</sup> by and large, have not been met, and "the social, political, and economic grievances – above all, the demand for human dignity and justice – that gave rise to the Arab uprisings six years ago are not going away," as one report notes.<sup>29</sup> Even more important, the main failures in the Arab region of "political stagnation, authoritarianism, and corruption are integrally tied to conflict and terrorism in the Arab region." As such, these basic grievances must be corrected in order to address extremist violence and instability, which are symptoms rather than causes of the region's problems.

Of course, this has not prevented regional authoritarians from largely ignoring such grievances and focusing instead on thwarting perceived challenges to their rule. Clever regimes have long managed to game the system, relying on the tried and true techniques of election rigging and imprisoning political opposition. Since the Arab uprisings began in 2011, these regimes have emphasized modern twists such as criminalizing online speech and broadening the definition of "terrorism" to encompass almost any words or actions that run afoul of the authorities or compromise "national unity, national security, public order or public morals," as Egypt's harsh new NGO law states.<sup>30</sup> In several countries, whether monarchies or republics, this includes laws against lèse-majesté, reinforced by vigorous self-censorship on well-understood topics considered off limits, such as discussion of official corruption.<sup>31</sup>

These tactics, by and large, have succeeded in the short run but are more than likely destined for failure in the longer term. To the extent that the United States chooses to ignore ongoing repression rather than acting to shape a more favorable regional environment for basic liberties, it risks bungling its response to the next wave of political unrest, unwittingly increasing risks to vital US interests. This would also deepen already substantial levels of international disapproval toward the United States, especially among critical constituencies such as Arab youth, opposition politicians, and civil society, which are crucial to the region's political future.<sup>32</sup>

#### AN EGYPTIAN EXCEPTION?

Interestingly, Trump may be starting to change course somewhat with regard to Egypt. The president intervened personally on behalf of Aya Hijazi, the American NGO worker jailed in Egypt, whose release he successfully demanded in his bilateral meeting with Sisi in April.<sup>33</sup> In August, the State Department notified the Egyptian government that it was cancelling \$95.7 million in economic and military assistance and placing an additional \$195 million of military aid on hold pending improvements in Egypt's human rights situation.<sup>34</sup> Possible reasons for the apparent reversal include Trump's anger with Sisi,<sup>35</sup> who, after providing assurances during his visit to Washington in April that the tough new law restricting the operations of foreign and domestic civil society organizations would not be signed, did just that in May.<sup>36</sup> US displeasure at Egypt's harassment of American groups and aid workers such as Hijazi and Human Rights Watch, which had to close its office in 2014 and whose website was blocked in September by Egyptian authorities, probably also played a role. Not least, Egypt's military ties to North Korea are a concern as well and might have helped prompt the aid cutback.<sup>37</sup>

It remains to be seen whether these moves mark a new activism on behalf of human rights in Egypt, and perhaps elsewhere in the region, or are merely an aberration from a more systematic downgrading of human rights in the Trump Administration's Middle East policy. Whatever the reality, the Egypt case bears watching as the administration's attitudes evolve.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

If the administration were persuaded to consider course corrections intended to bring policy more into line with traditional American support for human rights and democracy overseas, a range of options is available. The following possibilities just might appeal to a president who values unpredictability, scorns business as usual, seeks leverage against US opponents, and wants to advance international opportunities for US corporations, all in the service of placing America first.

- *The administration should stand up more vocally to the world's violators of human rights.* This includes North Korea, China, Russia, and numerous countries in the Middle East, including Egypt—in fact, quite a few of the violators are allies. It is true that the United States has important interests to protect that occasionally require tradeoffs, but these interests should not come at the expense of America's reputation for basic fair-mindedness and commitment to freedom, which has enhanced US leadership and influence. Despite its flaws, the US has an effective global voice that should be used. Washington should also pressure key regional allies on high-profile human rights cases more often, as Trump evidently did in the case of Aya Hijazi. Some of these involve Americans, such as the 17 US citizens convicted *in absentia* of felonies in Egypt for pro-democracy work, largely funded by the US government, in 2013.\* Many other specific cases merit attention as well, including the hundreds of political dissidents imprisoned throughout the Arab Gulf region.
- *Pressure and make use of the United Nations.* The United States should make reform and empowerment of the UN's human rights instruments a centerpiece of its plans to change the US relationship with the organization, which would

demonstrate the administration's commitment to reordering the way it does business internationally and afford Washington new opportunities to push back against serial human rights abusers. In addition, the United States should resist the temptation to pull out of the Human Rights Council and instead work to make it more representative of the world's democracies and less reflexively anti-Israel, one of Washington's key concerns.<sup>38</sup> Washington should also make greater use of the UN's Universal Periodic Review process, which provides member states the ability to review and express opinions on human rights conditions among world countries, and for the states under scrutiny to declare what they have done to fulfill their international legal obligations. All countries are evaluated every several years, so no one is left unexamined. The United States has typically been quiet in these proceedings, but it can and should speak up, not only to pressure foes but to put ostensible allies on notice that the United States is not indifferent to the suffering of their citizens—not to mention their future political stability.

- International civil society organizations, which include many prominent groups based in the United States, must be supported politically, rhetorically, and financially. These groups and their local partners have been victimized in recent years as part of the effort by authoritarian regimes to shut down any form of political opposition, including nonviolent criticism of objectionable policies. Many local NGOs are essentially friendly toward the United States and its support for human rights, and many have received funding from the US government for a broad range of projects focused on expanding civil liberties, political participation, and economic development.
- Enlist business in the struggle for human rights. International corporations have a mixed record in many of the countries where they operate and, in quite a few cases, are complicit in serious human rights violations.<sup>39</sup> Legal interpretations of the UN Universal Declaration have held that its provisions apply to corporations as well as governments, and many international covenants and initiatives, such as the UN Global Compact, have sought to bring corporate policies into alignment with universal principles of human rights.<sup>40</sup> Active cooperation between the Trump Administration and the corporate community to advance liberty both in the Middle East and globally can help support a credible US human rights agenda and burnish the international reputations<sup>41</sup> (and even improve the bottom line<sup>42</sup>) of US firms.
- Enhance bilateral cooperation with like-minded countries to press regionally and in international fora for greater accountability on human rights issues. Many potential partners are in Europe, and they may welcome a change in US direction at a particularly difficult time in trans-Atlantic relations. But there may be some surprising allies in places such as sub-Saharan Africa and Tunisia, which, according to Freedom House, is the sole Arab Spring country to transition from an autocracy to an electoral democracy.<sup>43</sup>
- Define a proactive agenda in the Middle East that appeals to a broad range of stakeholders as well as Arab publics in general. Entrenched Arab governments,

of course, do not want US advice on how to order their affairs, but there is a surprising market for US assistance outside the halls of power. According to a survey of a broad spectrum of Arab political experts in 2016, US assistance would be most welcome "in the realm of supporting institutional reform, technical assistance, and education," endeavors that would help address deficits identified by the Arab Human Development Reports as contributing to authoritarian dysfunction.<sup>44</sup> And, given the fact that 72 percent of Arabs express favorable opinions toward democracy, a clear and principled stance on this issue by the United States would bolster its credibility—its "brand"—in the long run.<sup>45</sup>

#### HUMAN RIGHTS: A WAY FORWARD

Despite occasional failings and neglect, the United States has been an advocate for broader freedom, even if at times it was alone in doing so. Such advocacy, while it does involve tough choices, has helped defend US security in the long term, stabilize its allies and the international system, and build the moral capital the United States needs to advance its broader goals. The president would do well to keep this in mind as he pursues his policies in the Middle East – especially the fight against terrorism – and take the opportunity to work with many potential allies in Congress, the NGO sector, and the international community to forge a smart strategic approach to human rights and democracy in line with America's values and supportive of its interests.

<sup>1</sup> "Populists and Autocrats: The Dual Threat to Global Democracy," *Freedom House*, January 31, 2017, <u>https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/freedom-world-2017</u>

<sup>2</sup> Eric Rosand and Alistair Millar, "Want a new counterterrorism strategy? Be careful what you wish for," *The Brookings Institution*, May 23, 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/05/23/want-a-new-counterterrorism-strategy-be-careful-what-you-wish-for/</u>

<sup>\*</sup> This is an expanded and updated version of an essay that appeared originally on the Arab Center Washington DC website on July 5, 2017, under the title, "A Case for Human Rights and Democracy in US Middle East Policy."

<sup>\*</sup> The author was one of them. Michele Kelemen, "U.S. Aid At Risk As Egypt Targets Democracy Groups," NPR, February 6, 2012, <u>http://www.npr.org/2012/02/06/146479725/u-s-aid-at-risk-as-egypt-targets-democracy-groups</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> David M. Robinson, "Remarks at the Geneva Conference on Preventing Violent Extremism," US Department of State, April 7, 2017, <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/cso/releases/remarks/2016/255681.htm</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Arab Human Development Report 2016," *United Nations Development Programme*, November 29, 2016, <u>http://www.arab-hdr.org/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Executive Summary: Arab Human Development Report 2004," *United Nations Development Programme,* February 13, 2004, <u>http://www.arab-hdr.org/reports/2004/english/execsummary-e%202004.pdf?</u> <u>download</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Remarks by President George W. Bush at the 20th Anniversary of the National Endowment for Democracy," *National Endowment for Democracy*, November 6, 2003, <u>http://www.ned.org/remarks-by-president-george-w-bush-at-the-20th-anniversary/</u>

<sup>7</sup> "President Wilson's Fourteen Points," *The World War I Document Archive*, January 8, 1918, <u>https://wwi.lib.byu.edu/index.php/President Wilson%27s Fourteen Points</u>

<sup>8</sup> "The Four Freedoms Speech," *Franklin D. Roosevelt Four Freedoms Park*, January 6, 1941, <u>http://www.fdrfourfreedomspark.org/fdr-the-four-freedoms/</u>

<sup>9</sup> "Atlantic Charter," Yale Law School: Lillian Goldman Law Library, August 14, 1941, <u>http://avalon.law.yale.edu/wwii/atlantic.asp</u>

<sup>10</sup> "Universal Declaration of Human Rights," *United Nations*, December 10, 1948, <u>http://www.un.org/en/universal-declaration-human-rights/</u>

<sup>11</sup> "Remarks by President George W. Bush," op. cit.

<sup>12</sup> Constanze Stelzenmüller, "At last: The Trump Doctrine, revealed," *The Brookings Institution*, June 5, 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/06/05/at-last-the-trump-doctrine-revealed/</u>

<sup>13</sup> Thomas Carothers, "Democracy Promotion under Trump: What Has Been Lost? What Remains?," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, September 6, 2017,

http://carnegieendowment.org/2017/09/06/democracy-promotion-under-trump-what-has-been-lostwhat-remains-pub-73021

<sup>14</sup> "Transcript: Donald Trump's Foreign Policy Speech," *The New York Times*, April 27, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/28/us/politics/transcript-trump-foreign-policy.html</u>

<sup>15</sup> "Transcript of President Trump's Speech in Riyadh," *Voice of America*, May 21, 2017, <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/trump-speech-in-riyadh/3864144.html</u>

<sup>16</sup> Laura Koran, "Tillerson skips release of annual human rights report," CNN Politics, March 3, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/03/03/politics/rex-tillerson-state-department-human-rights-report/index.html

<sup>17</sup> "Congressional Budget Justification, foreign assistance, supplementary tables: Fiscal year 2018," U.S. *Department of State*, May 23, 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/271014.pdf</u>

<sup>18</sup> Rex W. Tillerson, "Remarks to U.S. Department of State Employees," U.S. Department of State, May 3, 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2017/05/270620.htm</u>

<sup>19</sup> Josh Rogin, "State Department considers scrubbing democracy promotion from its mission," *The Washington Post*, August 1, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/08/01/state-department-considers-scrubbing-democracy-promotion-from-its-mission/?utm\_term=.eed4b1ecb940</u>

<sup>20</sup> Abby Phillip and David Nakamura, "Autocrats hear a clear message during Trump trip: U.S. will not 'lecture' on human rights," *The Washington Post*, May 22, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/autocrats-hear-a-clear-message-during-trump-trip-us-will-not-lecture-on-human-rights/2017/05/22/1c7328b4-3f0c-11e7-8c25-44d09ff5a4a8\_story.html?utm\_term=.78e5bcd69644\_</u>

<sup>21</sup> Stephanie Kirchgaessner, "Donald Trump remarks raise fears of US disengagement in Libya," *The Guardian*, April 21, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/apr/21/donald-trump-remarks-raise-fears-of-us-disengagement-in-libya</u>

<sup>22</sup> "Trump says ties with Bahrain won't be strained anymore," *Reuters*, May 21, 2017, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-saudi-bahrain-idUSKCN18H05Y</u>

<sup>23</sup> "Bahrain," *Human Rights Watch*, accessed October 10, 2017, <u>https://www.hrw.org/middle-east/n-africa/bahrain</u>

<sup>24</sup> Jack Moore, "Tillerson lifts human rights conditions for lucrative arms sale to Bahrain," *Newsweek*, March30,2017, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/trump-and-tillerson-lift-human-rights-conditions-lucrative-arms-sale-bahrain-576498</u>

<sup>25</sup> Rebecca Savransky, "Trump: 'There can no longer be funding of Radical Ideology'," *The Hill*, June 6, 2017, <u>http://thehill.com/homenews/administration/336484-trump-there-can-no-longer-be-funding-of-radical-ideology</u>

<sup>26</sup> "Full Transcript and Video: Trump's Speech on Afghanistan," *The New York Times*, August 21, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/21/world/asia/trump-speech-afghanistan.html?hp&amp;ac</u> <u>tion=click&amp;pgtype=Homepage&amp;clickSource=story-heading&amp;module=first-column-region&amp;region=top-news&amp;WT.nav=top-news</u>

<sup>27</sup> Neil Hicks, "Supporting Repressive Governments Does Not Enhance Security," *Huffington Post*, April 16, 2017, <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/neil-hicks/supporting-repressive-gov\_b\_4783601.html</u>

<sup>28</sup> "False Dawn? How (not) to advance Middle East democracy," *Democracy Digest*, July 11, 2017, <u>http://www.demdigest.net/tag/charles-dunne/</u>

<sup>29</sup> Perry Cammack, Michele Dunne, Amr Hamzawy, Marc Lynch, Marwan Muasher, Yezid Sayigh and Maha Yahya, "Arab Fractures: Citizens, States and Social Contracts," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, February 1, 2017, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/files/Arab\_World\_Horizons\_Final.pdf</u>

<sup>30</sup> "Egypt: New Law Will Crush Civil Society," *Human Rights Watch*, June 2, 2017, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/02/egypt-new-law-will-crush-civil-society</u>

<sup>31</sup> Shahira Saloum, "The Arab Spring and Lèse-Majesté," *Al-Akhbar English*, February 17, 2013, <u>http://english.al-akhbar.com/node/15003</u>

<sup>32</sup> Richard Wike, Bruce Stokes, Jacob Poushter and Janell Fetterolf, "U.S. Image Suffers as Publics Around World Question Trump's Leadership," *Pew Research Center*, June 26, 2017, <u>http://www.pewglobal.org/2017/06/26/u-s-image-suffers-as-publics-around-world-question-trumpsleadership/</u>

<sup>33</sup> Louisa Loveluck, "Who is Aya Hijazi, the American freed from jail in Egypt?," *The Washington Post*, April 21, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/04/21/who-is-aya-hijazi-the-american-freed-from-jail-in-egypt/?utm\_term=.128cb61ed580</u>

<sup>34</sup> Carol Morello, "Jared Kushner meets with Egyptian officials to discuss Middle East peace process," *The Washington Post*, August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-holds-up-military-aid-to-egypt-over-human-rights-concerns/2017/08/22/5805ff28-11cf-437c-8ede-5033e7b03ade\_story.html?utm\_term=.6750615090d3</u>

<sup>35</sup> Zeeshan Aleem, "Trump loves to praise Egypt's dictator – but just cut off millions in aid to his government," *Vox*, August 25, 2017, <u>https://www.vox.com/world/2017/8/25/16196768/trump-sisi-egypt-aid-tillerson</u>

<sup>36</sup> Nicole Gaouette, "US, citing human rights, cuts some Egypt aid," *CNN Politics*, August 23, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/22/politics/us-egypt-aid-denied-democracy/index.html</u>

<sup>37</sup> Alexa Lardieri, "Egypt Ordered 30,000 Weapons From North Korea: Report," *U.S. News*, October 2, 2017, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2017-10-02/egypt-ordered-30-000-weapons-from-north-korea-report?src=usn tw</u>

<sup>38</sup> Merrit Kennedy, "Trump Administration Warns That U.S. May Pull Out Of U.N. Human Rights Council," *National Public Radio (NPR)*, June 6, 2017, <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/06/06/531752892/trump-administration-warns-that-u-s-may-pull-out-of-u-n-human-rights-council</u>

<sup>39</sup> "On the Margins of Profit: Rights at Risk in the Global Economy," *Human Rights Watch*, February 2, 2008, <u>https://www.hrw.org/report/2008/02/18/margins-profit/rights-risk-global-economy</u>

<sup>40</sup> United Nations Global Compact, accessed October 10, 2017, <u>https://www.unglobalcompact.org/</u>

<sup>41</sup> "Business & human rights - A brief introduction," *Business & Human Rights Resource Centre*, accessed October 10, 2017, <u>https://business-humanrights.org/en/business-human-rights-a-brief-introduction</u>

<sup>42</sup> Selena Maranjian, "5 Leading Companies in Human Rights," *The Motley Fool*, April 17, 2013, <u>https://www.fool.com/investing/general/2013/04/17/5-leading-companies-in-human-rights.aspx</u>

<sup>43</sup> "Tunisia profile: Freedom in the World 2017," *Freedom House*, accessed October 10, 2017, <u>https://</u><u>freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2017/tunisia</u>

<sup>44</sup> Perry Cammack and Marwan Muasher, "Arab Voices: On the challenges of the new Middle East," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, February 12, 2016, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/2016/02/12/arab-voices-on-challenges-of-new-middle-east-pub-62721%239</u>

<sup>45</sup> "The Arab Opinion Index 2015: In Brief," *Arab Center for Research & Policy Studies*, December 15, 2015, <u>https://www.dohainstitute.org/en/lists/ACRPS-</u>

PDFDocumentLibrary/Arab\_Opinion\_Index\_2015\_Results\_in\_Brief\_REVISED\_JUNE\_2016.pdf

#### US MILITARY INTERESTS IN THE ARAB REGION: SALES, STABILITY, AND SECURITY

David B. Des Roches

How does the Trump Administration view military cooperation with the Arab states of the Middle East? The answer to this question is complicated by the president's seeming disregard for process, convention, and normal bureaucratic procedures – all traditionally part of the official business that the president vowed to dismantle when he called for "draining the swamp." The slow-to-form Trump Administration and its seemingly unpredictable leader provide an easy excuse to substitute political opinion for analysis, punch lines for policy statements.<sup>1</sup>

However, when looking beyond the tweets and on-the-fly press statements, one finds structure, logic, goals, and programs.<sup>2</sup> In some instances, continuity of US government actions reflects the persistent bureaucratic imperative of the various agencies, which are seldom affected by such transient phenomena as changes of administration. In other instances, continuity of action reflects the permanence of US government interests, which have remained relatively constant since the demise of the Soviet Union; indeed, the United States' "enemies" have been fairly constant since 1947. For example, all US governments are committed to preserving Israel's qualitative military edge and have generally looked positively on relations with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC).<sup>3</sup>

No US government bureaucracy is more immune to changes in political leadership than the military. The interests of the armed services seldom vary as presidents and parties shift power; what is portrayed as a significant shift in strategy or mission is generally just a marginal change in emphasis among competing policy goals, or a fiscal decision made to acquire or not acquire various weapons systems.

For this reason, US military interests in the Arab Middle East seldom shift, regardless of whether the National Security Council Middle East director is Robert Malley,<sup>4</sup> Derek Harvey,<sup>5</sup> or Mike Bell.<sup>6</sup> The Trump Administration's military policies (as distinct from the tweets and utterances of the president) have not varied much from three general themes that have been pursued for decades: sales, stability, and security.

It is important to note that the following discussion will deal only with deliberative policy making – that is, peacetime policy making. For countries in a state of war (such as Iraq, Yemen, and Syria), policy tends to be made at a higher level and with less input from professional staff; often, its motives are outside traditional security concerns since military decisions hold special political ramifications for administrations.

#### SALES

It is easy for an outside observer to conclude that sales dominate American military policy in the age of Trump. However, the canard that arms sales are a deterministic factor in American military policy is as superficial and incorrect as it is widespread.<sup>7</sup> In contrast with other countries such as France and the United Kingdom, the United States has a big enough domestic market that it does not need to export weapons to justify domestic production. The diffusion of power

between the legislative and executive branches in American government ensures that arms sales are generally dealt with in isolation from other issues. An American action equivalent to the British quashing of the corruption investigation into the al-Yamamah deal,<sup>8</sup> for example, may not be possible considering that many institutions would be involved in the process.

Arms sales do, however, form a major theme in the Trump approach to Arab militaries. Three countries are worthy of special examination: Saudi Arabia, Qatar, and Bahrain.

*Saudi Arabia.*<sup>9</sup> The mammoth arms sale package announced by King Salman and President Trump in Riyadh in May 2017 has quite rightly been the most covered event in the Trump Administration's military engagement in the region.<sup>10</sup> While the total amount of the offer is much less than some press accounts reported and some elements of the package may not be purchased, the offer is still huge – about \$110 billion.<sup>11</sup>

Not as well noticed, but perhaps more significant, is the formal US military mission to train the forces of Saudi Arabia's Ministry of the Interior.<sup>12</sup> This capability is the only such peacetime mission in the world at present and has US Army and Coast Guard members working on a daily basis with the largest and least understood security organization on the Arabian Peninsula.

These measures are significant but are not deterministic. Saudi Arabia continues to be criticized in official US government reports for a lack of human rights and political participation, trafficking in persons, and other malfeasance.<sup>13</sup> Saudi Arabia hosts large numbers of American military personnel working as military trainers, but it does not host a deployable American military force or a pre-positioned storage facility for American equipment to be used (such as those in place in Kuwait and Qatar).<sup>14</sup> Indeed, if the aim of American weapons sales is to advance other security interests besides building Saudi partner capacity, it has failed.

However, building Saudi capacity is a useful and helpful measure in itself. The war in Yemen is instructive: Saudi military forces have deployed and are achieving relative operational military successes — though not outright military victories — in Yemen primarily using American military equipment. They have maintained an air campaign since March 2015, managing to keep equipment flying within a coalition command structure and conducting a rather effective missile defense campaign. The lack of Saudi strategic success in Yemen should not detract from the significant increase in Saudi operational capacity.

With one exception, it is difficult to determine a policy difference between the Trump and Obama Administrations' approach to Saudi Arabia. That one difference is the precision-guided munitions (PGM) freeze Obama placed after Trump's election but before Trump assumed office.<sup>15</sup> This aberration should be viewed in the context of American politics, not Middle East security: it represents the political equivalent of a referee's "make up call" in football—that is, an effort to make a point for the historical record once the environment has become consequence-free. While unprovable, it is plausible that Obama would not have taken such an action were Hillary Clinton about to take office; the hold allowed the president to make a point about his commitment to ending the war in Yemen and enhancing human rights without having to manage the complex relationship with Saudi Arabia. It is a policy action made only to be raised in memoirs and future debates.

Under Trump, the relationship will remain constant unless Congress revolts over Yemen.<sup>16</sup> The Saudi crown prince is reported to have excellent relations with the Trump family, and the next American ambassador to the kingdom is both competent and a Trump confidant.<sup>17</sup> On the other

hand, the chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Bob Corker (R-Tennessee), has put all new orders for weapons from the GCC on hold until the current GCC crisis is resolved.

**Bahrain**.<sup>18</sup> The Trump approach to weapons sales in Bahrain differs profoundly from that of the Obama Administration. In large part, this reflects the depth of Bahrain's and the Trump Administration's commitment to realpolitik. It also illustrates a reversal from a human rights-driven policy under Obama.

Bahrain is among the smallest countries – by both population and GDP – to fly the F-16 fighter jet.<sup>19</sup> Its territorial integrity is ensured by the two strongest powers in the region, the United States and Saudi Arabia, and its most profound security concerns stem from the political and economic marginalization of its Shia population,<sup>20</sup> egged on and encouraged by Iran.<sup>21</sup>

The amount of military equipment sold to Bahrain is small by American standards, but it is crucial to Bahrain. In 2011, the Obama Administration—concerned about the violent suppression of Arab Spring protests in Manama and the intervention of mostly Saudi GCC military forces—placed a hold on transfers of some US weapons to Bahrain.<sup>22</sup> At the time, some within the government felt that this reflected a desire to grant a "win" to those in the administration who felt human rights should be given a more prominent role in US policy. Bahrain, the thinking goes, was small enough that a stance on principle could be made without damaging American security interests.

The announcement by the Trump Administration of new F-16,<sup>23</sup> TOW missile,<sup>24</sup> and patrol boat<sup>25</sup> sales is thus a major departure from the human rights-driven policy of the last Obama term. The pragmatic underpinning of these policies should, however, be noted. Bahrain has defied the State Department for five years; some noted that the focus of Bahraini engagement just shifted from the scolding of the US Embassy in Manama toward the Fifth Fleet headquarters. If this is in fact the case, the Trump Administration will actually reinforce the normal, embassy-driven model of engagement by recognizing reality and restoring the security relationship to the embassy in Manama.

*Qatar.*<sup>26</sup> Qatar is perhaps the strongest example of the relative impotence of arms sales to shape American security or political policy in the region. Qatar's military is relatively small and fields a variety of weapons.<sup>27</sup> Most of its current aircraft are French.

Of course, Qatar is currently embroiled in a kerfuffle with Saudi Arabia, Bahrain, and the United Arab Emirates, which have severed diplomatic relations with Doha and put Qatar under siege. At the outset, President Trump issued a series of tweets<sup>28</sup> agreeing with the blockading powers; however, one week after the announcement of the blockade, the Qataris came to Washington to sign a contract for F-15 fighters.<sup>29</sup> The American offer to sell these fighters had been made before the crisis began and it could have been rescinded in a matter of minutes.<sup>30</sup> That the sale was allowed to go through speaks volumes about the continuity of military interests in the region from the Obama (indeed, from the Bill Clinton) Administration and to the Trump Administration. From the Pentagon's perspective, the big prize here is not the money spent on Boeing aircraft; it is the fact that the next generation of the best and brightest Qatari pilots will have to learn American English rather than French.

#### STABILITY

Bureaucracies value stability above all else. Even a bad but stable position is a preferable bureaucratic outcome to taking a risk that may lead to a better but unstable outcome. Bureaucracies – even security bureaucracies – are alike in that they generally prefer to continue doing what they have always done. Change has to be imposed from above and is often resisted.

States that Americans view as having stability concerns are those in danger of collapsing or becoming compromised in a manner that could harm American security interests. In this analysis, stability refers to the maintenance of order in states that could become unstable, and not to the use of these states to stabilize others.

This is especially true for some Arab countries in the Middle East. Stability, or at least the promise of stability, has been the driving force behind American security policy toward Jordan, Egypt, and Lebanon. There is no reason to believe this will not continue. For these three countries, under Trump as under Obama, the argument for US military support will be conducted in the language of stability.

*Jordan.*<sup>31</sup> Jordan's stability has always been a western concern.<sup>32</sup> From its establishment as a compromise home for the Hashemites, through the upheavals of the Arab Cold War, past the disagreements about Amman's position during Operation Desert Storm, and up to the present day, Jordan has prospered and built a world-class military establishment by continually playing up the threat of instability should the Hashemite regime collapse.<sup>33</sup> It is safe to say that if Jordan were to somehow become immune from state collapse, it would play a much-diminished role in American security plans. For decades, Jordan has been among the top three recipients of American security assistance regardless of changing threats or any action Jordan takes or fails to take.

A family monarchy with a tribally oriented security structure, Jordan has been notably missing from American calls for reform. Indeed, Jordan's status as a frontline state with Syria, its hosting of hundreds of thousands of Syrian refugees, and its military collaboration with the United States on Syria have enhanced its position with Washington, where Amman has portrayed itself as the key player for advancing any American policy in Syria. Jordan's place in Trump's military plans will be determined by its geographic location in relations to Syria, Iraq, Israel, and Saudi Arabia, all important considerations for the United States. Absent any major deterioration in Syria, Trump's policy toward Jordan will be virtually indistinguishable from Obama's.

*Egypt.*<sup>34</sup> There is a fundamental misunderstanding at the heart of the American-Egyptian security relationship. The United States regards its assistance to Egypt as a gift that could be revoked, whereas Egypt seems to regard it as a rent payment for compliance with the Camp David peace agreement with Israel.<sup>35</sup> Egypt feels it has earned American security assistance, while the United States views it as political leverage.

This is frustrating for successive American administrations for a couple of reasons. First, there seems to be no plan to convert American security assistance into any real capacity that addresses Egypt's national security challenges. Egypt has chosen to focus on procuring tanks and fighter jets at a time when its primary security concerns are insurgents and domestic terrorists.<sup>36</sup> Aside from another essentially far-fetched attack against Israel, and maybe defending against the unlikely chance of an incursion from Libya, there is little practical use for this arsenal.

Second, Egypt's human rights record is abysmal and seems to be worsening rather than improving.<sup>37</sup> However, it appears that successive American policymakers have concluded that—for all its flaws—Egypt is simply too big to fail. While the administration is currently reprogramming \$300 million that had been earmarked for Egypt and withheld by Obama, this is probably a one-off message.<sup>38</sup> The Obama Administration tied itself into logical knots to avoid calling Egypt's post-Arab Spring military takeover a "coup" in order to keep the military hardware flowing.<sup>39</sup> It is more probable that Trump and his administration will examine the situation in Egypt, consider Cairo's role in any Arab rapprochement, and resume the flow of money and hardware.

*Lebanon.*<sup>40</sup> Lebanon is an interesting case study in American engagement over the past few decades. It is host to one of the most effective Arab armies.<sup>41</sup> Unfortunately, that army – Hezbollah's – is outside the realm of the Lebanese state and has aims that counter western security concerns. American military engagement with Lebanon has been cyclical. At times, when it appears that the Lebanese Armed Forces are on the verge of supplanting or confronting Hezbollah, American support increases. At other times, usually after some political compromise that emboldens Hezbollah, American support declines.

American military aid to Lebanon has almost universally been couched in terms of building the state's capacity to supplant Hezbollah and its Iranian supporters, the Syrians, the PLO, and other outside forces.<sup>42</sup> As successive Lebanese administrations fail to achieve these aims, and successive American administrations either lose interest or seek collaboration with Hezbollah, the Lebanese aid program rises and falls.<sup>43</sup>

At the heart of this policy vacillation is an American intellectual inconsistency: America wants the armed forces of the Lebanese state to be effective and capable of defeating any armed force in Lebanon – except for Israel. The idea that a Lebanese army would use American equipment to, say, shoot down an Israeli helicopter in Lebanon is not one that Americans have honestly confronted.

#### SECURITY

Arab states that provide security – that is, security beyond their own borders – are rare indeed. It can be argued that this is an issue of perception; indeed, many states claim to provide security to the broader area or have participated in coalition military action (such as the involvement of Qatar in Libya operations in 2011, or the Egyptian deployment of a field hospital to Afghanistan). Being a security provider appears to be an aspiration of at least some countries, and nations such as Kuwait<sup>44</sup> and Oman<sup>45</sup> (which both host sizeable US military capabilities) can claim to contribute in this way.

However, to date, the only country that can claim to provide security in a consistent and militarily significant way is the United Arab Emirates,<sup>46</sup> although mostly for simultaneously serving its own interests. This small country has put in patient years of spadework, deploying for over a decade to Afghanistan with the United States, investing in an education and training infrastructure, building the equipment base for a deployable force, and then deploying overseas. The driver of the national government, Crown Prince Mohammed bin Zayed, is reported to be close to the Trump Administration in general, and to Jared Kushner in particular, and there is no reason to suppose that the UAE's status as a favored Arab state will decline — if anything,

it probably will rise. It is important to note that this scenario is not likely to be different for other members of the GCC, who provide similar types and levels of assistance for America's leadership role in the Gulf.

The UAE is a dynamic member of the coalition fighting in Yemen.<sup>47</sup> It has not only conducted amphibious landings in Yemen but also established overseas bases in Somalia,<sup>48</sup> Eritrea,<sup>49</sup> and Libya.<sup>50</sup> In addition, it is deeply involved in fighting extremists in Yemen. The UAE has invested in strategic lift, missile defense, and a world-class national defense university—all programs missing in most of the Arab world. It has hired military specialists for key jobs while seeking to improve its own national base.<sup>51</sup>

With such a record, however, come equally important problems that will negatively impact the UAE's role in the region as a strategic partner for the United States. It faces severe criticism in American official political circles and learned public opinion for its poor record in human rights and human trafficking. UAE authorities have arrested liberal and Islamist activists and accused them of sedition. It has reportedly used mercenaries to conduct operations in Yemen<sup>52</sup> and was blamed for the existence of some 18 prisons in the country where hundreds of Yemenis were tortured by UAE and allied forces and disappeared.<sup>53</sup> Importantly for Saudi Arabia, the acknowledged pillar of the American strategic posture in the Gulf, the UAE's ambitions and activities in Yemen, such as supporting the southern secessionists, have potential to seriously damage Saudi interests in the country and along the Red Sea coast.

#### US STRATEGY IN THE AGE OF TRUMP

Foreign policy has not been the animating principle of the Trump Administration, and Trump's views toward the Middle East – most notably his animus toward the Iran deal – are greeted with relief by most Arab partner states.<sup>54</sup> Trump's employment of family members, viewed as nepotism in America,<sup>55</sup> is welcomed by the monarchies of the region, who often involve family in conducting business and politics. Clearly, American policy in difficult or marginal areas is determined by American interests, and the Arab Middle East swings between each of these poles. Thus, despite the bluster and rhetoric, the Trump Administration's military policies toward the Arab world will be more notable for continuity than for change.

Views in this article do not reflect those of any US Government agency.

Joe Davidson, "Senate confirms dozens, vet Trump's appointees lag as withdraws," personnel choice The Washington Post, August 2017, https:// 4, www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2017/08/04/senate-confirms-dozens-yet-trumpsappointees-lag-as-personnel-choice-withdraws/?utm\_term=.786f0fdd40b7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Donald Trump (@realDonaldTrump), *Twitter*, accessed October 11, 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>twitter.com/realDonaldTrump</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "Qatar: Governance, Security, and U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, September 1, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R44533.pdf</u>

<sup>4</sup> Robert Malley, "Crisis Group role and professional background," *International Crisis Group*, accessed October 11, 2017, <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/who-we-are/people/robert-malley-0</u>

<sup>5</sup> Rosie Gray, "An ousted NSC official is joining the House Intelligence Committee staff," *The Atlantic*, September 11, 2017, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/09/ousted-nsc-official-joins-house-intelligence-committee/539439/</u>

<sup>6</sup> Connor O'Brien and Andrew Restuccia, "Military academic Mike Bell promoted to top Middle East adviser on NSC," *Politico*, August 1, 2017, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2017/08/01/mike-bell-promoted-replaces-derek-harvey-241205</u>

<sup>7</sup> David B. Des Roches, "Foreign policy aspects of US weapons sales in the Gulf: What does the United States get out of it?," *Arab Center Washington DC*, June 22, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/foreign-policy-aspects-of-us-weapons-sales-in-the-gulf-what-does-the-united-states-get-out-of-it/</u>

<sup>8</sup> Ben Russell and Nigel Morris, "Court condemns Blair for halting Saudi arms inquiry," *The Independent*, April 10, 2008, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/court-condemns-blair-for-halting-saudi-arms-inquiry-807793.html</u>

<sup>9</sup> Christopher M. Blanchard, "Saudi Arabia: Background and U.S. Relations," *Congressional Research Service*, June 13, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33533.pdf</u>

<sup>10</sup> Javier E. David, "US-Saudi Arabia seal weapons deal worth nearly \$110 billion immediately, \$350 billion over 10 years," *CNBC*, May 20, 2017, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2017/05/20/us-saudi-arabia-seal-weapons-deal-worth-nearly-110-billion-as-trump-begins-visit.html</u>

<sup>11</sup> David Des Roches, "The art of a lethal deal: Trump's offer to Saudi Arabia," *War On The Rocks*, May 24, 2017, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2017/05/the-art-of-a-lethal-deal-trumps-offer-to-saudi-arabia/</u>

<sup>12</sup> Christopher M. Blanchard, "Saudi Arabia: Background," op. cit.

<sup>13</sup> "Saudi Arabia 2016 human rights report," March 3, 2017, U.S. Department of State, <u>https://</u>www.state.gov/documents/organization/265730.pdf

<sup>14</sup> "Army Prepositioned Stocks: Indispensable to America's Global Force-projection Capability," Association of the United States Army, December 2008, <u>https://www.ausa.org/sites/default/files/TBIP-2008-Army-</u> Prepositioned-Stocks-Indispensable-to-Americas-Global-Force-Projection-Capability.pdf

<sup>15</sup> Phil Stewart and Warren Strobel, "U.S. to halt some arms sales to Saudi, citing civilian deaths in Yemen campaign," *Reuters*, December 13, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-saudiarabia-yemen-exclusive/u-s-to-halt-some-arms-sales-to-saudi-citing-civilian-deaths-in-yemen-campaign-idUSKBN1421UK</u>

<sup>16</sup> Helene Cooper, "Senate Narrowly Backs Trump Weapons Sale to Saudi Arabia," *The New York Times*, June 13, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/13/world/middleeast/trump-weapons-saudi-arabia.html?mtrref=undefined</u>

<sup>17</sup> "Trump's top choice to be ambassador to Saudi Arabia is lobbyist Dave Urban," *CBS News*, August 25, 2017, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/trumps-top-choice-to-be-ambassador-to-saudi-arabia-is-lobbyist-dave-urban/</u>

<sup>18</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "Bahrain: Reform, Security, and U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, September 29, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/95-1013.pdf</u>

<sup>19</sup> "2017 Bahrain Military Strength," *Global Fire Power*, accessed October 11, 2017, <u>https://www.globalfirepower.com/country-military-strength-detail.asp?country\_id=bahrain</u>

<sup>20</sup> Geneive Abdo, "The New Sectarianism: The Arab Uprisings and the Rebirth of the Shi'a-Sunni Divide," *The Brookings Institution*, April 2013, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/sunni-shia-abdo.pdf</u>

<sup>21</sup> Matthew Levitt, "Iran and Bahrain: Crying Wolf, or Wolf at the Door?," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, May 16, 2014, <u>http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/iran-and-bahrain-crying-wolf-or-wolf-at-the-door</u>

<sup>22</sup> Felicia Schwartz, "U.S. Resuming Arms Sales to Bahrain's Military," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 29, 2015, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-resuming-arms-sales-to-bahrains-military-1435618872</u>

<sup>23</sup> "Government of Bahrain – F-16V Aircraft with Support," *Defense Security Cooperation Agency*, September 8, 2017, <u>http://www.dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/government-bahrain-f-16v-aircraft-support</u>

<sup>24</sup> "Bahrain – TOW Missiles, Equipment and Support," *Defense Security Cooperation Agency*, September 8, 2017, <u>http://www.dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/bahrain-tow-missiles-equipment-and-support</u>

<sup>25</sup> "Bahrain – 35 Meter Fast Patrol Boats," *Defense Security Cooperation Agency*, September 8, 2017, <u>http://www.dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/bahrain-35-meter-fast-patrol-boats</u>

<sup>26</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "Qatar: Governance," op. cit.

<sup>27</sup> "2017 Qatar Military Strength," *Global Fire Power*, accessed October 11, 2017, <u>https://www.globalfirepower.com/country-military-strength-detail.asp?country\_id=qatar</u>

<sup>28</sup> Patrick Wintour, "Donald Trump tweets support for blockade imposed on Qatar," *The Guardian*, June 6, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/06/qatar-panic-buying-as-shoppers-stockpile-food-due-to-saudi-blockade</u>

<sup>29</sup> "Qatar signs \$12 billion deal to buy F-15 jets from U.S.," *Reuters*, June 14, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-boeing/qatar-signs-12-billion-deal-to-buy-f-15-jets-from-u-s-idUSKBN19531Y</u>

<sup>30</sup> "Government of Qatar – F-15QA Aircraft with Weapons and Related Support," *Defense Security Cooperation Agency*, November 17, 2016, <u>http://www.dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/government-qatar-f-15qa-aircraft-weapons-and-related-support</u>

<sup>31</sup> Jeremy M. Sharp, "Jordan: Background and U.S. Relations," *Congressional Research Service*, June 1, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33546.pdf</u>

<sup>32</sup> Robert Satloff and David Schenker, "Growing Stress on Jordan: Contingency Planning Memorandum Update," *Council on Foreign Relations*, March 10, 2016, <u>https://www.cfr.org/report/growing-stress-jordan</u>

<sup>33</sup> Joost Hiltermann, "Jordan: How Close to Danger?" *The New York Review of Books*, March 29, 2016, <u>http://www.nybooks.com/daily/2016/03/29/jordan-refugees-extremism-how-close-to-danger/</u>

<sup>34</sup> Jeremy M. Sharp, "Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations," *Congressional Research Service*, March 24, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf</u>

<sup>35</sup> Paul Solman, "\$1 Billion a Year in Military Aid to Egypt for 40 Years: Just Keep Giving?" *PBS News Hour*, September 12, 2012, <u>http://www.pbs.org/newshour/making-sense/1-billion-a-year-in-military-a/</u>

<sup>36</sup> Eric Trager, "Despite Attacks Egypt Maintains Conventional Military Strategy," *The Cipher Brief*, April 9, 2017, <u>https://www.thecipherbrief.com/despite-attacks-egypt-maintains-conventional-military-strategy</u>
<sup>37</sup> "Egypt 2016 human rights report," March 3, 2017, U.S. Department of State, <u>https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/265706.pdf</u>

<sup>38</sup> "Trump administration cuts, delays \$300M in aid to Egypt, *CBS News*, August 22, 2017, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/egypt-united-states-delays-military-economic-aid/</u>

<sup>39</sup> Dan Roberts, "US in bind over Egypt after supporting Morsi but encouraging protesters," *The Guardian*, July 3, 2014, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jul/03/egypt-obama-us-mohamed-morsi-crisis</u>

<sup>40</sup> Carla E. Humud, "Lebanon," *Congressional Research Service*, September 20, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R44759.pdf</u>

<sup>41</sup> "What the rising power of Hezbollah means for the Middle East," *PBS News Hour*, June 12, 2017, <u>http://www.pbs.org/newshour/bb/rising-power-hezbollah-means-middle-east/</u>

<sup>42</sup> Nicholas Blanford, "Why US may slash military aid to an ally it helped build up in Lebanon," *The Christian Science Monitor*, July 18, 2017, <u>https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2017/0718/Why-US-may-slash-military-aid-to-an-ally-it-helped-build-up-in-Lebanon</u>

<sup>43</sup> David Schenker, "U.S. Security Assistance to Lebanon at Risk," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, August 3, 2017, <u>http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/u.s.-security-assistance-to-lebanon-at-risk</u>

<sup>44</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "Kuwait: Governance, Security, and U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, May 15, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS21513.pdf</u>

<sup>45</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "Oman: Reform, Security, and U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, June 25, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS21534.pdf</u>

<sup>46</sup> Kenneth Katzman, "The United Arab Emirates (UAE): Issues for U.S. Policy," *Congressional Research Service*, August 18, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RS21852.pdf</u>

<sup>47</sup> Jeremy M. Sharp, "Yemen: Civil War and Regional Intervention," *Congressional Research Service*, March 21, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R43960.pdf</u>

<sup>48</sup> Jeremy Binnie, "UAE's forward operating base in Libya revealed," *Jane's 360*, October 28, 2016, <u>http://www.janes.com/article/64980/uae-s-forward-operating-base-in-libya-revealed</u>.

See also, "UAE's Forward Operating Base in Libya Revealed," UAS Vision, November 1, 2016, http://www.uasvision.com/2016/11/01/uaes-forward-operating-base-in-libya-revealed/

<sup>49</sup> "Why is UAE building a military base in Somaliland?" *BBC News*, February 22, 2017, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/video\_and\_audio/headlines/39051551/why-is-uae-building-a-military-base-in-somaliland</u>

<sup>50</sup> "Analysis of the UAE Military Base in Assab – Eritrea," *Tesfa News*, December 8, 2016, <u>https://</u>www.tesfanews.net/analysis-uae-military-base-assab-eritrea/

<sup>51</sup> Sgt. Youtoy Martin, "USARCENT commander engages military leaders in UAE," *U.S. Military*, April 19, 2016,

https://www.army.mil/article/166305/USARCENT\_commander\_engages\_military\_leaders\_in\_UAE

<sup>52</sup> Emily B. Hager and Mark Mazzetti, "Emirates Secretly Sends Colombian Mercenaries to Yemen Fight," *The New York Times*, November 25, 2015,

https://www.nytimes.com/2015/11/26/world/middleeast/emirates-secretly-sends-colombianmercenaries-to-fight-in-yemen.html

<sup>53</sup> Maggie Michael, "In Yemen's secret prisons, UAE tortures and US interrogates," *AP News*, June 22, 2017, <u>https://apnews.com/4925f7f0fa654853bd6f2f57174179fe</u>

<sup>54</sup> Elise Labott, Laura Koran and Jeremy Diamond, "US to extend sanctions waivers on Iran as Trump signals frustration with nuclear deal," *CNN Politics*, September 14, 2017, <u>http://</u> <u>www.cnn.com/2017/09/14/politics/trump-iran-nuclear-deal-cctober-deadline/index.html</u>

<sup>55</sup> Jeet Heer, "The Scary Power of Nepotism in Trump's White House," *New Republic*, April 4, 2017, <u>https://newrepublic.com/article/141835/scary-power-nepotism-trumps-white-house</u>

#### COUNTERING VIOLENT EXTREMISM PROGRAMS UNDER THE CURRENT ADMINISTRATION

Tamara Kharroub

Countering Violent Extremism (CVE) encompasses a set of measures designed to identify and counter threats of violent extremism. Some form of it has been a central component of US policy since the monumental attacks of September 11, 2001, which have largely shaped America's CVE strategy. The threat has since evolved, the research evidence expanded, and the risks for the United States have become better understood. However, these developments have not been reflected in CVE strategies. Especially under the Trump Administration, the efforts to counter the threat of violent extremism have taken a dangerous turn, wrapped in Islamophobic rhetoric, unconstitutional and discriminatory policies, ignoring and yet embracing right-wing extremism, and aggressive military operations at the expense of long-term reform.

#### THE EVOLUTION OF CVE

CVE refers to a broad framework or set of programs and initiatives aimed at complementing "counterterrorism" operations both domestically and internationally. While hard power means the employment of military campaigns, policing, and surveillance to disrupt an imminent violent act, CVE efforts are intended to prevent violent extremism by identifying and deterring threats throughout the so-called "radicalization process."

The "soft power" CVE program in the United States was a trademark of the Obama Administration, signaling a shift in US policy from that of the former Bush Administration. After the September 11 attacks, President George W. Bush set up an initiative to counter threats to US security that largely involved military and hard power measures. From secret prisons ("black sites"), to the USA PATRIOT Act, interrogation techniques, and the wars on Iraq and Afghanistan, the policies of the Bush Administration were heavily criticized for violating human rights and producing the counter-effect of violent extremism. With gross violations of rights and privacies and the proliferation of even more extremist groups such as the Islamic State (IS), this reliance on hard power techniques was deemed unsuccessful.

Following the Bush Administration's largely unpopular, costly, and ineffective "War on Terror," President Barak Obama sought to design a more comprehensive approach that incorporates soft power preventive measures.<sup>1</sup> Most prominently, then-President Obama refused to use the term "radical Islamic terrorism" and adopted the more neutral "violent extremism," thus stressing the notion that violent extremists come in all forms while purposefully avoiding alienating Muslims—a step that was welcomed worldwide, especially in the Muslim world. In fact, empirical evidence shows that the majority of attacks in the United States and Europe are committed by non-Muslims, such as attacks motivated by anti-abortion or separatist and nationalist ideologies, or committed by environmental groups and right-wing neo-Nazi extremists.<sup>2</sup>

The domestic CVE program started in 2011 with the White House Strategy Document and the ensuing pilot program in different US cities. The international component of President Obama's CVE initiative was launched in 2015 with the White House CVE Summit, in which

over 70 nations participated.<sup>3</sup> The US counterterrorism policy under Obama echoed that of the United Nations, which took a new approach that focused on preventive measures rather than repressive counterterrorism means, which the UN calls Preventing Violent Extremism or PVE.<sup>4</sup> The formal adoption of CVE by the United States helped launch this approach internationally, which has now evolved into a rapidly developing and growing field of research and practice around the world.

Although it was a step forward from Bush-era policies, Obama's CVE program had many shortcomings and critics. The Trump Administration, nonetheless, chose to keep and reinforce the problematic components of CVE while ignoring the research and pulling funding from those components that have positive potential. The current administration has made proposals and statements that risk focusing the CVE program on Islam, cancelled soft power programs, and eliminated some funding altogether. Overall, CVE or PVE approaches continue to suffer from a variety of issues that have not been addressed by policymakers in the United States.

#### DOMESTIC CVE PROGRAMS: FROM BAD TO WORSE

The domestic CVE program initiated by the Obama Administration was designed to build relations and trust with at-risk communities, and primarily run through the Department of Homeland Security (DHS).<sup>5</sup> The program includes the Office of Community Partnerships, the CVE Grants Program, and the CVE Joint Task Force, which is run in partnership with the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), Department of Justice, and National Counterterrorism Center.

While these initiatives had good intentions and were paraded as efforts to engage with the community and prevent violent extremism, one can easily see the implications of such an excessive law enforcement agenda that focuses disproportionately on Muslims. Numerous analysts have since shown that these programs are misguided, ineffective (even counter-effective), and prejudiced in nature.<sup>6</sup> These policies have been heavily criticized by civil rights and civil liberties groups<sup>7</sup> and by Arab and Muslim American organizations.<sup>8</sup>

First, the program overall represents a discriminatory policy that disproportionately targets Muslim communities in the United States. It was not surprising that targeting innocent Muslims as potential criminals based solely on their religious affiliation did not lead to desirable outcomes. While research has shown that marginalization and perceived discrimination are major factors contributing to violent extremism, the US government continues to pursue such policies.<sup>9</sup> Moreover, community outreach programs, which were piloted in Boston, Los Angeles, and Minneapolis in 2014 and then spread throughout the country, were established in Muslim areas and have been used primarily as a front for intelligence gathering and surveillance.<sup>10</sup> This led not only to diminished trust between the community and law enforcement, but it also generated greater isolation and division among community members.

The repercussions of this are profound. At a time when integration and belonging are vital for immigrant communities, an environment of mistrust and fear will surely hinder the process of assimilation. In addition, while recent research points to issues of individual-level alienation and lack of belonging as motivators for extremism, the CVE approach deepens rather than solves the feelings of isolation and alienation.<sup>11</sup> In creating such a culture of fear and paranoia, the CVE program might even push vulnerable youth to online spaces in search of belonging,

acceptance, and identity, where they might come across messages by the so-called Islamic State (IS). While marginalization is found to be one of primary drivers of violent extremism, stigmatizing Muslim communities undermines the very purpose and efforts of CVE.

Second, the CVE program relies on misguided implicit assumptions about the process of radicalization.<sup>12</sup> The commonly discussed "conveyor belt" approach to radicalization has been proven as flawed: there is no one pathway, profile, or pattern that leads to violent extremism nor are there clear signs or observable behavioral markers.<sup>13</sup> While several studies have disproven the radicalization theory, this flawed approach is still used as the foundation of the CVE program, where friends and family members are asked to report on a set of assumed observable signs of radicalization—although they are often as shocked to hear the news of an attack as everyone else.<sup>14</sup>

Additionally, this theory assumes that there is a direct link between holding extremist views and committing violent acts. Treating extremist opinions as a crime is a violation of constitutionally protected rights and freedoms and risks stigmatizing innocent individuals and groups of people. A prominent example of this is the FBI's "Don't Be a Puppet" website and game aimed at middle and high school students.<sup>15</sup> The game is designed to help teenagers assess if their fellow students are "puppets" (i.e. violent extremists) based on their beliefs, thus encouraging bullying and profiling. Moreover, according to the American Federation of Teachers, the game creates "suspicion of people based on their heritage or ethnicity."<sup>16</sup> After almost two decades of CVE policies in the United States and around the world, what the analysts agree on is that there is no one singular observable path to violent extremism.

Third, the focus of CVE on economic support is ill-advised. While some of the economic and social services implemented by CVE are positive and can help youth obtain skills and employment opportunities, there is no evidence that increasing economic opportunities is linked to preventing violent attacks. In order to better understand the correlation between socioeconomic conditions and acts of violence, one can only look at anecdotal evidence. If poverty and disenfranchisement were correlated with the tendency for violent extremism, then we would see far more violent attacks committed by people from disadvantaged economic backgrounds.

Overall, this policing strategy against Muslim communities would reinforce stereotypes and fear of Muslims, legitimize recruitment by extremist groups through alienating Muslim communities, and continue to disregard the research and Muslim voices. With such an overwhelming body of empirical evidence and no indication that the millions of dollars spent on domestic CVE efforts have had any impact in terms of countering violent extremism – in fact, they are more likely to create the opposite effect – the CVE program persisted under Obama and continues under Trump. Even worse, the changes proposed and implemented by the Trump Administration augmented those very flaws of the CVE program.

President Trump's fixation on Islam and his proposals to change the CVE program from countering violent extremism to countering "radical Islamic extremism" provide a significant regression to an already problematic program.<sup>17</sup> The Trump Administration's proposal, coupled with the controversial Muslim ban, demonstrated Islamophobic footings to the point that several grant recipients (amounting to 20 percent of the \$10 million total) announced their rejection of the DHS grant under the Trump Administration.<sup>18</sup> To be sure, singling out an entire religion as the focus of violent extremism further alienates American Muslims. It can

be unconstitutional and represents a violation of the First Amendment's establishment clause.

In addition to renaming the program, President Trump has proposed cutting funding to the CVE program, and this especially impacts grants to organizations that address neo-Nazi and right-wing violence. While CVE grants to 31 organizations were approved in January 2017 at the end of the Obama Administration,<sup>19</sup> President Trump froze all CVE grants when he took office.<sup>20</sup> In July 2017, it was revealed that the Trump Administration excluded 11 organizations from the list of grant recipients.<sup>21</sup> Among those excluded were Life After Hate, an organization focusing on right-wing and white supremacist extremism, and a project at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill to counter both militant Islamist and far right propaganda.<sup>22</sup>

While several reports point to the prevalence of the threat of right-wing extremism, the Trump Administration continues to ignore these groups.<sup>23</sup> A recent report by the FBI and DHS emphasized that white supremacist organizations were responsible for more homicides between 2000 and 2016 than "any other domestic extremist group."<sup>24</sup> Nonetheless, President Trump disregards these threats, and even seems to embrace and nurture such groups. Reports of increased hate crimes since Trump became president represent a case in point.<sup>25</sup> More recently, President Trump's troubling reaction to the events in Charlottesville and his refusal to condemn right-wing hate groups and violence only added to the situation. Misrepresenting the threat of violent extremism in the United States constitutes a dangerous practice, where federal resources are not expended to address the real threats facing the country.

The Trump Administration was also reported to have proposed cutting the \$50 million allocated for the CVE program by fiscal year 2018.<sup>26</sup> Although this proposal did not materialize (yet), George Selim, the first director of the Office for Community Partnerships at DHS, resigned from his position in July 2017, citing disagreement with the current administration over CVE approaches.<sup>27</sup>

Additionally, the scaling down on CVE by the Trump Administration is a response to criticism by Republican members of Congress that the program does not go far enough in terms of law enforcement. While the Obama CVE program provided 30 percent of funding to law enforcement and policing organizations, the grants under the Trump Administration awarded to police and law agencies have increased to 50 percent.<sup>28</sup> Notably, the Muslim Public Affairs Council was also denied the CVE grant by the Trump Administration because the organization would not agree to working "with law enforcement." Moreover, under the Trump Administration the disregard for civil liberties as a result of the heavy focus on "law and order" might exacerbate abuses against members of the Muslim faith.

This shift represents a further magnification of the shortcomings of Obama's CVE program, with a disproportionate focus on Muslim communities, exclusion of right-wing extremisms, and heavy reliance on surveillance and policing. Overall, it is based on viewing CVE through a law enforcement paradigm. Although it was reported that only a few of the 31 CVE grants awarded in January 2017 under President Obama went to organizations fighting right-wing violence, such as Life After Hate,<sup>29</sup> DHS spokesperson Lucia Martinez insisted that among the 26 grants awarded under the Trump Administration, 16 address all forms of violent extremism.<sup>30</sup>

While it is not yet clear whether the Trump Administration's Islamophobic rhetoric and policy proposals will actually be approved or implemented, two things are clear. First, the Trump Administration is amplifying the worst aspects of CVE, and second, the damage has already been done as a result of the administration's hostility toward Islam and vilification of Muslim

communities. These positions will create further fear of Muslims, stigmatize and alienate the American Muslims, and damage any real possibility of engaging with the Muslim community.

With most Muslim community organizations pulling out, even those who took CVE funds under the Obama Administration, it is difficult to see how this program could continue with its intended purpose of building bridges and engaging with Muslims and "at risk" communities.

In terms of policy recommendations for the Trump Administration, there is a solid body of literature and growing consensus showing what not to do, such as not targeting Muslim communities, not using a primarily law enforcement lens, and not employing the radicalization theory approach. However, there is little agreement regarding what should be done to address the threat of domestic violent extremism.

When considering the empirical information available, two main approaches emerge. The first is an individual-level response based on data that show some common characteristics in specific settings. In Europe, for example, lone attackers inspired by the Islamic State share a second-generation immigration status, a history of petty crimes, identification as born-again Muslims, and troubled social and family backgrounds.<sup>31</sup> Collecting empirical evidence in specific contexts might be a useful starting point. Additionally, once such individuals have been identified, a social and psychological support paradigm should be used instead of the current law enforcement response, as new approaches to violent extremism consider it a mental health issue and not a religious one.<sup>32</sup>

While it might be extremely difficult to identify individual-level risk factors, the second approach involves a structural, community-wide effort that aims to build resilient communities; these are based on strong social connections and identity, bridging the individual with the larger community, empowerment, and social and economic services. What is clear is that the research evidence points to ineffective existing CVE programs that should be discontinued and replaced with more empirically based strategies.

#### INTERNATIONAL CVE: SHORTSIGHTED AND COUNTERPRODUCTIVE

President Trump's approach to the global fight against the Islamic State has mostly mirrored that of Obama, with some tactical changes such as delegating more authority to field commanders and a more aggressive military battle.<sup>33</sup> The principal substantial difference is that the Trump Administration has focused almost exclusively on military means to fight IS, while former President Obama complemented it with soft power CVE through building awareness, countering extremist narratives, and emphasizing community-led intervention.<sup>34</sup> Despite good intentions, the Obama Administration's programs also missed the mark as it relied on flawed assumptions such as the existence of a path to radicalization and a relationship between extremist ideologies and violence.

President Trump's military campaign with coalition forces against IS, on the other hand, has been celebrated as a success. Whereas the Islamic State's territorial control over geographic areas in Iraq and Syria has been diminishing, the battle against violent extremism is far from over.

First, the Trump Administration's loose guidelines for authorizing military strikes and its hawkish approach have led to civilian casualties and displacement, thus further exacerbating the humanitarian crisis. As Secretary of Defense James Mattis put it, US policy against the Islamic State is "annihilation" and "civilian casualties are a fact of life."<sup>35</sup> According to Amnesty International, coalition forces used unnecessary force in densely populated areas in Iraq, Syria, and Yemen.<sup>36</sup> Accusations of US attacks against civilians would likely feed into the Islamic State's narrative and contribute to recruitment by extremist groups.<sup>37</sup>

Second, after the fall of the Islamic State, if segments of the Iraqi population continue to be marginalized without access to services and political participation, or when Bashar al-Assad continues his repressive dictatorship in Syria, such unaddressed underlying structural factors will likely lead to further violence and the rise of new extremist groups.

Third, military operations without subsequent programs for humanitarian services, reconstruction, transition, and nation building are futile. A vacuum in governance contributes profoundly to violent extremism. In fact, the Islamic State has conducted several significant attacks in liberated cities across Iraq and Syria.<sup>38</sup>

However, the Trump Administration does not seem to be interested in learning from history. It does not have a plan in place to help stabilize and rebuild areas in Iraq and Syria and support reconciliation efforts. On the contrary, Trump stated in a speech that he is not interested in nation building but in "killing terrorists."<sup>39</sup> Secretary of State Rex Tillerson is also considering a draft revision to the State Department's statement of purpose by omitting the promotion of democracy and a just world from its mission. Secretary Tillerson also dropped the human rights agenda from the State Department's priorities and stated that American values are "an obstacle to pursuing America's national security."<sup>40</sup>

Additionally, budget cuts to UN agencies and State Department programs, including USAID, have been proposed. US Ambassador to the United Nations Nikki Haley boasted about cutting the budget to UN peacekeeping missions<sup>41</sup> and described the UN Human Rights Council as "so corrupt."<sup>42</sup> In March, the White House announced the 2018 fiscal year budget, which increases defense and national security spending by \$54 billion and introduces vast cuts in foreign aid.

The Trump Administration's heavy-handed military operation to counter violent extremism is detached from the very environments that contribute to CVE's growth and expansion. Scrapping reconstruction and democracy promotion programs, while embracing dictators and abusers of human rights from Egypt to Syria to Saudi Arabia, undermines the very efforts of the anti-IS military campaign. Without resolutions and just transitions for the conflicts in Syria and Iraq, the narrative of extremist groups such as the Islamic State, al-Qaeda, and others will continue to appeal to marginalized and oppressed populations. Military efforts will not solve the problems of sectarianism, power vacuums, dictatorships, and marginalization. On the contrary, military means lead to further conflict, grievances, and weak states, thus contributing to an increase in violent extremism. Even at home, an FBI study has shown that US military operations are the biggest motivations for domestic violent extremism.<sup>43</sup>

The military campaign against IS has led to a humanitarian crisis that the international community and US leadership must address in order to establish viable governing structures and reconciliation efforts that prevent the further eruption of extremist and militant groups. The Trump Administration continues to ignore the research evidence when it comes to countering violent extremism globally, and it fails to understand that democratic governance and human rights directly impact US national security.

The Trump Administration would better serve US interests and security by focusing on

fostering democratic governance, investing in diplomatic solutions, and supporting nation building and the rule of law while addressing each context's local and unique group-based grievances and marginalization.<sup>44</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Kimberly Amadeo, "War on Terror Facts, Costs and Timeline," *The Balance*, Updated October 9, 2017, <u>https://www.thebalance.com/war-on-terror-facts-costs-timeline-3306300</u>

<sup>2</sup> For most recent data, see the National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (START) website at <u>http://www.start.umd.edu/data-and-tools/start-datasets</u>

<sup>3</sup> Office of the Press Secretary, "FACT SHEET: The White House Summit on Countering Violent Extremism," *White House*, February 18, 2015, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/02/18/fact-sheet-white-house-summit-countering-violent-extremism</u>

<sup>4</sup>See the webpage of the UN Working Group on Preventing Violent Extremism at

https://www.un.org/counterterrorism/ctitf/en/preventing-violent-extremism

<sup>5</sup> To see the statement released by the Department of Homeland Security titled, "Countering Violent Extremism," see <u>https://www.dhs.gov/countering-violent-extremism</u>

<sup>6</sup> "Countering Violent Extremism (CVE): A Resource Page," *Brennan Center for Justice*, Updated July 13, 2017, <u>https://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/cve-programs-resource-page</u>

<sup>7</sup>See the American Civil Liberties Union report:

https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/assets/141218\_cve\_coalition\_letter\_2.pdf

<sup>8</sup> See the letter sent to Congressman: <u>https://www.scribd.com/document/292696888/Letter-on-HR-2899-The-CVE-Act#scribd</u>

<sup>9</sup> Tamara Kharroub, "Understanding Violent Extremism: The Social Psychology of Identity and Group Dynamics," *Arab Center Washington DC*, September 25, 2015, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/research-paper/understanding-violent-extremism-the-social-psychology-of-identity-and-group-dynamics/</u>

<sup>10</sup>Cora Currier, "Spies Among Us," *Intercept*, January 21, 2015, <u>https://theintercept.com/2015/01/21/spies-among-us-community-outreach-programs-muslims-blur-lines-outreach-intelligence/</u>

<sup>11</sup> Kamran Ahmed, "Why do some young people become jihadis? Psychiatry offers answers," *Guardian*, May 26, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2017/may/26/jihadis-muslims-radicalisation-manchester</u>

<sup>12</sup>Tarek Z. Ismail, "The Illusion of Justice report and the Use of "Radicalization Theories" in Counterterrorism Sting Operations," *Just Security*, July 21, 2014, <u>https://www.justsecurity.org/13106/guest-post-illusion-justice-report-radicalization-theories-counterterrorism-sting-operations/</u>

<sup>13</sup> Randy Borum, "Radicalization into Violent Extremism I: A Review of Social Science Theories," Journal of Strategic Security, Vol. 4, No. 4, Winter 2011: Perspectives on Radicalization and Involvement in Terrorism, http://scholarcommons.usf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1139&context=jss

<sup>14</sup> Faiza Patel, "Rethinking Radicalization," Brennan Center for Justice,

https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/RethinkingRadicalization.pdf

<sup>15</sup> For more, see webpage at <u>https://cve.fbi.gov/home.html</u>

<sup>16</sup> For the actual letter, please see webpage at

http://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/ltr\_dont\_be\_a\_puppet\_aug2016.pdf

<sup>17</sup> Jim Acosta and Eli Watkins, "Trump admin eyes scrapping anti-extremism program," *CNN Politics*, February 3, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/02/01/politics/trump-countering-violent-extremism/</u>

<sup>18</sup> Tami Abdollah, "Fourth Muslim group rejects federal grant to fight extremism," Associated Press, February 11, 2017, <u>https://www.yahoo.com/news/fourth-muslim-group-rejects-federal-grant-fight-extremism-063321100--politics.html</u>

<sup>19</sup>See the Department of Homeland Security press release titled, "Statement by Secretary Jeh Johnson Announcing First Round of DHS's Countering Violent Extremism Grants," January 13, 2017, <u>https://www.dhs.gov/news/2017/01/13/statement-secretary-jeh-johnson-announcing-first-round-dhss-countering-violent</u>

<sup>20</sup> Bethany Allen-Ebrahimian, "DHS Strips Funding From Group That Counters Neo-Nazi Violence," *Foreign Policy*, June 26, 2017, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/06/26/dhs-strips-funding-from-group-that-counters-neo-nazi-violence/</u>

<sup>21</sup>Jennifer Hansler, "DHS shifts focus of funding to counter violent extremism," CNN Politics, July 4, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/07/01/politics/cve-funding-changes/index.html

<sup>22</sup> Editorial Board, "Trump's Homeland Security department gives right-wing extremists a pass," *Washington Post*, August 31, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/trumps-homeland-security-department-gives-right-wing-extremists-a-pass/2017/08/31/a0164ab4-8455-11e7-ab27-1a21a8e006ab\_story.html?utm\_term=.c5358abec274</u>

<sup>23</sup>See the US Government Accountability Office Report titled, "Countering Violent Extremism," at <u>http://</u><u>www.gao.gov/assets/690/683984.pdf</u>

<sup>24</sup> Jana Winter, "FBI and DHS Warned of Growing Threat From White Supremacists Months Ago," *Foreign Policy*, August 14, 2017, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/08/14/fbi-and-dhs-warned-of-growing-threat-from-white-supremacists-months-ago/</u>

<sup>25</sup> Masood Farivar, "Hate Crimes Rise in Major US Cities in 2017," VOA News, September 19, 2017, <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/hate-crimes-rising-in-us/4034719.html</u>

<sup>26</sup> Stav Ziv, "Donald Trump Lost Expert in Countering Extremism to the Anti-Defamation League," *Newsweek*, August 28, 2017, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/donald-trump-lost-expert-countering-extremism-anti-defamation-league-655992</u>

<sup>27</sup> Peter Beinart, "The U.S. Government's Fight Against Violent Extremism Loses Its Leader," *Atlantic*, July 31, 2017, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/07/a-breaking-point-for-muslim-representation/535428/</u>

<sup>28</sup> Faiza Patel, "Rethinking Radicalization," Brennan Center for Justice,

https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/RethinkingRadicalization.pdf

<sup>29</sup> Jessica Schulberg, "Trump's Anti-Extremism Proposal Could Alienate Muslims And Cut Funds To Fight White Nationalists," *Huffington Post*, February 20, 2017, <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/trump-extremism-muslims-white-nationalists\_us\_589de970e4b094a129ea87ae</u>

<sup>30</sup>To see the statement released by the Department of Homeland Security titled, "DHS Countering Violent Extremism Grants," see <u>https://www.dhs.gov/cvegrants</u>

<sup>31</sup>Olivier Roy, "Who are the new jihadis?" *Guardian*, April 13, 2017,

https://www.theguardian.com/news/2017/apr/13/who-are-the-new-jihadis

<sup>32</sup> Kamaldeep Bhui, "Radicalisation: A mental health issue, not a religious one," *New Scientist*, April 8, 2015, <u>https://www.newscientist.com/article/mg22630160-200-radicalisation-a-mental-health-issue-not-a-religious-one/</u>

<sup>33</sup> Brian P. Mckeon, "Trump's 'Secret Plan' to Defeat ISIS Looks a Lot Like Obama's," *Foreign Policy*, May 21, 2017, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/05/31/trumps-secret-plan-to-defeat-isis-looks-a-lot-like-obamas/?utm source=Sailthru&utm medium=email&utm campaign=New%20Campaign&utm term=%2AEditors%20Picks</u> <sup>34</sup> Office of the Press Secretary, "FACT SHEET: The White House Summit on Countering Violent Extremism," *White House*, February 18, 2015, <u>https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2015/02/18/fact-sheet-white-house-summit-countering-violent-extremism</u>

<sup>35</sup> Martin Pengelly, "Defense secretary Mattis says US policy against Isis is now 'annihilation'," *Guardian*, May 28, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/may/28/james-mattis-defense-secretary-us-isis-annihilation</u>

<sup>36</sup> "Iraq Mosul: Anti-IS forces used excessive firepower – Amnesty," *BBC News*, July 11, 2017, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-40560327</u>

<sup>37</sup> Ben Hubbard and Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. War Footprint Grows in Middle East, With No Endgame in Sight," *New York Times*, March 29, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/29/world/middleeast/us-war-footprint-grows-in-middle-east.html</u>

<sup>38</sup> Daniel Milton and Muhammad al-`Ubaydi, "The Fight Goes On: The Islamic State's Continuing Military Efforts in Liberated Cities," *Combating Terrorism Center at West Point*, June 2017, <u>https://ctc.usma.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/The-Fight-Goes-On-2.pdf</u>

<sup>39</sup> "Trump: Not nation building, killing terrorists," USA Today, August 21, 2017, <u>https://</u>www.usatoday.com/videos/news/nation/2017/08/22/trump-not-nation-building-killingterrorists/104840002/

<sup>40</sup> Josh Rogin, "State Department considers scrubbing democracy promotion from its mission," *Washington Post*, August 1, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/josh-rogin/wp/2017/08/01/state-department-considers-scrubbing-democracy-promotion-from-its-mission/?utm\_term=.81b0aa63b66b</u>

<sup>41</sup>Nikki Haley (@nikkihaley), "Just 5 months into our time here, we've cut over half a billion \$\$\$ from the UN peacekeeping budget & we're only getting started," June 28, 2017, 6:13 PM, Tweet.

<sup>42</sup> Somini Sengupta, "Nikki Haley Calls United Nations Human Rights Council 'So Corrupt'," *New York Times*, March 29, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/29/world/nikki-haley-un-human-rights-council-corrupt.html?mtrref=undefined</u>

<sup>43</sup> Murtaza Hussain and Cora Currier, "U.S. Military Operations Are Biggest Motivation for Homegrown Terrorists, FBI Study Finds," *Intercept*, October 11, 2016, <u>https://theintercept.com/2016/10/11/us-military-operations-are-biggest-motivation-for-homegrown-terrorists-fbi-study-finds/</u>

<sup>44</sup> For more details, see webpage at <u>https://www.newamerica.org/international-security/events/all-jihad-local-lessons-isis/</u>

#### THE WHITE HOUSE, CONGRESS, AND THE ARAB WORLD

Marcus Montgomery

Donald J. Trump is just three months away from completing his first year as president of the United States. While significant policy accomplishments have generally eluded him to this point, he has maneuvered to overhaul the functions and responsibilities of the federal government — for better or for worse. Nowhere is this more apparent than in the realm of foreign policy; he has drastically changed — or attempted to change — the institutions that have traditionally set the tone for engagement with those beyond US borders, such as the US Department of State.

What also has been apparent is that President Trump's dealings with the Arab world have been congruent with traditional US policy efforts at times, but in most aspects, they have been contradictory. Similarly, the administration's policies have not necessarily been opposed by Congress outright, but seldom have they garnered unconditional support. Instead, President Trump's first term has been spent mostly reckoning with the fact that he does not have sole purview of US foreign policy. Congress retains immense power to dictate policy priorities and, as such, it has served as a major check on the administration's policy initiatives in the Arab world in the early months of the Trump White House.

#### THE ADMINISTRATION'S BRIEF FORAY INTO THE ARAB WORLD

Over the first several months of this administration, Trump and his team have been involved, to varying degrees, in a few of the conflicts roiling the Arab region. In some cases, the United States has been very active, maintaining US troops in hostile areas like Syria and Iraq to advise and support proxy groups fighting radical extremists. Here, Trump is largely continuing a strategy initiated by his predecessor—although spikes in the numbers of civilian casualties suggest that the US military has loosened its rules of engagement in these countries.<sup>1</sup> However, in places like Yemen, President Trump has surpassed President Barack Obama in terms of increasing the US military involvement in conducting airstrikes and ground raids on extremist groups.

To say that Trump has actively engaged with the Arab world is not to say his efforts have been the most prudent. As a crisis broke out between members of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC), President Trump initially waded into the rift by singling out Qatar and siding with Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, and Egypt;<sup>2</sup> this was despite the fact that Qatar is home to the United States' largest and most accessible military base in the Middle East.<sup>3</sup> Four months into the Gulf conflict, Trump has signaled his willingness to mediate and seek a political settlement between the states, but thus far, he has lacked the personal commitment to do so and his diplomatic corps is too understaffed to effectively engage all sides of the crisis.

Mr. Trump and his administration have also declared their desire to engage Israelis and Palestinians in an effort to resolve their decades-long conflict and reach a peace agreement, one that has eluded his predecessors. While admirable, the administration's early efforts have been ineffective, if not counterproductive; indeed, Trump has staffed arguably the most blatantly pro-Israel team ever to conduct negotiations with both parties—let alone secure a peace agreement—and has tapped his inexperienced son-in-law, Jared Kushner, to lead the

effort.<sup>4</sup> The results have been predictable: Israel's right-wing government sees in Trump the best friend they have ever had,<sup>5</sup> while the Palestinian Authority (PA) has been frustrated to the point of issuing declarations the United States does not consider helpful to the process.<sup>6</sup>

The Trump Administration's early record in the Arab world is indicative of the lack of experienced and knowledgeable personnel needed to maintain the positive aspects of US foreign policy in the region and to further US interests at this tumultuous time. Additionally, this White House's efforts in the Middle East so far demonstrate a single-track mind toward counterterrorism and national security with little interest in addressing issues that underlie many of the conflicts in the region.

#### **BEHOLDEN TO THE MILITARY**

When one looks at Donald Trump's early policy proclamations dealing with the Arab world, it is easy to see the influence of his predecessors' foreign policy blunders. With his administration's "principled realism"<sup>7</sup> and "persistent presence"<sup>8</sup> approaches, Donald Trump and his team have attempted to position this administration somewhere between Barack Obama's more distant engagement and George W. Bush's overextension in the region. While it is important to understand Donald Trump's foreign policy priorities in the Middle East, it can be a frustrating task because this unorthodox, disorganized presidency has left little in terms of consistent, discernible policy specifics for addressing many of the problems facing the Arab world.

Where there are some identifiable details, the administration favors "principled realism" – a position that officials describe as policy based solely on facts on the ground, not ideological considerations – and "persistent presence" – which outlines maintaining a visible US presence abroad. Both are very much a product of President Trump's affinity for the US military and its leaders. The upper echelons of Trump's leadership are staffed with former military officials like National Security Advisor H.R. McMaster, Secretary of Defense James Mattis, and Chief of Staff John Kelly, all of whom have decades of military experience on the ground. These men wield considerable strength in Trump's foreign policy circle and their perceptions of and postures toward US foreign policy are colored by the ethos of military service. In general, military policy is more pragmatic and less ideological, and Trump's early forays in the region demonstrate that to some extent. In contrast, Trump's top diplomat, Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, is inexperienced and seemingly uninterested in crafting or maintaining a policy of broad engagement with the world.

With a number of military officials occupying key government policy positions and a hyper focus on building up the United States' military capacities, Trump's foreign policy strategy is geared almost solely toward military engagement and national security coordination in the Arab world. Trump and his allies view Arab countries through a national security lens; thus, the administration focuses on eradicating the so-called Islamic State (IS) and forming a pan-Sunni shield to protect against Iranian hegemony in the region. When it comes to "soft power," however, including diplomacy and aid for development, the Trump Administration has thus far neglected those efforts; or worse, it has actively contributed to handicapping the institutions responsible for fostering trust in the United States throughout the region. A White House-proposed budget, had it been implemented in full, would have significantly rolled back the capabilities of the State Department and the US Agency for International Development (USAID).<sup>9</sup> In addition, Secretary Tillerson, on Trump's command, has already decapitated the State Department, leaving a void of leadership by failing to staff key posts, including a number of ambassador positions to states in the Middle East.

Donald Trump's "principled realism" strategy prioritizes pragmatism over the ideological considerations that served as the basis for Bush 43's Freedom Agenda<sup>10</sup> and Obama's Wilsonian embrace of the uprisings that took place throughout the Arab world in the early part of this decade. Trump's realism also incorporates taking honest assessments of facts on the ground and allows for policies to be tailored for specific situations. But, as it stands, the pragmatist and realist aspects of the Trump strategy are divorced from any non-security-related policies, which risks leaving the United States singularly engaged with Arab states in a military context.

President Trump has empowered his military brass to execute multiple US wars with more discretion. While allowing military officers to have more operational command seems like a pragmatic approach, it will likely prove to be problematic because military leaders are indoctrinated in such a way that they are more disposed to seeing problems as having military solutions – when, in reality, that is not the case. Though Obama may have micromanaged the military to some extent,<sup>11</sup> Trump's deference to the Department of Defense on tactical decision-making has led to the loosening of the rules of engagement and broadening a bombing campaign that was already robust under the previous administration. It is apparent that Trump is obsessed with a complete and total defeat of IS and other terrorist groups, but he has demonstrated little appetite for taking steps to ensure that these groups do not return once the battles end and the smoke clears.

#### AN ASSERTIVE CONGRESS

Congress is arguably more involved now in foreign policy decision-making than has been the case previously. Most observers of the US government maintain that foreign policy decisions are the responsibility of the president and the executive branch, but Congress is exerting power that it has slowly consolidated over the last couple of decades. Authors like Kirk Beattie<sup>12</sup> have chronicled how, for years, a GOP-held Congress contested President Obama's executive foreign policy initiatives. One could be forgiven for assuming that those years were spent solely antagonizing the Republicans' chief political rival. However, Congress's posture now is every bit as assertive as then, perhaps signaling that congressional involvement in US foreign policy has evolved irreversibly, with more and more members of Congress willing to obstruct presidential foreign policymaking regardless of partisan politics.

It is impossible to consider US foreign policy in general—and toward the Arab states, in particular—without acknowledging Congress's role in forging priorities. Congress members have been more than willing to influence the foreign policy agenda of the Trump Administration thus far.<sup>13</sup> Through legislation and appropriations, Congress has scaled back some of the damage done to the State Department in the president's original budget proposal and has levied sanctions on adversarial states, even over the president's objections. At times, even when Congress has refrained from inserting itself into foreign policy decisions, the White House has forced it to act. President Trump's recent decision to forego certifying the Iranian nuclear deal is a perfect example. Congress must now decide whether the United States remains in the deal, and if not, what sanctions will be levied against Iran.

In the current political environment, Congress has, with some success, pulled the Trump Administration toward a more traditional foreign policy stance. After ostracizing key allies, abandoning long-held US values, and exercising hyper vigilance toward national security, President Trump and his team repositioned US foreign policy priorities, particularly in the Arab world, well outside of what the United States has historically pursued. However, whether it is the legislative branch as a whole or powerful lawmakers individually,<sup>14</sup> Congress has inserted itself into Trump's foreign policy agenda when it seemed to be weakening the country's standing on the world stage.

#### A UNIFIED FRONT?

The extent to which the executive and legislative branches disagree on policy specifics – especially on a topic as divisive as the Middle East – cannot be understated. While Trump fully embraces tactical partnerships with ruthless autocrats, many in Congress appear more wary of such alliances. Trump would like to arm Arab states indiscriminately with high-grade US weaponry, but key members of Congress are halting the delivery of such weapons.<sup>15</sup> They believe a fully funded, fully staffed State Department is crucial to US foreign policy, while the Trump Administration's proposals would render the department nearly obsolete. All of this begs the question, is there a united US policy on which both branches agree? If so, what does it look like?

Several months into the president's first year, it seems like the only areas of Middle East policy where the White House and Congress are in complete lockstep is in supporting Israel and disdaining IS and Iran. Otherwise, Congress will continue to serve as a bulwark<sup>16</sup> against Trump's reckless dismantling of the United States' diplomatic institutions – and not as an ally that simply rubberstamps the president's policy initiatives.

#### WHAT SHOULD THE ARAB WORLD EXPECT?

With a lack of a coherent US foreign policy in the Arab world, what should Arab citizens and governments expect from the US government over the remaining years of the president's term? For one thing, Trump's foreign policy will likely remain focused on security. This is great news for countries like Egypt, the Gulf monarchies, and Israel, which have learned that they can flatter Trump and agree to security coordination and, in exchange, he will disregard their more problematic behavior. However, there is much to be desired for those facing persecution and oppression in places like Egypt, Bahrain, and Palestine or those who look to the United States to help provide a modicum of support for development and stability (for example, Tunisia, Jordan, and Iraq).

Luckily for those in the latter two categories, Congress may be of some support. Early on, Congress was the more vocal branch for maintaining American values on human rights, democratization, and engagement, and that is unlikely to cease. Members of Congress have done more than just talk, however, when it comes to providing aid for development. Under Fiscal Year 2018, for the foreign operations budget<sup>17</sup> that funds the State Department and USAID, lawmakers moved to increase funding and support for fledgling democracies like Tunisia and for allies like Jordan that are only just holding on to domestic stability. The legislative branch has also differed from the executive regarding specific conflicts, including the GCC crisis. While the White House took sides early, members of Congress have generally taken the middle ground and, for the most part, the reputations of all the countries involved in the rift have suffered. Senator Bob Corker (R-Tennessee) has effectively punished all GCC countries for this crisis, vowing to block any arms transfers to these states until the issue is resolved.

What also may be pivotal for the Arab world in the immediate future is whether Secretary Tillerson resigns.<sup>18</sup> His potential departure will have two opposite effects. On the one hand, the State Department might then have a chance to again become the active organization it always was and return to its mission of diplomatic fare, a positive development not only for the Arab world but for the international community. On the other, his middle-of-the-road approach to the GCC crisis and his advocacy of American neutrality toward the council's members will be missed. With President Trump having alienated the traditional (Republican and Democratic) foreign policy establishment, one is hard pressed to think of an alternative who could reemphasize the conventional American approach to the world. Moreover, it is hard to imagine any replacement for Tillerson who will have the required freedom from the president to return to previous foreign policy positions Trump has eschewed since he was a presidential candidate.

#### POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE TRUMP ADMINISTRATION

Moving forward, what can the Trump Administration do to maximize its engagement with the Arab world and help bring about peace and stability to the region? Below are some early steps the president and his team would do well to pursue.

1. Seek stability. President Trump has not committed to this task wholeheartedly. Whether it is taking sides<sup>19</sup> in an intra-Arab rift or antagonizing Iran at every turn, Trump has contributed to further polarization and instability in the Middle East. What he could do is work to communicate more clearly with actors in the region, friend and foe alike, and task his team with finding ways to manage threat perceptions of the states in the Middle East, especially the Gulf.

Effective communication in such a volatile region is crucial for any US president who seeks to realize and maintain stability. Much can be criticized about President Obama's record in the region, but he at least tried to cultivate lines of communication with even the most adversarial countries, like Iran. Trump – who bills himself as the negotiator extraordinaire – would do well to keep open lines of communication with everyone in the region, and this would limit the possibility for a miscommunication to turn into a conflict. Such an approach could also allow for quicker mobilization of support should the president need to form a coalition like the one battling the Islamic State. A good starting point for better communication is to staff the State Department appropriately and provide US diplomats the tools and resources they need to pursue US policy objectives.

Establishing clear, more efficient lines of communication would also allow the Trump Administration to address threat perceptions of the countries in the region. Iran—which has found significant inroads into the Arab world—is a frequent target of the hawks in the US government, but even the most conservative observers have admitted that much of Iran's problematic behavior stems from its perceptions of being threatened by its neighbors.<sup>20</sup> The same can be said for the GCC states in the Arabian Gulf, Egypt, Israel, and others. Ensuring that US allies know that they are supported, as well as de-escalating tensions with adversaries,

can go a long way toward reducing the risk of open conflict. Indeed, the Trump Administration should consider less saber rattling and more good faith outreach to all the major actors in the Middle East.

2. Seek bold reforms to the foreign policy apparatus. Trying to reform the State Department is not necessarily a bad idea; however, the execution thus far leaves much to be desired. What Donald Trump, the political outsider, could do is attempt to usher in bold reforms that could increase the clout of the diplomats in the administration. While it is important to have the military's perspective present in major policy considerations, the policy of delegating US policy to the military may lead to one-sided thinking.

If Trump were to staff his foreign policy apparatus with fresh faces and bold ideas, this antiestablishment president could truly usher in new reforms. To do that, however, he must change his tone drastically and refrain from both criticizing well-intentioned foreign policy planners and cutting the State Department's budget. In addition, he and his staff should let the past pass and extend invitations to collaborate on critical issues in the region even to those who may have criticized him when he was a candidate. Allowing loyal officials to staff key positions may soothe the president's ego, but it can also cultivate group-think and fail to prevent an erratic president from undertaking risky action.

3. *Carefully measure and apply US pressure.* Whether as a candidate or as the president, Trump has demonstrated that he understands only strength and power. His limited cultural understanding of the Arab world has also led him to believe that the actors in the region also only understand strength and power, which has resulted in overly aggressive statements and policy positions from the president. However, Trump's willingness to flex his muscles can quickly spiral out of control and could find him overextending the United States in conflicts in the region. Perhaps his retaliatory strike on Syria last April sent a message to the Assad regime and Russia, but there is little evidence he had much of a plan after that first strike.<sup>21</sup> What if Syria – or Russia – acted even more aggressively; would he have upped the ante even further? Clearly this president would do well to display more self-control; otherwise, and in a region as tumultuous as the Middle East, he could quickly lead the United States to potential conflict.

The US military, with Donald Trump's blessing, has broadened its list of "area[s] of active hostilities,"<sup>22</sup> stretching US resources even further. If the president intends to dispatch the military to every arena to exert pressure, he risks engaging it in multiple fronts in the Middle East alone, to say nothing about the rest of the world. Instead, the Trump Administration should take a realistic look at the region and accurately assess which threats – from state or non-state actors – are the most pressing and could most realistically be resolved through US pressure and military involvement. For the problems that cannot be solved through US pressure, Trump should be willing and eager to dispatch diplomats and work with partners on the ground to address the issues without risking the lives of American service members.

#### CONCLUSION

It is clear that in the first year of the Trump Administration, US foreign policy in the Arab world has been delegated almost entirely to the military minds of the administration. While the White House has set forth a policy of "principled realism," it has overwhelmingly neglected the non-military aspects like diplomacy and development aid, which have long supplemented

the United States' "hard power." Fortunately, members of Congress have intervened to bring some form of balance and stability to President Trump's reckless neglect of US diplomatic institutions.

Moving forward, the White House and Congress should work together to fund and staff foreign policy institutions efficiently. Additionally, the president would be wise to relent on his aggressive stances toward the Middle East and seek to foster security — through communication and threat management — and boldly reform the United States' overall foreign policy toward the Arab world. Finally, the president should be more calculating when applying US pressure in the Middle East. Open conflict with Iran is already a threat, but broadening US bombing campaigns in the region risks entangling the United States in one of numerous ongoing conflicts and overextending, perhaps needlessly, American military resources.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Samuel Oakford, "Coalition civilian casualty claims double under Donald Trump," Airwars, July 17, 2017, <u>https://airwars.org/news/trumps-air-war-kills-12-civilians-per-day/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Kimberly Halkett, "Trump's anti-Qatar tweets muddle view of US stance on GCC crisis," *Al Jazeera*, June 7, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/video/news/2017/06/trumps-anti-qatar-tweets-stir-confusion-stance-arab-diplomatic-crisis-170607044938275.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Brad Lendon, "Qatar hosts largest US military base in Mideast," *CNN*, June 6, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/06/05/middleeast/qatar-us-largest-base-in-mideast/index.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Loveday Morris and Ruth Eglash, "Kushner already had his work cut out in the Middle East. But it just got harder," *The Washington Post*, August 23, 2017,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle\_east/kushner-already-had-his-work-cut-out-inthe-middle-east-but-it-just-got-harder/2017/08/23/e7a58c58-8425-11e7-9e7a-20fa8d7a0db6\_story. html?utm\_term=.bbd1a6935033

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Herb Kainon and Eric Sumner, "Netanyahu to Meet `Friend' Trump on UN Sidelines," *The Jerusalem Post*, September 10, 2017, <u>http://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Netanyahu-to-meet-friend-Trump-on-UN-sidelines-504744</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Mark Landler, "For U.S.'s Mideast Negotiators, Keeping Palestinians Involved Is a Victory," *The New York Times*, August 25, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/us/politics/for-uss-mideast-negotiators-keeping-the-palestinians-involved-is-a-victory.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Mohammed Fairouz, "Principled realism and an emerging Trump doctrine," *The National*, May 22, 2017, <u>https://www.thenational.ae/opinion/principled-realism-and-an-emerging-trump-doctrine-1.25362</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> James Jay Carafano, "Trump Has a Foreign Policy Strategy," The Heritage Foundation, April 21, 2017, <u>http://www.heritage.org/defense/commentary/trump-has-foreign-policy-strategy</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Kathryn Watson, "Senate report rips Trump administration's `apparent doctrine of retreat' abroad," *CBS News*, September 9, 2017, <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/senate-report-assails-trumps-state-dept-budget-as-weakening-america/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Sarah E. Yerkes and Tamara Cofman Wittes, "What Price Freedom? Assessing the Bush Administration's Freedom Agenda," The Brookings Institution, September 1, 2006,

https://www.brookings.edu/research/what-price-freedom-assessing-the-bush-administrationsfreedom-agenda/

<sup>11</sup> Dominico Montanaro, "The U.S. Is Ramping Up Military Engagement, Which Could Be a Risk for Trump," *NPR*, March 30, 2017, <u>http://www.npr.org/2017/03/30/522042626/the-u-s-is-ramping-up-military-engagement-which-could-be-a-risk-for-trump</u>

<sup>12</sup> Kirk Beattie, *Congress and the Shaping of the Middle East* (Penguin Random House Ebook, 2015), <u>https://www.penguinrandomhouse.com/books/239299/congress-and-the-shaping-of-the-middle-east-by-kirk-beattie/9781609805616/</u>

<sup>13</sup> Jordan Tama, "The nuances behind the recent changes in Congress's foreign policy role," *The Hill*, August 31, 2017, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/politics/348533-the-nuances-behind-recent-changes-in-congresss-foreign-policy</u>

<sup>14</sup> Ilana Schor, "Corker to block future arms sales to Gulf nations," *Politico*, June 26, 2017, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2017/06/26/gulf-nation-arms-sales-bob-corker-239959</u>

<sup>15</sup> "US: Bob Corker to block GCC arms sales over Qatar row," *Al Jazeera*, June 26, 2017, <u>http://</u>www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/06/bob-corker-block-gcc-arms-sales-qatar-row-170626171314489.html

<sup>16</sup> Daniel Byman, "Here's How Congress Can Save the State Department," *Foreign Policy*, September 11, 2017, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/09/11/heres-how-congress-can-save-the-state-department/</u>

<sup>17</sup> "Committee Approves FY2018 State and Foreign Operations Appropriations Bill," US Senate Committee on Appropriations, September 7, 2017,

https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/news/majority/committee-approves-fy2018-state-andforeign-operations-appropriations-bill

<sup>18</sup> Valentina Zarya, "Will Nikki Haley Replace Rex Tillerson as Secretary of State?" *Fortune*, August 28, 2017, <u>http://fortune.com/2017/08/28/nikki-haley-rex-tillerson/</u>

<sup>19</sup> Elizabeth Preza, "Trump `may not have known' US has 11,000 troops in Qatar when he bashed country on Twitter: report," *Raw Story*, June 8, 2017, <u>https://www.rawstory.com/2017/06/trump-may-not-have-known-us-has-11000-troops-in-qatar-when-he-bashed-country-on-twitter-report/</u>

<sup>20</sup> J. Matthew McInnis, "The Future of Iran's Security Policy," The American Enterprise Institute, May 30, 2017, <u>http://www.aei.org/spotlight/the-future-of-irans-security-policy/</u>

<sup>21</sup> Peter Baker, "The Emerging Trump Doctrine: Don't Follow Doctrine," *The New York Times*, April 8, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/08/us/politics/trump-doctrine-foreign-policy.html? r=0</u>

<sup>22</sup> Ben Hubbard and Michael Gordon, "U.S. Footprint Grows in Middle East, With No Endgame in Sight," *The New York Times*, March 29, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/29/world/middleeast/us-war-footprint-grows-in-middle-east.html?mcubz=0& r=0</u>

### **II. ISSUES IN SUBREGIONAL RELATIONS**

# The United States and the GCC: A Steep Learning Curve for President Trump

Imad K. Harb

## The Trump Administration and the Perils of Ignoring North Africa

William Lawrence

## US Policy in Syria: Assessment, Challenges, and Recommendations

Joe Macaron

#### Deciphering Trump's Policy Toward Israel-Palestine

Yousef Munayyer

#### The Trump Administration and Developments in Iraq

Gregory Aftandilian

#### US-Turkey Relations and Their Impact on the Arab World

Mustafa Gurbuz

#### Trump's Miscalculation about American-Egyptian Relations

Imad K. Harb



Arab Center Washington DC

#### THE UNITED STATES AND THE GCC: A STEEP LEARNING CURVE FOR PRESIDENT TRUMP

Imad K. Harb

The Donald Trump Administration faces many challenges today in its relationship with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC). The administration's lack of experience in Gulf issues and readiness to deal with Gulf complexities and Middle Eastern dynamics is arguably only matched by the danger of the ongoing rift between the GCC states. Nonetheless, the Trump team cannot simply neglect its shortcomings or the uncertainties of intra-GCC relations as it approaches the end of its first year in power. Specifically, it has the dual responsibility of helping to safeguard the GCC's unity as a strategic bloc vital to American national interests and to coax GCC states toward a more open domestic social and political environment without which they may not be able to tackle the vicissitudes of the twenty-first century.

#### A BRIEF LOOK AT THE STATE OF PLAY

Long considered one of the strongest pillars of American security around the world, the GCC is currently going through an existential crisis pitting three of its members (Bahrain, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates [UAE]) against a fourth (Qatar). Two others (Kuwait and Oman) remain neutral, the former shouldering the responsibility of devising an acceptable compromise with which all could be comfortable, and the latter declining any involvement. For all the actors, the United States continues to be the pivotal ally, arms supplier, and strategic partner as the bloc faces numerous social, economic, political, and security challenges emanating from within and without the Arabian Peninsula.

For the United States, the GCC has been an essential collective of friendly and wealthy states that coalesced to form the bloc in 1981 after three menacing developments: the Iranian Revolution and the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan in 1979 and the start of the destructive Iran-Iraq war (1980-1988). Since then, Washington has striven in both its Democratic and Republican stripes to safeguard the entente by providing the military means for defense and the political and strategic cover for peace and prosperity. American relations with the Gulf Arabs have defined a prototypical relationship the likes of which may not be easy to emulate or repeat, despite some instances when long-term goals collided briefly with short-term objectives on either side of the equation.

During the past two administrations, differences surfaced as to how the United States presents itself to the GCC, what form its commitment to the bloc takes, or how far it can go in trying to change the status quo of the relationship. During the George W. Bush Administration (2001-2009), Washington provided strategic assistance and coordinated on important issues, but it ran afoul of the GCC's consensus on the inadvisability of the 2003 invasion of Iraq. The Barack Obama Administration (2009-2017) looked to develop relations with East Asia, which were feared as coming at the expense of the Gulf states, and sought to accommodate Iran in a Gulfwide environment without doing the preliminary work of subduing the Islamic Republic's stridency in areas that threatened the GCC's collective security. Both administrations – despite their declared commitment to the GCC's wellbeing – did harm to the relationship and

awoke fears of distrust among the Gulf allies, whose social-tribal ethos is built on the basis of trustworthy relations with allies and whose elites have grown to value the benefits of having close ties with the United States.

As an endowed collection of states that serves long-term US interests in the Middle East and around the world, the GCC is a strategic reality that presents many advantages to policymakers in the Trump Administration.<sup>1</sup> And as heir to America's leading role internationally, the administration would do well to harness whatever capabilities the bloc possesses to enhance bilateral relations and provide for mutual benefit from an old alliance. Most important are the GCC's strategic advantages to the United States.

#### THE GCC AS A STRATEGIC ASSET

Abutting an area of many active military conflicts and a number of political and sectarian hot spots, a healthy GCC can be the anchor for a long-term, sustained, and easy-to-maintain American presence and role in the Middle East.<sup>2</sup> In that sense, the United States has Defense Cooperation Agreements with Bahrain, Kuwait, Qatar, and the UAE, a Status of Forces Agreement with Kuwait, and a Facilities Access Agreement with Oman; it also uses Saudi Arabian bases for drone operations against areas in Yemen controlled by Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP). The GCC hosts tens of thousands of American troops in different bases, the forward headquarters of CENTCOM, and the American Fifth Fleet. Between 2009 and 2016, GCC countries collectively imported about \$200 billion worth of American weaponry.<sup>3</sup> So far in 2017, the State Department has approved agreements for weapons with Bahrain worth almost \$4 billion,<sup>4</sup> Kuwait over \$800 million,<sup>5</sup> Qatar \$12 billion<sup>6</sup>, and the UAE \$2 billion.<sup>7</sup> Last May, President Trump signed an agreement with King Salman bin Abdulaziz to sell Saudi Arabia \$110 billion worth of weapons and upgrades.<sup>8</sup>

Like others before it, the Trump Administration sees the GCC as a pillar in its increasingly belligerent stance toward the Islamic Republic of Iran – despite the fact that the ongoing intra-GCC crisis impedes cooperation on facing Iranian adventurism in the Gulf and along the Tehran-Beirut axis. In fact, the current crisis may help fracture whatever unity of purpose and action that the bloc had been able to offer American policy in the Gulf vis-à-vis Iran. It is likely that a decisive and forceful American intervention in the GCC crisis will lead to strengthening the GCC's front, although not necessarily in a direction the Trump Administration might desire.<sup>9</sup> Indeed, what the GCC could do is help tamp down the administration's rhetoric and stridency on all things Iranian: from rolling back the nuclear agreement to threatening military action against Iran. Both issues are anathema to GCC interests because they will result in actual physical harm to the bloc's members and to their economic wellbeing.

The GCC will furthermore always be a good asset for the American position on Yemen, both as a strategic location along the Mediterranean-Indian Ocean stretch and as home to AQAP and the so-called Islamic State (IS). While Saudi Arabia and the UAE appear to control some developments in the Yemen war, their involvement cannot be separated from other GCC members who, while not as engaged, have a high stake in how things turn out. Eventually, and given the stalemate there after two and a half years of outside intervention, it should not be hard to fathom a change away from a military confrontation and toward a political solution based on an equitable compromise. Whatever the Trump Administration's stance regarding Iran as fomenting the Houthi-Saleh challenge in Yemen, a GCC concord with Washington on such a solution is good for peace and security in the Arabian Peninsula and along the strategic corridor from the Suez Canal to the Bab al-Mandab waterway.

By the same token, the GCC can be the effective tool for fighting extremists and terrorists sheltering in eastern Yemen and threatening Saudi Arabia, Oman, and the Arabian Sea coast. As it stands, UAE forces, American special operations personnel, US drones, and UAE-supported armed elements of the southern Yemeni secessionists are spearheading a drive to rid Yemen of AQAP and IS.<sup>10</sup> What, however, would make this effort more fruitful in safeguarding Yemen's unity and territorial integrity is for the UAE and the Trump Administration to work toward involving units of Yemen's national army under the leadership of the legitimate president of the country, Abdrabbuh Mansour Hadi. Only a unified Yemen, run by a legitimate, internationally recognized government can assure security in the Arabian Peninsula and provide for the overall stability sought by the United States and all members of the GCC.

Another possible role for the GCC in the Trump Administration's potential plans for the Middle East would be influencing the now-dormant process of reviving a Palestinian-Israeli peace deal, remote as this appears at present. The GCC is currently the only entity that could surmount the Israeli government's rejection of any reasonable plan to implement the hoped-for two-state solution – considered by multiple American administrations as the only alternative to the current stalemate or the breakout of violence. The GCC's role is pivotal in pushing forward the 2002 Arab Peace Initiative, which represents the only equitable course of action between Israel, the Palestinians, and the Arab world at large.

Finally, a unified GCC is essential for the Trump Administration's realization of America's national interests in the Levant and Egypt and along the shores of the Red Sea. As a strategic partner with military and financial resources, the GCC can be a fulcrum of stability operations. After it ends its battles against the Islamic State, Iraq will need a new social contract that preserves its peace and assures true reconciliation, and the GCC could play a vital role. Syria will likely continue to be a bleeding ulcer for decades and the GCC may be the only bloc capable of helping its reconstruction. Yemen will likewise require a massive infusion of funds for its rehabilitation, and Egypt will always depend on GCC benefaction and economic investment.

#### THE TRUMP-GCC RELATIONSHIP THUS FAR

During his election campaign, President Trump made pronouncements on Gulf issues and countries which betrayed his lack of adequate knowledge of GCC affairs, needs, and importance. In 2015, for example, he demanded that Saudi Arabia pay the United States for protection and warned the kingdom that it was in trouble and needed American help – he was probably unaware of the hundreds of billions of dollars Riyadh and other GCC members have spent on American military hardware for decades.<sup>11</sup> Yet, in a presidential debate in April 2016, he did not object to Saudi Arabia (and Japan and South Korea) having a nuclear program, thus increasing anxieties at that time about nuclear proliferation during a possible Trump presidency.<sup>12</sup> He also accused Saudi Arabia of responsibility for the 9/11 terrorist attacks on the United States.<sup>13</sup> Throughout his campaign Trump called for lifting all restrictions on developing American sources of energy so that imports from Saudi Arabia could be halted, prompting warnings from Saudi officials after his election.<sup>14</sup>

In December 2015, Trump called for halting the entry of Muslims to the United States, raising

fears – should he win – about long-term relations with the Muslim world and the GCC.<sup>15</sup> His "Muslim ban" is still a political issue in the United States, although many court decisions have delayed its full implementation. When he first advocated for it, relations between the Obama Administration and GCC states had run into disagreements regarding Iran, Syria, and human and civil rights issues. Later, President Obama's accusations that GCC states (and Europeans) are free riders – relying on the United States to resolve international and regional conflicts without doing their part – did not help in settling fears of an American withdrawal from the Middle East to East Asia.<sup>16</sup> The GCC was thus looking for an opportunity to right what they considered an American wrong, although they were not quite sure that Donald Trump was the one to rectify the situation – or if indeed he was likely to win the presidency.

When Trump won the election, all GCC leaders sent their congratulations and best wishes to the president-elect.<sup>17</sup> After his inauguration in January 2017, two consequential visits by now-Saudi Arabian Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman (in March 2017) and Abu Dhabi's crown prince and UAE putative president, Mohammed bin Zayed (the following May), proved that the GCC was ready for open relations with the new president. Trump's previous declarations about Saudi Arabia and banning Muslims from the United States no longer appeared to be impediments to cordial relations. In fact, Mohammed bin Salman's visit with the president was declared a "historic turning point" in the restoration of trust and confidence between Saudi Arabia and the United States.<sup>18</sup>

It was not an insignificant development that after assuming office, President Trump made his first foreign trip to Saudi Arabia to convene an American-Arab-Muslim conference in May 2017.<sup>19</sup> The meaning of that visit was not lost on GCC leaders, especially Saudi Arabia's, who had been waiting to restore the GCC's centrality to American foreign policy. At the conference, Trump spoke of driving out the extremists from Muslim places of worship and helped inaugurate the new Riyadh-based Global Center for Combatting Extremist Ideology.<sup>20</sup> Even calls during his campaign and in his conference speech to fight "Islamic radical extremism" – a moniker eschewed by the Obama Administration – did not affect the cordiality with which he was received in Riyadh.

#### TRUMP'S UNFORTUNATE MAGNUM OPUS: THE GCC CRISIS

If President Trump saw that a close relationship with the GCC was a net gain for the United States (considering continued military sales or fighting extremism, for instance), his early advocacy for Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Bahrain, and Egypt in the ongoing GCC crisis was ill-advised, shortsighted, and ultimately dangerous. By taking sides against another GCC member, Qatar, the president threatened both to undo decades of American foreign policy in the Gulf, the Arab world, and the Middle East and to collapse the very front he hoped to strengthen against Iran – a double calamity that remains possible. Lacking basic knowledge of the region and the intricacies of intra-GCC relations, Trump fell victim to his own bravado and the machinations of errant GCC leaders eager to weaken Qatar and strip it of its independent foreign policy.

Starting as a UAE-sponsored hacking of Qatari official websites<sup>21</sup> to disseminate false reports attributed to Qatar's emir, Sheikh Tamim bin Hamad Al Thani, the GCC spat quickly developed into an intra-GCC split when Saudi Arabia, the UAE, and Bahrain (along with Egypt) severed diplomatic relations with the peninsular nation on June 5, 2017.<sup>22</sup> President Trump quickly took

credit for the development, tweeting that when he was at the summit in Saudi Arabia, those in attendance pointed to Qatar as financing terrorism.<sup>23</sup> He also wished that the severance of relations with Qatar would signal the beginning of the end of the despicable scourge of terrorism; he repeated this accusation over a period of a few weeks. Meanwhile, America's diplomatic and military officialdom went into hyperdrive to prove Qatar's cooperation in fighting terrorism and to prevent the deterioration of relations with the country that hosts 10,000 troops at the Al Udeid American air base, which houses CENTCOM and associated military installations.<sup>24</sup>

Besides his initial, dangerous, and divisive intervention in the GCC crisis, Trump further boasted that the United States could move Al Udeid easily to other countries that would be happy to build a replacement facility "and pay for it."<sup>25</sup> This and other assertions were always contradicted by counter-pronouncements by Secretary of State Rex Tillerson and Secretary of Defense James Mattis, and by officials in both departments who know the importance of the base to US military operations against the Islamic State and understand the significance of the GCC's unity of mission and purpose. This situation did not only highlight the divisions within the administration and point to misdirection and confusion, but it also threatened three interconnected issues.

The first was a concerted Kuwaiti effort to mediate in the intra-GCC crisis, one that was buttressed by a similar, supportive American effort at reconciliation led by Secretary Tillerson. Second, the president's seeming nonchalance toward the severity of the crisis encouraged aberrant behavior by Saudi Arabia and its cohorts that increased the pressure on Qatar, which had exhibited great flexibility in accepting Kuwaiti and American mediation. Third, the slowness in effecting a reconciliation allowed for others to intervene, such as Iran, which offered badly needed goods and materials for besieged Qatar, and Turkey, which saw an opportunity to side with an aggrieved party and appear as a protector of Qatar's independence and integrity.<sup>26</sup> All these factors have both weakened the much-needed and vaunted GCC unity necessary for US national interests in the Gulf and emboldened Iran after its successes in Syria and Iraq over the last two years.

In the end, however, it appears that President Trump has finally realized that his unstudied and biased early position on the GCC crisis showed his administration as divided and threatened traditional American foreign policy in the Arabian Gulf. In early September, he welcomed the emir of Kuwait, Sheikh Sabah Al-Ahmad Al-Jaber Al-Sabah, to the White House, applauded the latter's mediation initiative, and offered his own services to the effort.<sup>27</sup> The administration had decided in August to send its own emissaries to help in Kuwait's mediation: Deputy Assistant Secretary for Arabian Peninsula Affairs Timothy Lenderking and retired Marine Corps General Anthony Zinni.<sup>28</sup> Immediately after the US president's meetings with the Kuwaiti emir, Qatar's ruler telephoned Saudi Arabia's crown prince, following Trump's encouragement, and the two agreed to start a dialogue to resolve the crisis. But this breakthrough soon collapsed as Saudi Arabia's foreign ministry issued a statement decrying Qatar's purported "distortion...of facts."<sup>29</sup> Indeed, President Trump and his lieutenants are likely to continue to be busy trying to address the GCC's difficulties for the foreseeable future.

#### IMPORTANT STEPS ON THE ROAD FORWARD

Whatever the failings of the Trump presidency and administration, and however discordant

intra-GCC relations presently are, it is almost an article of faith that the US-GCC relationship will continue to be a defining aspect of international affairs. But as the current custodian of this old association, President Trump would do well to emphasize what American policymakers have long considered essential issues for the national security of the United States in the Arabian Gulf and the wider region.

First, the Trump Administration must redress the dangerous institutional shortage in pivotal personnel positions responsible for Gulf affairs at the Department of State. The recent appointment of veteran diplomat David Satterfield as Acting Assistant Secretary for Near Eastern Affairs may provide some direction in the administration's relations with the MENA region, but it falls short of addressing the dangerous limitations in able and experienced hands.<sup>30</sup> Importantly for the GCC crisis, the administration must fill the position of US ambassador to Qatar, which was vacated last June when Dana Shell Smith resigned amid confusion about Washington's position on the crisis.<sup>31</sup>

Second, the administration, through the auspices of the White House and the Departments of State and Defense, is called upon to spare no effort in helping to mediate a resolution to the ongoing GCC crisis. Such a resolution is vital for GCC unity, stability, and prosperity and essential for safeguarding the collective and individual interests of GCC members vis-à-vis a strident and ascendant Iran. This, however, should not imply that the GCC or its members must have a confrontational policy toward the Islamic Republic. Rather, it should mean that in dealing with the Iranian challenge, positively or negatively, the GCC would do better if it is unified in purpose and action.

Third, the administration must end its declared policy of eschewing advocacy for democracy, human rights, and freedom of speech, thought, and association. The president told his hosts and audience at the American-Arab-Muslim conference in May that the United States is not interested in telling others how to live; however, continuing to ignore violations of basic rights in the GCC only encourages further abuse.<sup>32</sup> The latest news about Saudi Arabia's arrest of prominent religious figures and crackdown on dissent does not augur well for stability in the kingdom.<sup>33</sup> Just as bad are Bahraini and Emirati prohibitions on dissent or on displays of sympathy for Qatar in the current GCC crisis.<sup>34</sup>

Fourth, working on asserting GCC unity and stability should help in assuring American national interests in the Gulf and around the region. Thus, intervening in the GCC crisis to resolve it will buttress the American position on such issues as Iran's behavior in the Middle East, the war against extremists in Yemen, reconciliation efforts in Iraq, redressing grievances against Bashar al-Assad's regime in Syria, the Palestinian-Israeli stalemate, and general stability in this vital region of the world.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Imad K. Harb, "Cautionary Notes to the GCC about Trump's Visit," Arab Center Washington DC, May 15, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/cautionary-notes-to-the-gcc-about-trumps-visit/</u> <sup>2</sup> Imad K. Harb, "The US Military Posture in the Gulf: Future Possibilities," Arab Center Washington DC, April 4, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/the-us-military-posture-in-the-gulf-future-possibilities/</u>

<sup>3</sup> William Hartung, "What Will a Trump Administration Mean for U.S. Sales to the Middle East?" *The National Interest,* December 12, 2016, <u>http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/what-will-trump-administration-mean-us-arms-sales-the-middle-18714</u>

<sup>4</sup> "US approves huge arms sale to Bahrain despite human rights concerns," *The New Arab*, September 9, 2017, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/9/9/us-approves-huge-arms-sale-to-bahrain</u>

<sup>5</sup> See reports from Defense Security Cooperation Agency at

http://dsca.mil/search/node/kuwait%202017

<sup>6</sup> Melissa Leon, "Pentagon agrees to \$12 billion F-15 jet agreement with Qatar," *American Military News*, June 20, 2017, <u>https://americanmilitarynews.com/2017/06/pentagon-agrees-to-12-billion-f-15-jet-agreement-with-qatar/</u>

<sup>7</sup> See reports from Defense Security Cooperation Agency at <u>http://dsca.mil/major-arms-sales/government-united-arab-emirates-uae-patriot-pac-3-and-gem-t-missiles</u>

<sup>8</sup> See reports from Defense Security Cooperation Agency at <u>http://dsca.mil/news-media/news-archive/fact-sheet-intended-sales-saudi-arabia-foreign-military-sales</u>

<sup>9</sup> Imad K. Harb, "Obstacles to President Trump's Options on Iran," Arab Center Washington DC, March 14, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/obstacle-trump-iran-jcpoa/</u>

<sup>10</sup> Imad K. Harb, "Troubling Ambiguities in the UAE's Role in Yemen," Arab Center Washington DC, September 8, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/troubling-ambiguities-in-the-uaes-role-in-yemen/</u>

<sup>11</sup> Mark Hensch, "Trump: Saudi Arabia 'should pay us'," *The Hill*, August 16, 2015, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/ballot-box/presidential-races/251227-trump-saudi-arabia-should-pay-us</u>

<sup>12</sup> Gene Gerzhoy and Nicholas Miller, "Donald Trump thinks more countries should have nuclear weapons. Here's what the research says," *Washington Post*, April 6, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2016/04/06/should-more-countrieshave-nuclear-weapons-donald-trump-thinks-so/?utm\_term=.bd8f63d535c8

<sup>13</sup> Katie Forster, Donald Trump still does business in Saudi Arabia, despite blaming the country for 9/11," *Independent*, May 20, 2016, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/donald-trump-saudi-arabia-911-business-deals-a7038991.html</u>

<sup>14</sup> Matt Egan, "Saudi Arabia warns Trump against banning oil imports," *CNN Money*, November 16, 2016, <u>http://money.cnn.com/2016/11/16/investing/trump-saudi-arabia-ban-oil-imports-opec/index.html</u>

<sup>15</sup> Aaron Mehta and Awad Mustafa, "Trump's Muslim Comments Could Sever GOP's Deep Ties in the Gulf, *Defense News*, December 11, 2015, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/interviews/2015/12/11/trumps-muslim-comments-could-sever-gop-s-deep-ties-in-gulf/</u>

<sup>16</sup> Jeffrey Goldberg, "The Obama Doctrine," Atlantic, April 2016 issue,

https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2016/04/the-obama-doctrine/471525/

<sup>17</sup> Neil King, "Trump and the GCC: What can we expect?" *Gulf Business*, December 11, 2016, <u>http://gulfbusiness.com/trump-gcc-can-expect/</u>

<sup>18</sup> "Saudi Arabia: Trump meeting a 'historic turning point'," *Al Jazeera*, March 15, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/03/saudi-arabia-trump-meeting-historical-turning-point-170315040207874.html</u>

<sup>19</sup> Gregory Korte, "In speech to Muslim leaders, Trump condemns 'Islamic extremism'," USA Today, May 21, 2017, <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2017/05/21/trump-muslim-world-speech-saudi-arabia-terrorism/101976694/</u>

<sup>20</sup> Peter Baker and Michael D. Shear, "Trump Softens Tone on Islam but Calls for Purge of 'Foot Soldiers of Evil'," *New York Times*, May 21, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/21/world/middleeast/trump-saudi-arabia-islam-speech.html</u>

<sup>21</sup> Karen DeYoung and Ellen Nakashima, "UAE orchestrated hacking of Qatari government sites, sparking regional upheaval, according to U.S. intelligence officials," *Washington Post*, July 16, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/uae-hacked-qatari-government-sites-sparking-regional-upheaval-according-to-us-intelligence-officials/2017/07/16/00c46e54-698f-11e7-8eb5-cbccc2e7bfbf story.html?utm\_term=.c62b2f4dad30</u>

<sup>22</sup> Noah Browning, "Arab powers sever Qatar ties, citing support for militants," *Reuters*, June 5, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar/arab-powers-sever-qatar-ties-citing-support-for-militants-idUSKBN18W0DQ</u>

<sup>23</sup> Mark Landler, "Trump Takes Credit for Saudi Move Against Qatar, a U.S. Military Partner," New York Times, June 6, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/06/world/middleeast/trump-qatar-saudiarabia.html</u>

<sup>24</sup> Imad K. Harb, "To resolve the GCC crisis, keep Trump away," *New Arab*, August 17, 2017, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/comment/2017/8/17/to-resolve-the-gcc-crisis-keep-trump-away</u>

<sup>25</sup> Christopher Woody, "Trump: The US is ready to leave one of its most important military bases if the Gulf crisis worsens," *Business Insider*, July 19, 2017, <u>http://www.businessinsider.com/trump-us-is-ready-to-leave-al-udeid-military-base-amid-gulf-crisis-2017-7</u>

<sup>26</sup> Declan Walsh, "Qatar Restores Full Relations With Iran, Deepening Gulf Feud," *New York Times*, August 24, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/24/world/middleeast/qatar-iran-boycott-saudi-arabia.html?action=click&contentCollection=Middle%20East&module=RelatedCoverage&region=End OfArticle&pgtype=article</u>

<sup>27</sup> Matthew Lee, "Trump hails Kuwait mediation on Qatar; Arab states react," *MSN*, August 9, 2017, <u>http://www.msn.com/en-ca/news/world/trump-hails-kuwait-mediation-on-qatar-arab-states-react/ar-AArsLJY</u>

<sup>28</sup> Reuters Staff, "Two U.S. envoys travel to Gulf to work on Qatar rift," *Reuters*, August 7, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-gulf-qatar-usa/two-u-s-envoys-travel-to-gulf-to-work-on-qatar-rift-idUSKBN1AN1ZK</u>

<sup>29</sup> "Qatari emir speaks to Saudi crown prince over Gulf row," *Al Jazeera*, September 9, 2017, http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/09/qatar-emir-speaks-saudi-crown-prince-gulfrow-170908215922382.html

<sup>30</sup> See State Department webpage at <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/biog/214064.htm</u>

<sup>31</sup> "US ambassador to Qatar resigns amid Gulf crisis," *New Arab,* June 13, 2017, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/6/13/us-ambassador-to-qatar-quits-amid-gulf-crisis</u>

<sup>32</sup> Peter Baker and Michael D. Shear, "Trump Softens Tone on Islam but Calls for Purge of 'Foot Soldiers of Evil'," *New York Times*, May 21, 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/21/world/middleeast/trump-saudi-arabia-islam-speech.html

<sup>33</sup> Martin Chulov, "Saudi crown prince tries to consolidate power with string of arrests," *MSN*, September 14, 2017, <u>http://www.msn.com/en-my/news/world/saudi-crown-prince-tries-to-consolidate-power-with-string-of-arrests/ar-AArWzRQ</u>

<sup>34</sup> Karen DeYoung, "Bahrain and UAE criminalize 'sympathy' for Qatar," *Washington Post*, June 8, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/bahrain-and-uae-criminalize-sympathyfor-qatar/2017/06/08/ce74a666-4c70-11e7-9669-250d0b15f83b\_story.html?utm\_term=.38cfe1fa9e65

#### THE TRUMP ADMINISTRATION AND THE PERILS OF IGNORING NORTH AFRICA

William Lawrence

Except for intervening militarily in Libya against the so-called Islamic State (IS) and paying some lip service to Tunisia's experiment in democratic transition, the Trump Administration has paid scant attention to North Africa, a region that is as important to the American strategic posture around the world as it is essential for Europe's security and stability. From divided Libya's uncertain future to Tunisia's impending economic crisis, and from Algeria's hamstrung reform process to Morocco's rowdy protests and social dislocations, the region has a vital strategic position and growing geopolitical importance. It is also ripe for new, reoriented US inputs and assistance to reflect changing priorities. So far, the Trump Administration's paucity of expertise and experienced hands in that part of the world should not blind American policymakers to its centrality to international peace and security.

#### AN UNDECIDED ADMINISTRATION

On a visit to Washington last April, Italian Prime Minister Paolo Gentiloni spoke candidly during a press conference with President Donald Trump about the problem that Libya presents to Italy and its European partners. His primary objective was to convince the new American president to step up US engagement in Libya. Gentiloni declared that increased US assistance for Libya would be "critical" and that leaving Libya divided and in conflict would be devastating for the entire Mediterranean region. From his part, President Trump – who had failed to wear his earpiece for simultaneous interpretation – did not hear his guest's imploring message for increased assistance to Libya. He promptly contradicted the prime minister by declaring that he did not see a role in Libya for the United States and added that the United States had enough roles in the world already, saying "We're in a role everywhere." But sensing that his dismissive comment had over-shot its mark, Trump then partially self-corrected, stating that he did in fact see a continuing counterterrorism role for the United States in "getting rid of ISIS."<sup>1</sup>

In the following days the White House and the State Department continued to fix the problem created by the president's response, each issuing corrective, low key statements that reaffirmed US commitments to Libya and the North African region, just as international think tanks and the press began to publish a flurry of negative reactions to Trump's snub of a visiting minister and the prospect of a shift in US policy away from engagement in North Africa.<sup>2</sup> Within days, the administration appeared to be back to the status quo ante—with Pentagon, State Department, intelligence, and other US government agencies endeavoring to reassure allies that Washington would continue to cooperate to contain problems in the North African region. But the underlying message was clear: there would not be increased attention by the Trump Administration, and North Africa would retain its status as Europe's back yard.

The situation could not be more dire for southern Italy, hit hard by tens of thousands of desperate migrants arriving in Italian coastal communities and sometimes dying by the hundreds as their overloaded boats collapsed and sank. Libya was not a problem that former colonial power Italy could solve on its own, and leaving Libya's troubles to Italy to solve or to let slide into

failed state status would continue to have destabilizing effects not only on the six adjacent countries – Tunisia, Algeria, Niger, Chad, Sudan, and Egypt, all of which are affected by conflict spillover – but on many countries in Europe as well. Facing over a million new refugee arrivals across the continent, Europe has for years been rocked by a rise in right-wing political parties exploiting somewhat unrestrained migrant flows, proposing restrictive immigration policies, and threatening the European Union itself. US political and commercial interests in the Mediterranean have always been important and the reason for military interventions, but deeper commitments have not been sustained and rarely scaled to the issues at hand. In 2017, with Europeans reaching out to Washington for more commitment than it could muster itself, there is no indication that US engagement will deepen.

A similar North Africa gaffe occurred in late May 2017 with the Trump Administration's rollout of its 2018 budget, in which it proposed a 70 percent aid cut to Tunisia. The announcement, which was largely ignored until early July, proposed to cut US assistance from \$177 million to \$54 million.<sup>3</sup> Abandoning the Arab world's newest democracy, often characterized as a bulwark against IS while the United States was engaging militarily in neighboring Libya, seemed foolish. The proposed cuts sent democracy advocates scrambling. Tunisia was continuing to face a severe post-revolutionary economic crisis, including serious fiscal and budgetary woes. In addition, one of Tunisia's main economic strengths, tourist revenues, had suffered serious reductions following triple terrorist attacks by the Islamic State emanating from Libya in 2015. British tourism had decreased by over 90 percent and was hardly made up by increased Libyan "tourism" by its citizens escaping conflict, and Algerian "solidarity" tourism which endeavored to help keep the Tunisian economy afloat.

As pro-Tunisia assistance advocacy ramped up in Washington, absent the much better funded lobbying that supports US assistance to countries like Jordan, it quickly became clear that the US Congress may be the only hope. Led by foreign policy-focused Senators John McCain (R-Arizona) and Lindsey Graham (R-South Carolina), together with Senate Appropriations Committee Vice Chair Senator Patrick Leahy (D-Vermont), Congress would likely restore all or most of the assistance as a part of an omnibus spending package likely to be approved in or after December 2017. Restoring the aid would highlight the importance the United States usually places on democratic transitions anywhere in the world. In this case, the emphasis would be on the Arab and Muslim worlds, with hoped-for regional demonstration effects in the context of the multi-front war with the Islamic State and other extremist groups. This would be combined with a concomitant reduction in Egypt's assistance of about 15 percent on the grounds of human rights violations.

The longer-than-usual learning curve of the anti-establishment, neophyte President Trump, combined with frequent "rookie" mistakes, have continued to hamper US-North Africa relations throughout the first year of the Trump Administration. Nonetheless, it has been increasingly clear that the administration has been stumbling into a "Goldilocks principle" of North African engagement that could loosely be summarized as "lukewarm relations with an indifferent attitude." As noted in Steven Sestanovich's article on Trump's foreign policy in *The Atlantic*, "Trump sensed that the US public wanted relief from the burdens of global leadership without losing the thrill of nationalist self-assertion."<sup>4</sup> In a way, the Trump Administration is simultaneously pursuing a continuation of Bush and Obama Administration policies in North Africa that had looked to cut spending and the American footprint wherever possible but, simultaneously, maintained or increased targeted engagements in a few places where it was

deemed geopolitically critical in the moment.

Militarily, this means hitting Islamic State targets in Libya harder and more lethally, often with disregard to the Obama Administration's policies on protecting civilians from drone attacks.<sup>5</sup> On the political and economic sides, however, this means the unloading of previous US commitments to "nation building," including cuts of vital assistance, wherever possible. The primary goals appear to be to contain jihadist threats to Libya and the region without addressing their underlying causes, including containing jihadist and other economic threats to Tunisia without offering its economy the shot in the arm it needs to weather its post-revolutionary economic challenges.

This piecemeal, haphazard approach to North African security, politics, and economics is mistaken. The increasing costs of neglect of the region, and, conversely, the strong benefits of increased positive inputs make North Africa a superb opportunity to invest additional political bandwidth and economic stimulus with possibly greater and more immediate upside benefits than can be found in addressing more intractable conflicts further east. It was events in North Africa (Tunisia specifically) that led to the destabilization of the eastern parts of the Arab world in 2011; thus, successful stabilization of the region and empowerment of North African actors may very well have stabilizing effects on the east, if at a minimum only from the demonstration effects and to decrease flows of foreign fighters. Meanwhile, with the gradual defeat of IS in Iraq and Syria sending hundreds of North Africans home, how the region deals with foreign fighters returning from conflicts in the east will have direct impact on whether or not the region succeeds. So far, the record has been mixed, with a few fighters cooperating with authorities and reintegrating and much larger numbers, often from economically marginal areas, risking falling through the cracks. Never before, it seems, has the fate of the countries of the Middle East and North Africa region seemed more intertwined, even while the differences among the countries seem more pronounced.

#### THE MIXED LEGACY OF THE ARAB SPRING

The Trump Administration may not get its head around North Africa (indeed the entire Arab world) without understanding the origins and repercussions of the Arab Spring. It was the most important turning point in the relationship between the Middle East and North Africa in recent memory, linking the two more closely than ever despite huge regional, national, and subnational level differences. The 2010-2011 disturbances that began in central rural Tunisia and quickly spread to 18 Arab nations (only Qatar and the United Arab Emirates, deeply implicated in the Arab Spring's regional outcomes, were spared significant internal protest). The Arab Spring created stronger cross-regional bonds between youth activists, polities, and regimes than ever. But it is important to point out that the Arab Spring had far more devastating effects on the eastern Arab world than it did North Africa, thoroughly destabilizing Syria, Iraq, and Yemen, and causing dozens of serious secondary effects on nearly every country—from sectarian conflict in Bahrain to the ongoing blockade of Qatar.

In fact, the destabilization of Libya, often held up as somehow "equal" to the destruction and carnage in Syria, Iraq, and Yemen, is dwarfed by comparison with those other conflicts. For example, casualty rates in the Libyan conflict since 2011, including two civil wars (2011 and 2014-2017) are less than 3 percent of the casualty rates in Syria, both civilian and military.<sup>6</sup> Other than aggressive attacks on and by the Islamic State since 2014, the current conflict in

Libya is largely a low-intensity stalemate where, in most cases, Libyan fighters would rather lob warning shots over each other than actually attack each other's positions or attempt to take over each other's strongholds. As for violence waged by the Islamic State, the civilian carnage is significantly lower than what IS has been inflicting in France or Britain or Germany, even though the negative effects of IS control of a city or town can be more devastating on a local population. And by 2017, the Islamic State was forced out of every city and town it had controlled between 2014 and 2016.

The purge of the Islamic State from urban spaces in Libya was the direct result of Libyan international cooperation. General Khalifa Haftar, Libya's eastern-based government's military leader, played only a minor role in this battle, which was largely accomplished by militiamen from Misrata, most notably the "Bunyan Marsus," with significant air power and special forces assistance from Europe and the United States.<sup>7</sup>

Strategists and policymakers considering leaving North Africa to its own devices should never forget that the Arab Spring began in Tunisia and spread from there, and it is where large numbers of the foreign fighters in Syria and Iraq originated. It is worth noting that most of the thousands of Tunisian fighters who ventured to Syria largely between 2011 and 2013 thought they were joining a fight to bring down a Syrian dictator, just as North Africans had brought down the Tunisian, Libyan, and Egyptian dictators.

But the effects of the Arab Spring on North African Arab countries and those on the east are significantly different. Most notably, the Arab Spring in North Africa is still considered a "spring" by experts and populations, and not a series of "uprisings," as Middle East experts have labored to change the moniker for the whole region. The Arab Spring is still considered by many in North Africa, but not all, a largely positive event.

Morocco, which saw its largest anti-government protests over 60 years (since its independence in 1956) exceeding 800,000 people in more than 100 cities simultaneously, emerged largely unscathed with a new and reformed constitution and an acceleration, at least for the first few years, in its political reform process. A large, comparatively democratic, moderate Islamist party, the Justice and Development Party, came to power in 2011 and led successive governments since then, in part due to its relative success in combatting and avoiding corruption. Civil society in Morocco is mobilized and engaged, and citizen action continues to contest the state in powerful ways, most recently in the Rif areas in the north.<sup>8</sup> Morocco has opted for a progressive political strategy, recently characterized by Moroccan Foreign Minister Nasser Bourita in Washington as "stability through reform."<sup>9</sup>

Algeria saw its largest protests in over 20 years – the largest since the 1991 anti-gerrymandering sit-ins toward the end of the country's "Arab Spring" democratic moment. The fact that officials still frequently refer to Algeria as having had the "first Arab Spring," from 1988 to 1992, attests to the one-to-one connection most North Africans make between Algeria's democratic experiment and the 2011 protest wave. As a result of relatively large protests in the first few months of 2011 and then continuing intermittently through Ramadan 2013, the government made significant moves toward constitutional reform and expanded a range of social services, benefits, and concessions to the population, particularly to government employees. A new slogan – based on protest vocabulary that began in 1988 and has occurred every few years since – appeared after 2011, *Barakat min al-hogra!* – or enough injustice! – is ubiquitous in Algeria, especially after an economically difficult summer.<sup>10</sup>

The political class in Algeria has reached near unanimity on the economic reforms needed to jumpstart Algeria's moribund economy, reforms largely hamstrung by political inertia related to the failing health of President Abdelaziz Bouteflika. The recent calls by former officials for his removal because he is "unfit for office" are a continuation of this oppositional activity in Algeria that started in late December 2010 and continue to simmer in the present.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, a new generation of Algerians is coming of age who did not live through the Black Decade of the 1990s and increasingly feel less restrained by the forces which political and social contestation risk to unleash.

Nowhere is the Arab Spring considered as more of a net positive than in Tunisia, notwithstanding its serious current political and economic challenges. While security challenges and economic malaise fuel growing nostalgia to the times of former presidents Habib Bourguiba and Zine El-Abedine Ben Ali, the Jasmine Revolution remains the Arab world's first successful democratic transition, earning Tunisia countless well-deserved accolades including a Nobel Prize for peace.<sup>12</sup> More importantly, both the inclusive constitution-writing process and the text of Tunisia's remarkable constitution, which garnered over 90 percent support from Tunisia's first democratically elected parliament, was a monumental political achievement. A generation of Tunisian youth is growing up with a free press and full freedom of expression across the country's institutions—an achievement unlikely to be fully reversed by future secular or Islamist-led governments—all still fully invested in Tunisia's democratic experiment.

Even Libya, the purported "failed state" of North Africa's Arab Spring, has important potential and is one amended political agreement away from significant improvement. Notwithstanding frequent media reporting on "chaos" in Libya, most of the country has been spared from conflict since November 2011. As noted above, Libya is not experiencing an all-out civil war, but consists largely of armed post-revolutionary municipalities that guard local communities and rarely fight each other. When municipal conflicts do occur, they are usually low-casualty and short-lived, with peace deals mediated by local elders within a post-revolutionary consensus against full-on conflict.

There is significant resistance in Libya to creating new martyrs to join those slaughtered *en masse* by Qadhafi both before and during the Arab Spring.<sup>13</sup> The 2015 United Nationssponsored Skhirat peace deal that created the Government of National Accord (GNA) has not entirely failed and, with at least three or four key amendments addressing issues left on the table from the onset, remains the basis of the next Libyan political agreement.<sup>14</sup> Throughout this period, Libya's constitution-writing process has continued with fits and starts, and a draft constitution was approved in late July 2017 and is now tied up in the courts, subject to the ongoing overarching political negotiations.<sup>15</sup>

In the early days of the Trump Administration, a flurry of analysis and recommendations appeared in the press and by leading think tanks calling for a new recommitment to North Africa and lamenting insufficient engagement to that point. Most analyses correctly predicted a "security-first" approach with some limited support for the Tunisian political transition, with some urging deeper commitment to solving the region's problems – from the Libyan conflict to the Tunisian economic crisis to the economically costly Western Sahara impasse. On every issue, containing threats and maintaining the status quo seem to generate significant consensus among the experts, who seemed as eager to restrain what they perceived as Trump's worst instincts as they were to tackle regional threats head on.<sup>16</sup> However, the lack of a comprehensive plan to

help provide young Tunisians a revolutionary dividend will continue to create the conditions for their radicalization and alienation from the political system.<sup>17</sup> More importantly, the United States needs to listen to European leaders like Prime Minister Gentiloni and not leave Europe to go it alone in North Africa. As recent history in Iraq and Syria indicate and massive flows of refugees across the Mediterranean fleeing both conflicts and economic deprivation attest, the stakes could not be higher.

#### STEPS ON THE WAY FORWARD

As the United States formulates a new approach to North Africa, the Trump Administration would do well to try to institute some important policy recommendations.

First, the United States is called upon to increase its assistance to all North African and Sahel states in their struggle against the uprooted Islamic State and other extremist threats, including intelligence cooperation, security force training, and air power. Emphasis should be placed on border security, especially the Libyan-Algerian border, police training that has borne fruit in Morocco and elsewhere, expanding the International Military Education and Training program in Algeria, and encouraging and facilitating counterterrorism cooperation between the states of the region.

Second, the United States should make Tunisia's political stabilization and economic success a greater strategic priority with an increase in economic aid and support for democratization and capacity-building. Funding low-cost, high-impact parliamentary assistance in Tunisia would bear fruit since parliamentarians would have funds to increase their effectiveness and accelerate progress toward badly needed reforms and new projects, thus demonstrating commitment to the ideals of the revolution. In addition, Washington would do well to fund a Millennium Challenge Corporation compact for Tunisia and increase funding to the Tunisian Enterprise Fund.

Third, commercial engagement with Morocco, Algeria, and Tunisia should be increased. Under the free-trade agreement with Morocco, there are ample opportunities to facilitate deeper investment on both sides. One would be to support the creation of an enterprise fund and other mechanisms to seed entrepreneurial ventures and efforts to scale Moroccan production to meet American and international demand. In Algeria, the United States should respond proactively to Algerian efforts to diversify economically, including trade missions and investment facilitation. The United States should regularly support Algerian efforts to reform, and in particular to modify the 51 percent ownership rule, with a few strategic sector exceptions at first.

Fourth, and finally, Washington must continue to support democracy, human rights, and governance-related programming in all four states, including regionalization efforts and cross-sectoral training.

<sup>1</sup> Glenn Thrush, "No U.S. Military Role in Libya, Trump Says, Rejecting Italy's Pleas," *The New York Times*, April 20, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/20/us/politics/trump-italy-prime-minister-paolo-gentiloni.html</u>

<sup>2</sup> For example, see Karim Mezran and Alissa Miller, "Trump on Libya, What Now?" Atlantic Council, April 21, 2017, <u>http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/trump-on-libya-what-now</u> and Federica Saini Fasanotti, "President Trump, Don't Ignore Libya," Brookings Institution, May 1, 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2017/05/01/president-trump-dont-ignore-libya/</u>

<sup>3</sup> Conor McCormick-Cavanagh, "Trump administration plans to slash US aid to Tunisia," *Al-Monitor*, July 4, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/tunisia-united-states-aid-budget-cuts.html</u>

<sup>4</sup> Stephen Sestanovich, "The Brilliant Incoherence of Trump's foreign policy," *The Atlantic*, May 2017, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2017/05/the-brilliant-incoherence-of-trumps-foreign-policy/521430/</u>

<sup>5</sup> See, for example, Paul Shinkman, "In Libya Strike, Military Shows New Lethal Powers under Trump, *U.S. News and World Report*, September 29, 2017,

https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2017-09-29/in-libya-strike-military-shows-new-lethal-powers-under-trump

<sup>6</sup> Death rates in Syria are estimated at 400,000-500,000. See the Syrian Observatory for Human Rights, <u>http://www.syriahr.com/en/?p=70012</u>. Death rates in Libya both civilian and military are estimated at roughly 8000 for 2011. See "Libya: Number of Deaths," Uppsala Conflict Data Program, <u>http://ucdp.uu.se/#country/620</u>. For the 2014-7 conflict, estimates are no higher than 7000. See, for example, Armed Conflict Location and Event Data Project, <u>https://www.acleddata.com/data/realtime-data/</u>

<sup>7</sup> Haftar even permitted the Islamic State fighters to traverse territory he controlled after they were purged from Derna, to rejoin their brethren in Sirte, prior to IS's defeat in Sirte (in which Haftar played a little Role). See for example "Inquiry sought into ISIL escape under Khalifa Haftar,"

*Al Jazeera,* May 26, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/inquiry-sought-isil-escape-khalifa-hafter-170526210718755.html</u>

<sup>8</sup> See for example Mohammed Cherkaoui, "Morocco's Rif Rises against the Makhzen's Power," Arab Center Washington DC, October 4, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/moroccos-rif-rises-against-the-makhzens-power/</u>

<sup>9</sup> "Morocco's Social Contract: `Stability Through Reform,'" *The Australian* in the *North Africa Post*, April 16, 2017, <u>http://northafricapost.com/17371-moroccos-social-contract-stability-reform-australian.html</u> Nasser Bourita's comments were off the record, but the same Bourita comment can be found in this article.

<sup>10</sup> See for example Abdennour Toumi, "All You Need to Know about Algerian Political Harvest Season," *Arab Daily News*, n.d., <u>https://thearabdailynews.com/2017/09/29/need-know-algerian-political-harvest-season/</u>

<sup>11</sup> See "Former Algerian FM says Bouteflika unfit for office," The Citizen, October 8, 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>citizen.co.za/news/news-africa/1681679/algeria-politics-opposition-bouteflika/</u>

<sup>12</sup> For example, Tunisia was the first Arab country in first place for political freedom in the Freedom House's Freedom Index for 2015 and 2016, and its National Dialogue Quartet received the Nobel Prize for peace in 2015, among other honors.

<sup>13</sup> See more at William Lawrence, "Against All Odds: The Black Swans of Libya's Arab Spring," *World Politics Review*, July 23, 2013, <u>https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/13112/against-the-odds-the-black-swans-of-libya-s-arab-spring</u>

<sup>14</sup> A New UN initiative was announced in September 2017. See John Pearson, "US backs new UN plan to end Libya conflict, *The National*, September 24, 2017, <u>https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/us-backs-new-un-plan-to-end-libya-conflict-1.661198</u>

<sup>15</sup> See "Exclusive: Libyan constitution draft approved by CDA in Al-Bayda," *Libyan Express*, July 29, 2017, <u>http://www.libyanexpress.com/exclusive-libyan-constitution-draft-approved-by-cda-in-al-bayda/</u>

<sup>16</sup> See for example "The Trump Presidency: Implications for the Middle East and North Africa," Control Risks, <u>https://www.controlrisks.com/en/our-thinking/analysis/the-trump-presidency-implications-for-the-middle-east-and-north-africa</u>

<sup>17</sup> In 2014, National Democratic Institute found that youth were more involved as poll watchers than as voters. See "Final Report on the 2014 Legislative and Presidential Elections in Tunisia," National Democratic Institute, <u>https://www.ndi.org/Tunisia-election-report-2014</u>

#### US POLICY IN SYRIA: ASSESSMENT, CHALLENGES, AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Joe Macaron

On July 25, 2017, President Donald Trump stood in the Rose Garden and argued that if his predecessor, Barack Obama, had retaliated in 2013 against the Syrian regime for crossing the red line after it used chemical weapons, Russia and Iran would not have been involved "anywhere near the extent" of where they are in Syria today.<sup>1</sup>

While Obama's Syrian red line was a defining moment in his Middle East policy, Trump's recurrent argument is flawed chronologically. After the 2013 chemical weapons episode, the Syrian regime suffered serious setbacks during 2014 and the first half of 2015 despite Iranian ground support. The turning point was rather the Russian aerial intervention in September 2015<sup>2</sup> that tipped the balance in favor of the Syrian regime. The Obama Administration's attitude was to avoid two scenarios, a Cold War in Syria and a situation in which the United States would have to face both Russia and Iran simultaneously. Out of that quandary came the US approach, since 2015, of engaging Moscow to contain Tehran.

Meanwhile, two milestones were already in process for the US strategy in the Middle East. In December 2014, the Obama Administration made what can be described as a tacit agreement with Iran to combat the so-called Islamic State (IS),<sup>3</sup> and in July 2015, the nuclear deal with Iran (the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, JCPOA)<sup>4</sup> was signed in Geneva. These key developments had two policy implications: 1) the United States and Iran decided to fight IS separately in Syria and Iraq without overlap or confrontation; and 2) the United States disengaged its policy regarding Iran's nuclear deal from the Islamic Republic's regional activities.

When Trump came to power last January, there were legitimate questions about the strategy his administration might follow in Syria, given his unpredictable campaign and, now, his tumultuous presidency. The Trump Administration's Syria policy can be divided into two phases, a preparatory and an executory one.

### PHASE 1: COERCION AS LEVERAGE FOR ENGAGEMENT (JANUARY TO JUNE 2017)

In the first six months of the Trump Administration, US policy in Syria was in a formative phase. Both foes and allies were kept on their toes guessing whether Trump would fulfill his campaign promises by making a deal with Russian President Vladimir Putin or if he would, instead, present a more defiant posture. While the White House was in a desultory mode, jumping from a ban on Syrian refugees to the improbable idea of safe zones in the country,<sup>5</sup> the Pentagon was slowly amassing power and becoming, eventually, the ultimate decision-maker in Washington when it comes to US policy in Syria.

Early signs of bold movements by the Trump Administration ended up being false alarms for those who were betting on US involvement in the Syrian war. The following three unprecedented moves were a direct message to Turkey, Russia, and Iran—the guarantors of the memorandum signed last May in Astana establishing four "de-escalation zones" in Syria.<sup>6</sup>

First, the decision in March to have US Humvees and Stryker combat vehicles patrol the streets of Manbij<sup>7</sup> to protect the Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) was the first move that accentuated the new US intent to coercively defend its interests in Syria. The display of force sent a clear message to Ankara that Washington prioritizes the protection of the SDF campaign against IS. That limited deployment was misinterpreted as a willingness to intervene in the Syrian civil war. The United States gave Kurds in Syria a shield from any potential threats while keeping them away from the Astana process.

The second move came in April and represented the most dramatic US intervention in the Syrian war. US warships in the Mediterranean fired 59 Tomahawk cruise missiles against the Syrian regime's al-Shayrat airfield southeast of Homs,<sup>8</sup> an area from which western intelligence believed a deadly chemical attack in northern Syria was launched. The unprecedented strike against the Syrian regime was interpreted as a transformative moment in the US strategy. The guided missiles, launched from a US Navy destroyer instead of a drone, were a calculated risk and a clear message to Moscow. The strike was effective in deterring any future use of chemical weapons and in reinvigorating US presence in Syria, which had waned since the end of 2016 due to the diplomatic dispute between the Obama Administration and the Kremlin as well as the transitional period between administrations in Washington.

The third move was a message to Iran and signaled US readiness to be in an aggressive defense posture against Tehran, if needed. On May 18, US forces struck a convoy<sup>9</sup> that included the Iranian-backed Kataeb Sayyid al-Shuhada (an Iraqi militia with ties to the Badr Organization) as pro-Syrian regime forces were advancing toward the al-Tanf base, where US advisors train and advise Syrian opposition groups. Iran did not strike back and stayed within the US-Russian red lines.

These three policy moves allowed Washington to reassert its influence at a time when Russia, Iran, and Turkey were setting the tone in Syria. Washington and Moscow subsequently began the process of defining the parameters of postwar Syria, which made the Astana process less significant and gave the United States more leeway in shaping the outcome in the country.

### PHASE 2: ENGAGEMENT AS A TOOL TO DEFEND INTERESTS (JULY 2017 TO PRESENT)

The most significant US policy shift came with the ceasefire announced after the July 7 meeting between Trump and Putin at the sidelines of the G-20 summit in Hamburg,<sup>10</sup> which placed Syria on the difficult path of conflict resolution by dividing the country effectively into spheres of influence disguised by the term "de-escalation zones." That trend conforms to the idea, in military terms, that the power that controls the air space in Syria likely dictates what happens on the ground.

The US-Russia deal in July laid the groundwork for lasting changes in Syria and altered the regional calculus. Thus, the survival of the Syrian regime was extended, the exiled Syrian opposition became increasingly trivialized, and the Kurds solidified their territorial gains. Saudi Arabia and Turkey became less influential, while Jordanian and Israeli interests were no longer aligned. Indeed, Jordan's faltering economy is motivating Amman to reopen border crossings and trade routes<sup>11</sup> with the Syrian regime at a time when Israel continues to have reservations about the overall role Iran will have in the future of Syria.

The US-Russia ceasefire deal was built on the premise of three gradual phases: 1) calming Jordanian and Israeli concerns by dissociating southwestern Syria from the Astana process and keeping Iran away from the Jordanian border and the Israeli-occupied Golan Heights; 2) disengaging the forces of the regime and the rebels by identifying separate geographic deployments; and 3) securing the return of Syrian refugees from Jordan to the governorates of Deraa and Quneitra. So far, the ceasefire has largely held, yet for it to evolve into a permanent status quo, a number of challenges must be overcome.

First, the elephant in the room is what to make of the investigation surrounding Russia's meddling in the US election in 2016. The recent diplomatic spat between the two sides did not have a negative impact on their routine military coordination in Syria,<sup>12</sup> yet the US establishment is successfully resisting any political rapprochement between Trump and Putin. The second challenge is the ongoing covert mini-war between Iran and Israel. Iran's agility in moving weapons and fighters between Lebanon, Syria, and Iraq is making Tel Aviv anxious.<sup>13</sup> Israeli strikes against the Syrian regime have increased in recent months, attempting to drive a wedge between Damascus and Tehran while sending a message regarding the US-Russia deal that Israel's national security interests must remain central to any arrangement regarding the Syrian-Israeli border.

The third challenge pertains to Syria's domestic dimension, as the armed opposition groups are resisting US attempts to force a new status quo and the Syrian regime is not recognizing the role of opposition armed groups. If the regime and opposition forces opt not to cooperate, a stable environment in Deraa and Quneitra will be difficult to maintain. Fourth, the final pieces of the Syrian puzzle depend on who ultimately controls Deir Ezzor in the northeast and Idlib in the northwest. The race between the United States and Iran toward the border towns in Deir Ezzor will determine whether Iran will establish a supply line into the Levant. Idlib will shape the future role of Turkey in Syria and will be the last round of infighting among Islamist and extremist groups.

#### WHY HAVING A COHERENT US POLICY IN SYRIA MATTERS

Explaining how his attitude toward Syrian President Bashar al-Assad has changed after the chemical attack in April, Trump said, "I like to think of myself as a very flexible person. I don't have to have one specific way, and if the world changes, I go the same way."<sup>14</sup> Indeed, the Syrian war has changed and the US administration had to cope; however, that flexibility does not necessarily mean continuing to abandon a US policy in Syria. While Trump was occasionally bolder, his administration continued Obama's strategic decision not to become involved in the Syrian war — which has become the general mood in Washington.

So far, US official thinking on Syria has been based on a progressive approach: defeat IS, stabilize Syria, and work with partners on a political process that leaves Assad out of the government. Not only is the US focus restricted to the first two tracks, but there is also a failure to understand that the conditions by which the Syrian civil war will end will shape the future of Syria, including the fate of Assad. Five factors contribute to the lack of clarity in the Trump Administration's approach to Syria.

First, the Pentagon's control of Syrian policy in the Trump Administration has been a stabilizing force, but it also reflects the shortcomings of a US approach that lacks any political vision for

a post-IS Syria. The weakening role of the State Department and the CIA has made holes in Washington's Syria policy. An arsenal of drones and 500 military advisors, with a partnership with the SDF, are not enough to shape a coherent strategy.

Second, there is no consensus on whether US forces should resort to limited deterrence to prevent Iran from establishing its supply line. The Pentagon affirmed that it "does not seek to fight Syrian regime, Russian, or pro-regime forces partnered with them, but will not hesitate to defend Coalition or partner forces from any threat."<sup>15</sup> Despite calls from the White House, the Pentagon declined to take measures to prevent the attempts of pro-regime forces to advance in Deir Ezzor via the Euphrates River valley into Iraq.<sup>16</sup> Syrian partners of the United States are not equipped to seize full control of that governorate nor can the Pentagon effectively defend its assets if US advisors are deployed in the Badiah (Syrian desert).

Third, the investigation surrounding the Trump campaign's alleged collusion with the Kremlin is preventing a smoother process of stabilizing Syria and is complicating the conclusion of a grand deal in Syria between Washington and Moscow. Trump is not currying favor with Putin and Russia will not give the United States any slack in Syria.

Fourth, the Trump Administration has repeatedly affirmed that it has no intention of staying in Syria for the long term, after the Islamic State is defeated, or playing a nation-building role.<sup>17</sup> Responding to comments by an SDF commander that the United States will remain in Syria long after the defeat of IS, State Department spokeswoman, Heather Nauert, said in a press briefing: "Our overall mission, and we're not taking our eye off the ball in this regard, is to defeat ISIS. Whether it's in Iraq or in Syria, that is our intent, to defeat ISIS and not do anything more than that."<sup>18</sup> However, American strategic support for the Kurds and investment in the deal with Russia mean Washington must provide guarantees for the local and regional powers, at least in the medium term. Furthermore, there are risks of confrontations between Israel and Hezbollah, between Turkish and Kurdish fighters, and between the Syrian regime and the opposition.

Fifth, the most consequential US dilemma is how to handle Iran after the defeat of IS. The Trump Administration should determine whether it will continue the Obama Administration's approach of distinguishing between Iran's nuclear deal and its regional activities. The lack of a regional approach to Iran adds to the lack of US clarity in Syria.

#### **RECOMMENDATIONS FOR US POLICY IN SYRIA**

When it comes to Syria, the only question that matters to the Trump Administration is to decide whether that country is worth fighting for—or, to be more precise, if what is at stake for the United States is worth fighting for. The answer is not black and white; there are options between inaction and full-fledged intervention. In the case of Syria, however, these options are gradually narrowing. The five policy recommendations below take into consideration the restrictions on the ground and suggest options for the United States.

1. Talking to Russia is imperative. There is no way around this prerequisite. Fighting both Russia and Iran in Syria is not an option; it would put US troops at risk and reduce US ability to influence the outcome. Russia is now the kingmaker in Syria, so engaging Moscow to contain Tehran remains the most viable US approach. The fact is that both sides need each other in

Syria and no other alternative or diplomatic channel is available for the cessation of violence. Most importantly, when, and if, the US-Russian coordination collapses, US forces must choose between facing Iran, staying idle, or retreating.

2. Deterring Iran needs a long-term strategy. When the dust settles, Iran will continue to have significant leverage in Syria. In recent months, Tehran has been increasingly in tune with the Russian strategy in return for establishing its supply line to Beirut. In the short term, limited deterrence by targeting Iranian-backed militias, when needed, remains a viable tactic to establish rules of conduct. Containing Iranian influence is the least bad option available and requires a long-term US strategy for postwar Syria.

3. Appeasing Israel and Jordan. Both Jordan and Israel have established a buffer zone on their borders with Syria (in the case of Israel, it is the occupied Golan Heights) to keep extremist groups at a distance. The Syrian issue will most likely create tensions between the United States and Israel, and Washington's interest is to avoid the scenario of fighting a war in Syria on behalf of Israel. In the case of Jordan, there is a gradual process of reconciliation with the Syrian regime and Amman will look to Washington for guarantees in safeguarding its border and securing the return of refugees to Syria. Continuous engagement with both countries is important for US interests because if Jordan fails to deliver in southern Syria or Israel continues to defy the ceasefire, US interests might be at risk.

4. Clarifying US views on the Kurdish issue. One of the most controversial elements of the US approach in Syria has been the strong trust built over time between Washington and Kurdish fighters, which ultimately alienated both Turkey and the Syrian armed opposition groups. The SDF agreed with US preconditions to focus on Daesh instead of the Syrian regime; they were also effective in battling IS and reliable when receiving training and weapons. Unlike the previous US administration, the Trump Administration made no apologies about that emerging alliance. Now that the war against IS is gradually coming to an end, the United States must clarify where it stands on the Kurds' quest for autonomy and encourage the SDF to be part of the talks about the future of Syria. Washington also must balance its relations with Ankara as it continues to consider Kurdish ambitions in Syria as an internal threat. The passing of the Iraqi Kurdish referendum for independence on September 25 has certainly not made this dynamic any less serious. Ultimately, the United States should have the same consistent policy regarding Kurds in both Iraq and Syria – that is, calling for a dialogue with the central government to reach a consensus on power sharing.

5. Reestablishing relations with the Syrian opposition. When the Trump Administration took power in January 2017, relations between Washington and the Syrian opposition in exile were at a low; distrust had grown between both sides. Since the US-Russia deal, Washington has pressured the opposition armed groups in southern Syria to remain in line and respect the ceasefire. Beyond the Kurds in the north, the United States has no reliable Syrian political partner. The tactical differences between US forces and the Syrian armed groups delayed and eventually cancelled plans to launch an operation in Deir Ezzor, which gave the Syrian regime an edge to lead that battle. As Syria enters a transitional phase, Washington must take two steps: 1) to restore high level dialogue with the Syrian opposition factions and encourage them to have a united political and military structure, and 2) to decide how the United States will deal with Assad in postwar Syria. All these questions relating to how Washington deals with the Syrian dilemma require answers as Syria appears to be emerging from the rubble. Phase 3 of the US approach should look inward to what Washington wants from its policy in Syria and how Syria fits Washington's larger strategy in the Middle East.

<sup>1</sup> "Remarks by President Trump and Prime Minister Hariri of Lebanon in Joint Press Conference," *The White House Office of the Press Secretary*, July 25, 2017, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/07/25/remarks-president-trump-and-prime-minister-hariri-lebanon-joint-press</u>

<sup>2</sup> Ed Payne, Barbara Starr, and Susannah Cullinane, "Russia launches first airstrikes in Syria," *CNN Politics*, September 30, 2015, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2015/09/30/politics/russia-syria-airstrikes-isis/index.html</u>

<sup>3</sup> Dan Lamothe, "U.S. walks fine, awkward line when addressing Iranian airstrikes in Iraq," *The Washington Post*, December 3, 2017,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/checkpoint/wp/2014/12/03/u-s-walks-fine-awkward-linewhen-addressing-iranian-airstrikes-in-iraq/?tid=a inl&utm term=.7ddfe158925b

<sup>4</sup> "Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action: Vienna, 14 July 2015," U.S. Department of State, July 14, 2015, <u>https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/245317.pdf</u>

<sup>5</sup> Julia Edwards Ainsley and Matt Spetalnick, "Trump says he will order 'safe zones' for Syria," *Reuters*, January 25, 2017, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-syria-safezones/trump-says-he-will-order-safe-zones-for-syria-idUSKBN159208</u>

<sup>6</sup> "Russia, Iran, Turkey set up Syria de-escalation zones for at least six months: memorandum," *Reuters*, May 6, 2017, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-memorandum/russia-iran-turkey-set-up-syria-de-escalation-zones-for-at-least-six-months-memorandum-idUSKBN1820C0</u>

<sup>7</sup> Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. strengthens its forces in a crowded Syrian battlefield," *The New York Times*, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/04/us/politics/us-troops-syria.html?mcubz=1</u>

<sup>8</sup> Everett Rosenfeld, "Trump launches attack on Syria with 59 Tomahawk missiles," *CNBC*, April 6, 2017, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2017/04/06/us-military-has-launched-more-50-than-missiles-aimed-at-syria-nbc-news.html</u>

<sup>9</sup> Anne Bernard, "Russia and Syria Denounce U.S. Airstrike on Pro-Assad Militia," *The New York Times*, May 19, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/19/world/middleeast/syria-russia-us-convoy.html? r=0</u>

<sup>10</sup> Josh Lederman, Vivian Salama, and Ken Thomas, "US, Russia announce Syria cease-fire after Trump-Putin talks," *AP News*, July 8, 2017, <u>https://www.apnews.com/eaa310ccb6e04e0580759d4ce36e778b</u>

<sup>11</sup> Osama Al Sharif, "Jordan opens crossing with Iraq, makes nice with Syria," *Al-Monitor*, September 13, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/jordan-economy-open-border-syria-regime.html</u>

<sup>12</sup> Amanda Erickson and Julie Vitkovskaya, "How the diplomatic fight between Russia and U.S. unfolded," *The Washington Post*, September 5, 2017,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/09/01/heres-how-the-diplomatic-titfor-tat-between-russia-and-the-u-s-unfolded/?utm\_term=.5cc66b8ba96c

<sup>13</sup> Joe Macaron, "Stretched over Two Borders, Hezbollah is Making Israel Anxious," *Arab Center Washington DC*, August 8, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/stretched-over-two-borders-hezbollah-is-making-israel-anxious/</u>

<sup>14</sup> "Remarks by President Trump and His Majesty King Abdullah II of Jordan in Joint Press Conference," *The White House Office of the Press Secretary*, April 5, 2017, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/04/05/remarks-president-trump-and-his-majesty-king-abdullah-ii-jordan-joint</u>

<sup>15</sup> "Coalition Defends Partner Forces from Syrian Fighter Jet Attack," U.S. Central Command, July 18, 2017, http://www.centcom.mil/MEDIA/NEWS-ARTICLES/News-Article-View/Article/1217917/coalitiondefends-partner-forces-from-syrian-fighter-jet-attack/

<sup>16</sup> Karen DeYoung and Greg Jaffe, "U.S. on collision course with Syria and Iran once de facto Islamic State capital falls," *The Washington Post*, June 21, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/us-on-collision-course-with-syria-and-iran-after-fall-of-de-facto-islamic-state-</u>

capital/2017/06/21/b03d9620-55cc-11e7-ba90-f5875b7d1876\_story.html?utm\_term=.a593667311f3

<sup>17</sup> "US has no intention to stay in Syria," *Middle East Monitor*, August 19, 2017,

https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20170819-us-has-no-intention-to-stay-in-syria-state-deptartment/

<sup>18</sup> Heather Nauert, "Department Press Briefing - August 18, 2017," U.S. Department of State, August 18, 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2017/08/273533.htm</u>

#### DECIPHERING TRUMP'S POLICY TOWARD ISRAEL-PALESTINE

Yousef Munayyer

Early in his candidacy for the presidency around mid-2016, Donald J. Trump announced, rather cavalierly, his intention to reach what he called the "ultimate deal" for peace between the Israelis and the Palestinians. This claim remained a sure promise in his campaign and in the Republican Party's platform despite serious aspersions cast on it, given the history of the Israeli-Palestinian peace process. President Trump continued to assert that he will assemble the best team for the mission and probably have his deal within the first year in office. As the months have dragged on since his inauguration last January, the folly of the original bravado became more apparent and, today, the United States as a long-time interlocutor appears as unable to achieve the president's vision as it has even been.

#### AN EARLY PRO-ISRAEL MOVE

Shortly after Trump's surprise election victory on November 8, 2016, his transition team began to assemble his new administration, including key figures related to the Israeli-Palestinian issue. One of his earliest appointments was the naming of his personal bankruptcy lawyer, David Friedman, for the post of ambassador to Israel.<sup>1</sup> This appointment began to lay the groundwork for the Trump approach to Israel-Palestine.

Friedman was Trump's personal friend and lawyer for many years. Aside from his legal practice, Friedman was a vocal advocate for Israeli settlements and ran a charity that raised funds to build Beit El,<sup>2</sup> a key settlement in the early settler movement. He is easily the most controversial person ever nominated to this diplomatic post, which serves in a region with one of the tensest conflicts in the world. A regular columnist for a religious and nationalist Israeli publication called *Arutz Sheva*, he is on record as someone who has opposed Palestinian sovereignty in any portion of Palestine,<sup>3</sup> questioned Israel's policy of providing citizenship to its Palestinian citizens,<sup>4</sup> viewed himself as part of the Israeli settler movement,<sup>5</sup> and claimed that former President Barack Obama and former Secretary of State John Kerry were anti-Semites.<sup>6</sup> The Senate ultimately barely confirmed the president's pick for ambassador by a vote of 52-46,<sup>7</sup> in large part because Friedman's history of controversial right-wing positions made it hard to envision his success as a diplomat.

The Friedman pick was but the first indication of the direction of Trump's policy on Israel-Palestine. Shortly after his confirmation, reports began to surface that Trump would announce the move of the American embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem, a decision every president before him has forestalled because US policy holds that the status of Jerusalem is to be determined through negotiations between the parties.<sup>8</sup> Then, at the very end of 2016, more indications of the Trump policy surfaced when the president-elect reacted to President Obama's decision to abstain from the UN Security Council Resolution condemning illegal Israeli settlements.<sup>9</sup> The Israelis and Trump lobbied the Egyptians to withdraw the resolution, but it was ultimately reintroduced by other Security Council members and passed.<sup>10</sup> Trump reacted with ire, tweeting, "As to the UN, things will be different after Jan. 20<sup>th</sup>,"<sup>11</sup> referring to his inauguration day. In fact, on inauguration day, Trump was set to announce the relocation of the embassy to

Jerusalem as his first act as president, according to Senator Bob Corker, Chairman of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee,<sup>12</sup> but he likely held off due to the intervention of Jordanian King Abdullah II, who traveled to Washington to meet him before that supposed announcement.

#### THE ENVOYS

Along with Friedman, Trump has designated two envoys to represent the administration in frequent meetings with the parties to discuss matters related to Israeli-Palestinian peace. One of those envoys is Jason Greenblatt, another attorney and close confidant of Trump who had been employed by the Trump organization for some time and became an advisor to Trump on Israel. Along with Friedman, Greenblatt is thought to have played a key role in shaping Trump's positions on Israel during the campaign and in the transition period. He and Friedman authored a public memo to Trump as co-chairs of his Israel Advisory Committee during the campaign, outlining their right-wing positions.<sup>13</sup>

Joining Greenblatt as a presidential envoy is Jared Kushner, the president's son-in-law. Kushner's father has had a close relationship with Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu over the years and was included on a short list of Americans from whom Netanyahu would seek campaign funds. So close are the Kushners and Netanyahu that the Israeli prime minister once slept in young Jared's bed when visiting his parents. Trump's son-in-law is now charged with communicating the positions of the American president to the Israeli prime minister alongside Friedman and Greenblatt.

All three lack international or diplomatic experience; yet this is the trio tasked with what is perhaps the most complex and daunting American foreign policy portfolio of all. Although they lack diplomatic experience, they do have an intimate familiarity with the Israeli right, the settler movement, and Benjamin Netanyahu, and they seem to have the trust of President Trump. While this might bode well for ensuring a strong US-Israel relationship, it is likely to hinder any prospects of advancing a durable Israeli-Palestinian peace.

#### **OUTSIDE-IN VS. INSIDE-OUT**

After setting up his team, President Trump began to take the next steps in formulating his policy toward the Israeli-Palestinian issue and the region at large. One of the first foreign leaders to meet Trump in the White House on an official visit was Benjamin Netanyahu,<sup>14</sup> and Trump's first international visit was to the Middle East.<sup>15</sup> Both of these trips and developments in between played an important role in shaping the Trump Administration's positions.

Netanyahu arrived in Washington for a meeting on February 15, 2017.<sup>16</sup> Even though this was merely three weeks into the administration of President Trump, there were already indications of a policy shift ahead of the meeting. The Israelis had made a series of settlement expansion announcements before Netanyahu arrived,<sup>17</sup> the sort that would routinely draw the condemnation of the White House from the podium of the press secretary or through an official statement. Yet no condemnation came. The Israelis, it seemed, were testing the waters; indeed, they may have been surprised at how conciliatory the White House was in response to their moves. Netanyahu's right-wing coalition members began demanding that the moment was ripe to exploit the opportunity at hand and take massive paradigm shifting steps in the

West Bank, like annexation. In fact, in early October, Netanyahu announced his support for legislation in the Israeli Knesset to annex 19 settlements.<sup>18</sup>

The meeting seemingly confirmed the policy shift. While Trump did tell Netanyahu in the post-meeting press conference that he wanted to see him "hold back on settlements a little bit,"<sup>19</sup> he also said that he was open to whatever solution the parties were ready to discuss, the one- or two-state solution. For Netanyahu this was a tremendous victory. In the preceding weeks, the White House had dropped any mention of the two-state solution, language that had been omnipresent in American statements for years. Now with Trump's comments at the press conference, it was clear that this was not just an oversight but an intentional statement. The traditional American insistence on the creation of a Palestinian state at some point in time had evaporated. Netanyahu and the Israeli right had achieved something that was unthinkable only a few years before.

But the disappearance of the two-state objective was not the only news to emerge from the meeting. Trump had revealed, perhaps inadvertently, that he and Netanyahu were discussing, in his words, "a much bigger deal, a much more important deal, in a sense. It would take in many, many countries and it would cover a very large territory. So I didn't know you were going to be mentioning that, but that's – now that you did, I think it's a terrific thing and I think we have some pretty good cooperation from people that in the past would never, ever have even thought about doing this."<sup>20</sup>

Trump was referring to a regional grand bargain that would not only purportedly bring Israeli-Palestinian peace but also peace between Israel and states in the region. In recent years, covert alliances between Israel and Gulf Arab states had been building as a tactical response to Iran, but such relations were still taboo in a region where publics opposed Israel's brutal treatment of their Palestinian Arab kin. Trump, who has developed strong ties with key Arab Gulf states that seek normalization with Israel, like Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, was flirting with the idea of helping to bring these relations out into the open. Netanyahu, who would welcome the opportunity to use this so-called outside-in approach<sup>21</sup> to weaken Palestinians by achieving a separate peace, was surely happy to hear Trump's words.

Of course the Palestinians, along with the Arab states, had long since provided their own version of a regional grand bargain, which was not outside-in but rather inside-out. The 2002 Arab Peace Initiative, proposed at the Arab League Summit Meeting in Beirut, Lebanon, had been embraced by the Arab countries; the plan affirmed that should Israel agree to a peace deal with the Palestinians within the framework of international law, then peace and normalized ties with the remaining Arab states would follow. Netanyahu and Trump now seemed set on undoing this longstanding Arab consensus.

Palestinian Authority President Mahmoud Abbas spent significant time traveling to Arab capitals and meeting other Arab leaders in an effort to ensure that the consensus around the Arab Peace Initiative would hold. During the League of Arab States meeting in March 2017, Abbas garnered League-wide support for the initiative, which was back on the agenda after years of falling behind other urgent issues in the region, including uprisings and civil wars.<sup>22</sup> When King Abdullah of Jordan and President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi of Egypt both came to visit Trump in the weeks after the Arab League meeting,<sup>23</sup> they too delivered the message about the Arab Peace Initiative in their public comments alongside Trump. The Palestinian Authority president would arrive in Washington in early May to meet with Trump and, despite showering

Trump with praise, Abbas was alone again in espousing the two-state solution as a goal when the leaders spoke at their respective podiums following the meeting.

By the end of the month, Trump would be embarking on his first foreign trip as president. Usually, American presidents make their first foreign trips to one of their neighbors, but Trump chose to go to Riyadh at the invitation of King Salman of Saudi Arabia,<sup>24</sup> where he would meet with representatives of 50 Arab and Muslim countries. In Riyadh, President Trump mentioned that Israeli-Palestinian peace could unlock peace throughout the region – pointing to a chronology of inside-out, not outside-in, events, which surely disturbed Netanyahu.<sup>25</sup> The bulk of his comments, however, focused on telling Arab Gulf regimes that he did not intend to criticize their human rights abuses, identifying Iran as the greatest problem in the region, and demanding an end to the financing of terror groups like the Islamic State and others. This offered much for Netanyahu to work with and, in an attempt to make a parallel with Trump's focus on Iran, Netanyahu created a new demand to end the Palestinian Authority's welfare payments to Palestinians killed by Israel, including those killed or imprisoned carrying out attacks.

After leaving Riyadh and heading to Israel and Palestine, Trump visited Jerusalem and carefully sidestepped traps that would lead him to refer to Jerusalem as Israeli.<sup>26</sup> He stuck meticulously to prepared remarks and even told Netanyahu's cabinet that he believed Abbas wanted peace and that they, too, would have to make difficult choices. After Trump's meeting with Abbas in Bethlehem, it appeared that Netanyahu was the one who disappointed Trump. Readouts from the meetings indicated Abbas was prepared to relaunch negotiations but that no such commitment was reciprocated by Netanyahu. Instead, Trump was forced to leave the Holy Land with little more than pictures at the Western Wall and to delegate the work of trying to restart negotiations to his much-vaunted and dynamic trio of envoys.

#### A PEACE PLAN?

Nearly five months have passed since Trump's visit to the region. His team of envoys have traveled to meet with the principal parties multiple times, and delegations from these parties have also come to Washington. In August, the American envoys had an opportunity to present to the parties a set of options for a way forward ahead of the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA) meeting in September, at which leaders of all the countries would be making key statements before the international community. But the envoys came with nothing new and the United States could still not even say that it is committed to the creation of a Palestinian state, let alone present a position on settlements, Jerusalem, or refugees. Reports had emerged about the possibility of a Trump peace initiative for full Palestinian self-rule but without a state that would be revealed at the UNGA, but this never materialized, perhaps because it never really existed or because it was not ready in time.<sup>27</sup> So Trump, Netanyahu, and Abbas each went to the UNGA to make their remarks, with Trump and Netanyahu both underscoring the threat they believed comes from Iran while saying nothing about how to advance peace between Israelis and Palestinians. Abbas continued to speak of the struggle for statehood and, while his remarks were met with applause from the UN body, it is unclear if they registered at all with the White House. Shortly thereafter, the international police organization, INTERPOL, accepted the State of Palestine as a member. This served as a reminder that the Palestinians may shift to an internationalized strategy again if the White House fails to put forward a

meaningful proposal.

### CAN TRUMP MAKE ANY PROGRESS?

President Trump is hampered by many problems when it comes to pursuing Israeli-Palestinian peace. Despite a stated commitment, he is constantly distracted by scandal and controversy, much of it his own doing, which makes it difficult for him to engage in any sustained or serious way. This would not be an insurmountable problem if he were able to rely on his team of envoys, but even that does not seem to be possible. Greenblatt and Kushner are out of their depth on this issue and Friedman's deep biases continue to shine through. For example, in early September, Ambassador Friedman referred to the "alleged occupation" when speaking to Israeli media,<sup>28</sup> perhaps forgetting he was ambassador and thinking he was still writing for right-wing, religious-nationalist settler publications. Staff of the US State Department had to distance themselves from his comments. By the end of the month, a similar episode unfolded with Friedman – this time he said that only 2 percent of the West Bank was occupied.<sup>29</sup> Once again, the State Department's spokesperson had to clean up the damage done by Friedman, drawing questions about whether or not Friedman, who is the Senate-confirmed US ambassador, actually represents US policy.<sup>30</sup>

Distracted at home and straddled with a dysfunctional team of envoys whose only real experience is with the hard-core Israeli right, Donald Trump is not primed for success when it comes to Israeli-Palestinian peacemaking. That the State Department continues to be understaffed exacerbates the problem, and his Secretary of State, Rex Tillerson, is often absent on this issue in particular. To be sure, with the president's envoys having little relevant experience, it would be helpful for the State Department to play a more robust role in supporting the effort. A good start would be to communicate US policy more steadily through the State Department's spokesperson by resuming daily press briefings, which has not happened since the Obama Administration. This would serve to at least provide a consistent line from Washington and clarify misinformation and misperceptions. If Trump is truly serious in this effort, he should also consider replacing his envoys with seasoned diplomats who will not be exploited by the shrewd Netanyahu and who are able to maintain a more genuine public perception of impartiality.

It also seems that all the parties realize that there is a lack of leadership in Washington and that this means there will be no "ultimate deal." Instead, they will angle to get the most they can in the interim. For Abbas and the PA, and Netanyahu and Israel, these will be two very different things. Abbas will likely look for something declarative that sustains the idea of a Palestinian state while Netanyahu will push for something that negates it. Neither will likely transpire. Instead, all will muddle through some variation of the status quo. Washington might broker interim agreements that enable a modicum of economic improvements for Palestinians living under occupation. If this is the best Abbas can get, then he will have to find a way to convince his people that it is acceptable, even as Israeli settlements continue to make the occupation more entrenched. With nearly 67 percent of Palestinians calling for their octogenarian leader to resign,<sup>31</sup> Abbas will find this difficult to do and will likely rely further on instruments of repression.

Ultimately, if Donald Trump is officially taking the two-state solution off the table, he will need to enunciate an alternative. The two-state solution was a deeply flawed plan but it was, at

minimum, a plan. It is clear the Israelis have moved on from it and it seems that the Americans are doing so as well—and Palestinians will not be long behind. But taking one plan off the table and replacing it with nothing is dangerous because it demonstrates that the United States finds the status quo acceptable. Washington simply cannot continue to frame the discussion as one state or two; rather, it must say, "if not two, then what?" The White House, in the absence of a plan, should lay out clear principles to which the parties must adhere, particularly if the outcome is not the two-state solution that has been at the center of American policy for years. These principles must include freedom, justice, and equality for all inhabitants of the land, Palestinians and Israelis alike. The US approach must also make clear that if the Israelis are not willing to permit the creation of a Palestinian state, they will have to accept and enforce the principle of equal rights for all Palestinians.

<sup>9</sup> Peter Baker and Somini Sengupta, " Trump pressures Obama over U.N. resolution on Israeli settlements," *The New York Times*, December 22, 2016,

https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/22/world/middleeast/donald-trump-united-nations-israelsettlements.html

<sup>10</sup> "Israel's Settlements Have No Legal Validity, Constitute Flagrant Violation of International Law, Security Council Reaffirms," *United Nations*, December 23, 2016, <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2016/sc12657.doc.htm</u>

<sup>11</sup> Harper Neidig, "Trump warns UN after Israel vote: 'Things will be different' soon," *The Hill*, December 23, 2016, <u>http://thehill.com/policy/international/311703-trump-warns-un-after-israel-vote-things-will-be-different-soon</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> David A. Graham, "Trump's pick for Israel ambassador is no diplomat," *The Atlantic*, December 16, 2016, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/12/david-friedman-trump-embassy-israel/510905/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "US ambassador David Friedman arrives in Israel," *Al Jazeera*, May 16, 2017, <u>http://</u>www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/pro-settlement-ambassador-arrives-israel-170516153333959.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> David Friedman, "End the two-state narrative," *Arutz Sheva-Israel National News*, February 8, 2016, <u>http://www.israelnationalnews.com/Articles/Article.aspx/18368</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> David Friedman, "Israel's schizophrenia isn't working," *Arutz Sheva-Israel National News*, November 8, 2015, <u>http://www.israelnationalnews.com/Articles/Article.aspx/17849</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> David Friedman, "Building should not be a response to Arab terror," *Arutz Sheva-Israel National News*, October 10, 2015, <u>http://www.israelnationalnews.com/Articles/Article.aspx/17660</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> David Friedman. "Read Peter Beinart and you'll vote Donald Trump," *Arutz Sheva-Israel National News*, May 6, 2016, <u>http://www.israelnationalnews.com/Articles/Article.aspx/18828</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Karoun Demirjian, "Senate confirms David Friedman as U.S. ambassador to Israel, with little Democratic support," *The Washington Post*, March 23, 2017,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2017/03/23/senate-confirms-david-friedman-as-ambassador-to-israel-with-little-democratic-support/?utm\_term=.c50c0da393cf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Trump Favors Moving U.S. Embassy To Jerusalem, Despite Backlash Fears," *National Public Radio* (*NPR*), November 15, 2016, <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2016/11/15/502195135/trump-favors-moving-u-s-embassy-to-jerusalem-but-many-worry</u>

<sup>12</sup> Amir Tibon, "Trump Planned on Moving Embassy to Jerusalem 'At 12:01 on Inauguration Day'," *Haaretz*, February 14, 2017, <u>https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/1.771402</u>

<sup>13</sup> Jason D. Greenblatt, "Joint Statement from Jason Dov Greenblatt and David Friedman, Co-Chairmen of the Israel Advisory Committee to Donald J. Trump," *Medium*, November 2, 2016, <u>https://medium.com/@jgreenblatt/joint-statement-from-jason-dov-greenblatt-and-david-friedman-co-chairmen-of-the-israel-advisory-edc1ec50b7a8</u>

<sup>14</sup> Peter Baker and Mark Landler, "Trump, meeting with Netanyahu, backs away from Palestinian state," *The New York Times*, February, 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/15/world/middleeast/benjamin-netanyahu-israel-trump.html

<sup>15</sup> Mercy Benzaquen, Russell Goldman, and Karen Yourish, "President Trump's schedule for his first foreign trip," *The New York Times*, May 24, 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/05/19/world/middleeast/schedule-for-trump-first-tripoverseas.html

<sup>16</sup> Baker and Landler, "Trump, meeting," op. cit.

<sup>17</sup> Ian Fisher and Isabel Kershner, "Israel defiantly cranks West Bank settlement plans into high gear," *The New York Times*, February 1, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/01/world/middleeast/israel-3000-homes-west-bank.html</u>

<sup>18</sup> Peter Beaumont, "Netanyahu backs annexation of 19 West Bank settlements,"

The Guardian, October 3, 2017,

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/03/netanyahu-backs-annexation-of-west-bank-settlements

<sup>19</sup> Sarah Westwood, "Trump to Israel: 'Hold back on settlements for a little bit'," *Washington Examiner*, February 15, 2017, <u>http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/trump-to-israel-hold-back-on-settlements-for-a-little-bit/article/2614893</u>

<sup>20</sup> "Remarks by President Trump and Prime Minister Netanyahu of Israel in Joint Press Conference," *The White House Office of the Press Secretary*, February 15, 2017, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/02/15/remarks-president-trump-and-prime-minister-netanyahu-israel-joint-press</u>

<sup>21</sup> Ilan Goldenberg, "Trump's 'outside-in' approach to Israel-Palestine won't work right now," *Foreign Policy*, February 13, 2017, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/02/13/trumps-outside-in-approach-to-israeli-palestinian-peacemaking-wont-work-right-now-peace-conflict-two-state-solution/</u>

<sup>22</sup> Daoud Kuttab, "Palestine tops Arab League agenda at Jordan summit, "*Al-Monitor*, March 31, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/03/arab-league-summit-palestine-two-state-solution.html</u>

<sup>23</sup> Joyce Karam, "Arab leaders flock to Washington: Trump meets El-Sisi and King Abdallah next week," *Arab News*, April 1, 2017, <u>http://www.arabnews.com/node/1077361/world</u>

<sup>24</sup> Julie Vitkovskaya, "What you need to know about Trump's first trip abroad," *The Washington Post*, May 23, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/05/20/trumps-first-trip-abroad-where-is-he-going-next/?utm\_term=.c0721a47a096</u>

<sup>25</sup> "Transcript of Trump's speech in Saudi Arabia," *CNN Politics*, May 21, 2017,

http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/21/politics/trump-saudi-speech-transcript/index.html

<sup>26</sup> Yousef Munayyer, "Netanyahu's nightmare: Trump visits Palestine," Arab Center Washington DC, May 30, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/trump-visits-palestine/</u>

<sup>27</sup> "Special: A US proposal to abandon the two-state solution, and "autonomy" is the most Palestinians can get," (in Arabic) *Al-Quds*, September 8, 2017, <u>http://www.alquds.com/articles/1504884907447895800/</u>

<sup>28</sup> "David Friedman refers to 'alleged' Israeli occupation," *Al Jazeera*, September 2, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/09/david-friedman-refers-alleged-israeli-</u> occupation 170902112707281 html

occupation-170902112707281.html

<sup>29</sup> Peter Beaumont, "Israel only occupies 2% of West Bank, says US ambassador," *The Guardian*, September 28, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/sep/28/israel-occupies-small-fraction-of-west-bank-claims-us-ambassador</u>

<sup>30</sup> Heather Nauert, "Department Press Briefing - September 28, 2017," U.S. Department of State, September 28, 2017, <u>https://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2017/09/274493.htm</u>

<sup>31</sup> "Press Release: Palestinian Public Opinion Poll No (60)," *Palestinian Center for Policy and Survey Research*, June 7, 2016,

http://www.pcpsr.org/sites/default/files/poll%2060%20June%202016%20pressrelease%20English.pdf

## THE TRUMP ADMINISTRATION AND DEVELOPMENTS IN IRAQ

Gregory Aftandilian

The Trump Administration sees Iraqi Prime Minister Haider al-Abadi as the best leader it can hope to support in a country as troubled and divided as Iraq. US forces will likely continue to train and assist the Iraqi national army even after remnants of the so-called Islamic State (IS) are completely removed from the country. Despite Abadi's Shia background and his leading role in the Dawa Party, the Trump Administration hopes that he will work to minimize Iranian influence in Iraq.

With a stated aversion to the idea of "nation building" and having lost billions of dollars in Iraqi reconstruction funds to waste, fraud, and abuse in the 2003-2011 period, US policymakers are reticent about assisting Iraq financially to rebuild its heavily damaged cities. They seem to be counting on Saudi Arabia and other Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) states to foot the bill; however, these countries may not be as forthcoming with largesse as Washington and Baghdad would like. Without a major rebuilding plan in place that is backed by significant international resources, Iraq could face another sectarian crisis in the coming years, as the heavily damaged cities are largely in the Arab Sunni areas of the country whose population has felt disenfranchised since Shia-led governments took power shortly after the US-led invasion in 2003. In addition, coming on the heels of the highly controversial Iraqi Kurdish referendum for independence, Iraq's future remains problematic and will likely occupy the Trump Administration's attention over the next several years.

#### TRUMP, IRAQ, AND THE PRIMACY OF THE ANTI-IS CAMPAIGN

During the long US presidential campaign in 2015-2016, then candidate Donald Trump frequently called the 2003 Iraq war a "disaster" that should have never been fought because it squandered American lives and treasure and helped Iran extend its influence in the Arab world.<sup>1</sup> This message had a great deal of resonance with a substantial segment of the American people who, by that time, had come to see that war as a mistake. Trump even accused his Democratic opponent, Hillary Clinton, of being "trigger-happy" in part because she voted for the Iraq war resolution when she was a US senator.<sup>2</sup>

Trump's "America First" ideology also played into this opposition to the 2003 Iraq war, as he used that conflict to argue that the United States should avoid costly engagements overseas. Instead, he called for concentrating all efforts on building the American economy and a kind of isolationist, fortress America.

Nonetheless, Trump also has said that, having gone into Iraq, US forces should have never left.<sup>3</sup> Like other Republicans, he blamed the Obama Administration for leaving Iraq without a residual US military force in place and this, in his view, allowed IS to take over large parts of Iraq in the summer of 2014. But Trump also suggested a more cynical motive that evinced ignorance of Iraqi and Middle Eastern history: the western exploitation of oil resources in the region. During a public address at CIA headquarters the day after his inauguration in January 2017, Trump said the United States should have taken the oil and half-jokingly said perhaps the next time it might actually do so—which, of course, would be a violation of international

law.<sup>4</sup> These comments were widely criticized in Iraq,<sup>5</sup> including by the Iraqi leadership, and prompted Secretary of Defense James Mattis to say, while on a visit to Baghdad, that the United States had no designs on Iraqi oil—in other words, he had to play clean-up after Trump's remarks.<sup>6</sup>

At the same time, Trump also criticized the Obama Administration for what he believed was its tepid response to IS and vowed that under his presidency, IS would be totally destroyed because it was a threat to the US homeland.<sup>7</sup> These statements meant not only continuing the Obama policy of US air strikes against the Islamic State and the provision of training and advisors to rebuild the Iraqi army, which was re-organized in September 2014, but also a policy to allow US military commanders in Iraq more leeway to make decisions on the battlefield without always checking with Washington.<sup>8</sup>

Hence, Trump tried to avoid getting bogged down in Iraq while, at the same time, he ramped up military pressure against the Islamic State.

## ABADI AS A STRONG ALLY IN THE FIGHT AGAINST IS

Iraqi Prime Minister Haider al-Abadi, who visited Washington in March 2017, was one of the first foreign leaders Trump received in the White House. The president seemed to be impressed with Abadi's determination to defeat IS, saying he had "great respect" for the prime minister and lauded the sacrifices of the Iraqi national army in its fight to take back Mosul.<sup>9</sup> A White House readout from the meeting stated that Trump and Abadi agreed that the United States and Iraq would "pursue a long-term partnership to decisively root out terrorism from Iraq and strengthen the Iraqi military and other key institutions."<sup>10</sup> For his part, Abadi, with the help of Mattis and White House National Security Advisor H.R. McMaster, was able to persuade Trump earlier to drop Iraq from his original list of Muslim-majority countries from which citizens were banned from entering the United States.<sup>11</sup>

In the spring of 2017, reports surfaced that the Trump Administration, under the direction of Defense Secretary Mattis, was holding talks with Abadi and his government over long-term **US military presence** in Iraq once IS is defeated there in order to continue to train the Iraqi army and provide a kind of insurance policy against the emergence of another extremist group.<sup>12</sup> Some reports mentioned that the number of US troops would be roughly equivalent to the current levels (5,000-7,000) already in the country, but because of nationalist sensitivities in Iraq, Abadi is treading carefully on this issue. He has said that US forces, post-IS, would only be "advisors."<sup>13</sup> Given Iraq's nationalist history of opposition to western forces and suspicions of US motives, Abadi may decide to opt for an **executive agreement** with the United States on the American troop presence as opposed to submitting a formal Status of Forces Agreement (SOFA) to the Iraqi Parliament, where ratification could become a highly charged political issue and may not pass.<sup>14</sup>

## ABADI AS A POTENTIAL ALLY AGAINST IRAN

President Trump was undoubtedly briefed by US intelligence officials on Abadi's Shia background and the fact that his Dawa Party is a longstanding Shia Islamist party that, in the past, received assistance from Iran.<sup>15</sup> Nonetheless, among Iraq's Shia politicians, Abadi is

considered a moderate and not one to pursue a narrow sectarian agenda. Moreover, he seems much more willing to countenance a Sunni role in government, in contrast to the policies of his predecessor, Nouri al-Maliki.<sup>16</sup> And while Abadi maintains cordial relations with Iran, he is reportedly wary that some of the Popular Mobilization Forces in Iraq, a mostly Shia force that was established in part with Iran's help when IS was at Baghdad's gates in 2014, answer more to Iran's Revolutionary Guard Corps than to the central Iraqi government.<sup>17</sup> In the fight against IS, Abadi has tried to limit these Shia militia forces going into Sunni cities, such as during the liberation of Mosul, because of the sectarian violence that occurred in earlier battles. To broaden his support, Abadi has fashioned himself as an Iraqi nationalist, emphasizing that the anti-IS fight is a struggle backed by the entire Iraqi nation.<sup>18</sup>

Knowing the demographics of Iraq – where about 60 percent of the population is Shia Muslim – the Trump Administration seems to understand that the Shia are going to remain on top of Iraq's political system and therefore, it makes sense to cultivate and **support** a moderate leader like Abadi.<sup>19</sup> Indeed, some high ranking officials in the Trump Administration like Mattis (who was a Marine Corps combat commander in Iraq) are familiar with the more radical elements in Iraq, as many of his fellow Marines were killed by Iraqi Shia militiamen who were supplied and trained by Iran.<sup>20</sup> Hence, compared to some alternatives within the Shia community, Abadi looks like a good bet.

Perhaps for this reason, Trump and his officials have not given Abadi an ultimatum on ties with Iran, as they seem to know that Iraq is going to have a relationship with Iran regardless of US policy. This is because of religious ties — for example, tens of thousands of Iranian pilgrims visit Shia holy sites in Iraq every year — and the fact that Iran, as a next-door neighbor, will continue to try to exert as much influence as it can on Iraq. What Trump Administration officials probably hope is that Abadi will try to keep Iranian influence to a minimum and steer Iraq back to the Arab world with the help of Saudi Arabia and other major Arab states.

Indeed, this process is already happening. For many years, post-2003, Saudi Arabia was very reluctant to send an ambassador to Baghdad out of concern that Iraq was becoming an Iranian vassal state. This attitude has changed in the last couple of years, with Saudi Arabia restoring full diplomatic relations with Iraq and receiving Abadi in Riyadh, a process that was encouraged by the United States.<sup>21</sup> More surprisingly, even the Iraqi radical Shia cleric, **Muqtada al-Sadr** – once viewed by the Saudis as being in Iran's pocket – was received recently in Riyadh by Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman.<sup>22</sup> It is apparent that the Saudis are appealing to these Shia leaders' sense of Arabism in the hope that they will continue to wean themselves from Iran.

### THE LEGACIES AND RENEWED CONTROVERSIES RELATED TO IRAQI RECONSTRUCTION

Abadi's chief concerns now are not about Iranian influence but how to rebuild the heavily damaged Iraqi cities, like Mosul, most of which are situated in the Arab Sunni parts of Iraq where distrust of the Shia still runs deep.<sup>23</sup> In addition, there are hundreds of thousands of internally displaced refugees from the conflict with IS, many of them living in poor conditions and unable to go home because the liberated cities remain uninhabitable. The key question Abadi faces is how to pay for the rebuilding of these cities, as the costs are enormous. The deputy governor of Anbar province west of Baghdad has estimated the cost of rebuilding the

cities in his jurisdiction alone as at least \$22 billion.<sup>24</sup>

Abadi likely knows that if he fails in this rebuilding endeavor, not only will his efforts to reach out to the Sunnis come to naught, but the situation might also provide an opportunity for another extremist group like IS to emerge in the future.<sup>25</sup> The reason why the Islamic State was so successful in taking large swaths of Iraqi territory in Sunni areas, with only a few thousand fighters in the summer of 2014, was that it capitalized on pervasive Sunni discontent over Nouri al-Maliki and his unfriendly policies.

Iraq's financial resources are not adequate to do the job, however. Over the past several years, because of low oil prices and high military and civil service expenditures, Iraq has actually posted **budget deficits** of over \$20 billion per year.<sup>26</sup> In 2017, as a result of certain austerity measures, the budget deficit might drop to about \$18 billion, but this still means that Iraqi coffers will continue to remain problematic for the foreseeable future as Baghdad has to borrow to cover such major shortfalls.<sup>27</sup>

During his visit to Washington in March 2017, Abadi stated publicly that he hoped the United States and other allies would continue to offer Iraq economic assistance, knowing how crucial this is to Iraq's stability.<sup>28</sup>

The Trump Administration recognizes Iraq's needs but appears unwilling to make a major financial commitment to Baghdad. For Fiscal Year (FY) 2018, the Trump budget request for direct economic assistance to Iraq is \$300 million, up from \$112.5 million in FY 2016.<sup>29</sup> Iraq might receive additional US economic assistance through another account called the "Further Continuing and Security Assistance Appropriations" that is designed to aid countries countering IS, but the total amount of this fund is \$1 billion and is to be divided among several countries. Hence, total US economic aid to Iraq under the Trump budget is likely to be below \$1 billion for FY 2018—not nearly enough even to make a dent in the reconstruction of the damaged cities in Iraq.

The Trump Administration's reluctance to fund such rebuilding in Iraq is the result of several factors. First, no country wants to be burned twice: of the \$60 billion that was allotted to Iraqi reconstruction in the period 2003-2011, US auditors found that at least \$8 billion was lost to waste, fraud, and abuse.<sup>30</sup> Although some of the fraud was the result of unscrupulous American contractors, most of the amount was lost, pilfered, or wasted in Iraq. With President Trump and Secretary of State Rex Tillerson vowing to cut not only State Department and USAID operations, but foreign aid itself, the Trump Administration probably believes it cannot justify a large increase in economic aid to a country that has a record of not using the aid properly. Despite Abadi's best efforts to clamp down on corruption, it is still a major problem in Iraq today.<sup>31</sup>

Second, both Trump and Tillerson are ideologically opposed to so-called "nation building," as in the case of Iraq. Trump's philosophy is that it is neither the job nor the responsibility of the United States to build nations, and his "America First" ideology necessitates the channeling of US economic resources to build up the American economy. Meanwhile, in his major address to the leaders of the anti-IS coalition in March 2017 in Washington, Tillerson stated that the goal of the assembled leaders was to defeat IS, but "we are not in the business of nation-building or reconstruction."<sup>32</sup> He added: "We must ensure that our respective nations' precious and limited resources are devoted to preventing the resurgence of ISIS and equipping the war-torn communities to take the lead in rebuilding their institutions and returning to stability." By

"equipping" Tillerson meant assisting without large outlays of financial aid.

Third, the Trump Administration seems to be counting on Saudi Arabia and other GCC states to take the lead in helping Iraq financially. This may indeed be part of Trump's strategy of embracing the Saudi leadership. As mentioned earlier, US officials are probably heartened by the fact that the Saudis are now supporting Abadi.

The problem of relying on the Saudis and the other GCC states, however, is that they may not be in the financial or political position right now to extend substantial resources to Iraq. Low oil prices and high military expenditures, fed in part by the war in Yemen, have caused the Saudis to post large **budget deficits** of their own over the past several years and to undergo economic belt-tightening.<sup>33</sup> Moreover, even though the Saudis have reached out to Abadi, other issues are occupying their attention at present, such as their dispute (backed by the United Arab Emirates, Bahrain, and Egypt) with Qatar that shows little signs of abating. Therefore, the Washington strategy of hoped-for Saudi financial assistance to help Abadi rebuild the damaged cities may result in big disappointments.

Nonetheless, it is in Abadi's interest not only to have the Saudis on his government's side economically, but also to persuade them to weigh in with the Sunni tribes of western Iraq to cooperate with his government.<sup>34</sup> In order to bring about this reconciliation, the tribes need to be assured that the cities of Anbar province will be rebuilt. This is all the more imperative given the fact that the Trump Administration does not appear to be forthcoming on a large-scale economic plan for Iraq.

Indeed, in April 2017, Iraqi Foreign Minister Ibrahim al-Jaafari reportedly urged Brett McGurk, the US envoy to the anti-IS coalition, to support a major reconstruction project for Iraq similar to the post-World War II Marshall Plan that helped to rebuild Western Europe.<sup>35</sup> There is no indication that McGurk gave a positive reply.

#### THE KURDISH ISSUE ADDS TO ABADI'S-AND WASHINGTON'S-PROBLEMS

The lack of resources for rebuilding Iraqi cities is challenging enough, but Iraq is now also facing a serious ethnic conflict between the Arabs and Kurds due to the Iraqi Kurds' desire for independence – at least on paper. For the Kurds, the independence referendum, which passed overwhelmingly on September 25, was an important statement in their long nationalist quest for an independent state; however, it is likely to exacerbate ethnic tensions not only in Iraq but also in the region.<sup>36</sup> The Trump Administration's attempts to have the Kurds, a key ally in the anti-IS fight, put off the referendum, came to naught. The Kurds apparently were not cowed by Washington's public and private opposition to the referendum.<sup>37</sup>

After having presided over costly and bloody anti-IS victories like the liberation of Mosul, Abadi does not want another fight on his hands. Much will depend on what happens in areas around the Kurdish Regional Government in northern Iraq, particularly the ethnically mixed and oil-rich city of Kirkuk. This city's status, which the Kurds believe is rightfully theirs, was supposed to have been determined by a referendum by its inhabitants a decade ago, but the issue was so politically explosive it was deferred many times.<sup>38</sup> Then in 2014, as IS marched through northern Iraq and the Iraqi army collapsed, the Kurds seized Kirkuk and unilaterally made it part of the Kurdish Regional Government despite protests by the central government in Baghdad.<sup>39</sup>

If Kirkuk remains peaceful after the referendum, Abadi might confine his opposition to Kurdish demands for independence to statements and economic pressure. But if clashes ensue, he may feel **compelled** to send regular Iraqi army units into Kirkuk to protect the ethnic Arab and Turkmen inhabitants of the city.<sup>40</sup> He has already called the referendum **unconstitutional**.<sup>41</sup>

In addition, if the Kurds actually press for independence after the referendum, Turkey and/or Iran might intervene militarily, as they are both strongly opposed to Iraqi Kurdish independence, believing it would stir up their own Kurdish populations to press for the same.<sup>42</sup>

## **RECOMMENDATIONS FOR US POLICY**

The Trump Administration would be well advised to counsel the Kurds not to take any provocative actions in Kirkuk against non-Kurds, and not to use the referendum's results to press for actual independence. It should also strongly advise Turkey to desist from military intervention against the Kurds in northern Iraq. Starting a Middle East regional war at a time when IS is on its last legs in Iraq and Syria would not be in the interest of the United States. Because the Trump Administration has very poor relations with Iran, it should rely on a friend in the region, like Qatar, to pass on to Tehran that Iranian intervention would not be welcomed, either, because it could lead to a wider war. The one thing Iran and the United States seem to agree on at this point is opposition to a breakaway Kurdish state, and if enough pressure is applied on the Kurds from different states, the Kurds may desist in pressing the issue further.

On the issue of Iraqi reconstruction, the Trump Administration should rethink its opposition to a long-term reconstruction plan. This does not mean that the United States should provide Iraq with tens of billions of dollars for reconstruction like it did in the 2003-2011 period, but it does mean that Washington should convene an international meeting of donors, made up of European countries, Gulf Arab states, Japan, China, and the international financial institutions, to devise a mechanism to fund the reconstruction of the heavily damaged cities. If enough countries share the financial burden, such a plan could conceivably succeed. Without it, the Abadi government, and by extension Washington, run the risk of witnessing a new Sunni insurgency in the near future that could throw Iraq back into chaos and possibly lead to the formation of another IS-like extremist group, one that could threaten not only the region but Europe and the United States as well.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Jim Owen, "Trump: Iraq War Was a 'Disaster' and a 'Mistake'," *All That's News*, February 15, 2016, <u>http://www.allthatsnews.com/articles/politics/trump-iraq-war-was-%E2%80%98disaster%E2%80%99-and-%E2%80%98mistake%E2%80%99</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Nick Gass, "Trump blasts Clinton as 'trigger-happy' and 'very unstable'," *Politico*, September 7, 2016, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2016/09/trump-clinton-unstable-227835</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Cristina Silva, "Trump on Iraq War: U.S. 'Should Never Ever Have Left'," *Newsweek*, March 21, 2017, <u>http://www.newsweek.com/trump-iraq-war-us-should-never-ever-have-left-571524</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Matt Fuller, "President Trump Just Told The CIA The U.S. Should Have Stolen Iraq's Oil," *Huffington Post*, January 21, 2017, <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/trump-cia-iraq-oil\_us\_5883ccf5e4b096b4a23243b2</u>

<sup>5</sup> Reuters Staff, "PM Abadi says Iraq's oil is for Iraqis, in reaction to Trump," *Reuters*, January 24, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-mosul/pm-abadi-says-iraqs-oil-is-for-iraqis-in-reaction-to-trump-idUSKBN158223</u>

<sup>6</sup> "Defense chief Mattis says no plans to seize Iraq's oil," *CBS News,* February 20, 2017, <u>https://</u><u>www.cbsnews.com/news/jim-mattis-says-no-plan-to-seize-iraq-oil-as-donald-trump-suggested/</u>

<sup>7</sup> Mark Swanson, "Trump: we will 'totally eradicate ISIS and Other Terrorists'," *Newsmax*, April 5, 2017, <u>http://www.newsmax.com/Newsfront/trump-eradicate-isis-terrorists/2017/04/05/id/782715/#</u>

<sup>8</sup> Barbara Starr, "Trump looks for good news in ISIS fight ahead of NATO summit," CNN Politics, May 24, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/24/politics/trump-nato-isis/index.html</u>

<sup>9</sup> The White House, "President Trump's Meeting With the Prime Minister of Iraq Haider al-Abadi," *White House Blog*, March 24, 2017, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2017/03/24/president-trumps-meeting-prime-minister-iraq-haider-al-abadi</u>

<sup>10</sup> Euan McKirdy, "Trump welcomes Iraqi PM Abadi to White House," *CNN Politics*, March 21, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2017/03/24/president-trumps-meeting-prime-minister-iraqhaider-al-abadi

<sup>11</sup> Jennifer Jacobs, and Margaret Talev, "Two Generals Who Served in Iraq Get Trump to Drop it From Ban," *Bloomberg*, March 1, 2017, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-03-01/new-trump-travel-order-said-to-drop-iraq-from-banned-nations</u>

<sup>12</sup> Qassim Abdul-Zahra and Bradley Klapper, "Mattis in talks to keep 'several thousand' US troops in Iraq after ISIS," *Military Times*, May 4, 2017, <u>https://www.militarytimes.com/news/pentagoncongress/2017/05/04/mattis-in-talks-to-keep-several-thousand-us-troops-in-iraq-after-isis/</u>

<sup>13</sup> Tareq Haddad, "Iraq's PM Haider al-Abadi denies making deal to keep US troops after Isis collapse," *International Business Times*, May 6, 2017, <u>http://www.ibtimes.co.uk/iraqs-pm-haider-al-abadi-denies-making-deal-keep-us-troops-after-isis-collapse-1620312</u>

<sup>14</sup> Carlo Muñoz, "Thousands of U.S. forces may still be needed for post-ISIS Iraq," *Washington Times*, May 18, 2017, <u>http://go.shr.lc/2zj5Ztq</u>

<sup>15</sup> "Dawa Party: An American-Iranian Failure," *Middle East Monitor*, March 22, 2016, <u>https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20160322-dawa-party-an-american-iranian-failure/</u>

<sup>16</sup> Andreas Gorzewski, "Iraq's new premier al-Abadi reaches out to alienated Sunnis," *Deutsche Welle*, August 15, 2014, <u>http://www.dw.com/en/iraqs-new-premier-al-abadi-reaches-out-to-alienated-sunnis/a-17857486</u>

<sup>17</sup> Renad Mansour and Faleh A. Jabar, "The Popular Mobilization Forces and Iraq's Future," *Carnegie Middle East Center*, April 28, 2017, <u>http://carnegie-mec.org/2017/04/28/popular-mobilization-forces-and-iraq-s-future-pub-68810</u>

<sup>18</sup> "PM Abadi declares Mosul liberated from ISIS in victory speech," *Rudaw*, July 7, 2017, <u>http://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/100720174</u>

<sup>19</sup> Phil Stewart and Steve Holland, "Iraq's Abadi says he wins Trump's assurances of more U.S. support," *Reuters*, March 20, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-iraq/iraqs-abadi-says-he-wins-trumps-assurances-of-more-u-s-support-idUSKBN16R2LX</u>

<sup>20</sup> Mark Perry, "James Mattis' 33-Year Grudge Against Iran," *Politico*, December 4, 2016, <u>http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2016/12/james-mattis-iran-secretary-of-defense-214500</u>

<sup>21</sup> Martin Chulov, "Saudis in talks over alliance to rebuild Iraq and 'return it to Arab fold'," *Guardian*, August 18, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/aug/18/saudi-arabia-talks-alliance-rebuild-iraq-return-arab-fold</u>

<sup>22</sup> Taylor Luck, "In Saudi diplomatic shift on Iraq, a hand to Sunnis...and Shiites," *CS Monitor*, August 24, 2017, <u>https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2017/0824/In-Saudi-diplomatic-shift-on-Iraq-a-hand-to-Sunnis-and-Shiites</u>

<sup>23</sup> Brooks Hays, "Iraqi PM declares victory over Islamic State in Mosul," *United Press International*, July 10, 2017, <u>https://www.upi.com/Top\_News/World-News/2017/07/09/Iraqi-PM-declares-victory-over-Islamic-State-in-Mosul/8471499603961/</u>

<sup>24</sup> Peter Van Buren, "Nooooooo! Iraq Asks U.S. for Marshall Plan Reconstruction Funds," *Huffington Post*, May 1, 2017, <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/nooooooo-iraq-asks-us-for-marshall-plan-reconstruction\_us\_59072e5ee4b084f59b49fadc</u>

<sup>25</sup> Maha Yahya, "Once Daesh is Defeated, Iraq Will Have to Mend a Divided Society," *Iraqi Civil Society Solidarity Initiative*, December 17, 2016, <u>http://www.iraqicivilsociety.org/archives/6213</u>

<sup>26</sup> Wassim Bassem, "Iraq wrangling with \$26.6 billion budget deficit," *Al-Monitor*, November 30, 2016, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/11/iraq-budget-financial-deficit-corruption.html</u>

27 Rami, "Iraq is borrowing \$18 billion to fill the budget deficit of 2017," *Iraq's Economic Center*, April 5, 2017, <u>http://en.economiciraq.com/2017/04/05/iraq-is-borrowing-18-billion-to-fill-the-budget-deficit-of-2017/</u>

<sup>28</sup> Euan McKirdy, "Trump welcomes Iraqi PM Abadi to White House," *CNN Politics*, March 21, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2017/03/24/president-trumps-meeting-prime-minister-iraqhaider-al-abadi

<sup>29</sup> Jeremy M. Sharp, "U.S. Foreign Aid to the Middle East and North Africa: The President's FY2018 Request," *CRS Insight*, June 8, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/IN10716.pdf</u>

<sup>30</sup> Jeffrey R. Smith, "The Failed Reconstruction of Iraq," Atlantic, March 15, 2013,

https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2013/03/the-failed-reconstruction-ofiraq/274041/

<sup>31</sup> Jack Watling, "How can Iraq Rebuild?" Atlantic, July 11, 2017,

https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/07/mosul-abadi-iraq-reconstructionmarshall-plan-isis/533115/

<sup>32</sup> Michele Kelemen, "Tillerson: Defeating ISIS 'No. 1 Goal' for U.S., But Others Should Do More," *NPR*, March 22, 2017, <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/parallels/2017/03/22/521125250/tillerson-defeating-isis-no-1-goal-for-u-s-but-others-should-do-more</u>

<sup>33</sup> Vivian Nereim, "Saudi Arabia's Budget Deficit Narrows as Crude Revenue Rises," *Bloomberg*, August 13, 2017, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-08-13/saudi-arabia-s-budget-deficit-narrows-as-crude-revenue-rises</u>

<sup>34</sup> Maha Yahya, "Once Daesh is Defeated, Iraq Will Have to Mend a Divided Society," *Iraqi Civil Society Solidarity Initiative*, December 17, 2016, <u>http://www.iraqicivilsociety.org/archives/6213</u>

<sup>35</sup> Peter Van Buren, "Nooooooo! Iraq Asks U.S. for Marshall Plan Reconstruction Funds," *Huffington Post*, May 1, 2017, <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/nooooooo-iraq-asks-us-for-marshall-plan-reconstruction\_us\_59072e5ee4b084f59b49fadc</u>

<sup>36</sup> "Tensions rise in Iraq before Kurdish referendum," *Al Jazeera*, September 24, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/09/tensions-rise-iraq-kurdish-referendum-17092409444442.html</u>

<sup>37</sup> Nahal Toosi, "U.S. demands Iraqi Kurds cancel vote on independence," *Politico*, September 15, 2017, <u>http://www.politico.com/story/2017/09/15/us-demands-iraqi-kurds-cancel-independence-vote-242789</u>

<sup>38</sup> For more information, see Georgetown University's Center for Kirkuk Referendum Operations at <u>https://ckro.georgetown.edu/about/referendum</u>

<sup>39</sup> Loveday Morris and Liz Sly, "Iraq disintegrating as insurgents advance toward capital; Kurds seize Kirkuk," *Washington Post*, June 13, 2014, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle\_east/iraq-disintegrating-as-insurgents-advance-kurds-seize-kirkuk/2014/06/12/22e79e2b-f793-4120-8161-36f17c287e5f\_story.html?utm\_term=.1d0fa9358b3f</u>

<sup>40</sup> Susannah George and Qassim Abdul-Zahara, "Iraq says it's prepared to use force if Kurdish referendum turns violent," *Chicago Tribune*, September 16, 2017,

http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/ct-iraq-kurdish-referendum-20170916-story.html

<sup>41</sup> "Iraqi PM Abadi Says Kurdish Independence Referendum 'Unconstitutional'," *Reuters,* September 12, 2017, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2017-09-12/iraqi-pm-abadi-says-kurdish-independence-referendum-unconstitutional</u>

<sup>42</sup> "Turkey threatens military action over Iraqi-Kurdish independence referendum," *New Arab*, September 23, 2017, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/9/23/turkey-threatens-military-action-over-iraqi-kurdish-independence-referendum</u>

## US-TURKEY RELATIONS AND THEIR IMPACT ON THE ARAB WORLD

Mustafa Gurbuz

Since becoming a member of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) in 1952, Turkey has been a key ally of the United States regardless of the changing governments and leaders in both countries. The current deterioration of bilateral relations, however, has brought wide skepticism about the future of the long partnership. For most Turkey experts, the setback is unprecedented since the time of the 1974 crisis, when the United States implemented an arms embargo in response to Turkey's invasion of Cyprus.<sup>1</sup> The Cold War atmosphere united Ankara and Washington against the common threat of the Soviet Union. What is often called a strategic partnership between Ankara and Washington in the post-Cold War era, however, has been plagued with the increasingly divergent interests of both parties.

American-Turkish relations have been especially turned upside down in the past few years due to the shifting dynamics in the Syrian civil war. The American military partnership with the People's Protection Units (YPG), an armed militia that has links to Turkey's nemesis, the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), has frustrated Ankara deeply. In addition, the botched coup attempt in July 2016 marked a new low in bilateral relations; Ankara accused the United States of involvement in the coup conspiracy<sup>2</sup> and opened an investigation against John Brennan, the former head of the Central Intelligence Agency.<sup>3</sup> Donald Trump's inauguration as the 45<sup>th</sup> president of the United States, therefore, came at a time when both countries were in desperate need of repairing severely damaged relations.

Despite President Trump's recurrent anti-Muslim statements in the election campaign,<sup>4</sup> Turkish officials and pro-government media supported and expressed optimism about the new incumbent in the White House.<sup>5</sup> Among the reasons behind Ankara's initial optimism was Trump's business style of conducting politics. Turkey's President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan has long been a fan of the "transactional approach" in his dealings, believing in the value of running the country "like a corporation."<sup>6</sup> In addition to the similarity of the two leaders, the Trump Administration's dismissive approach to democratic institutions and human rights issues has encouraged Ankara to court Washington.

Turkey's three major demands from the United States have included the following: 1) curbing support to the YPG with alternative plans for the Raqqa, Syria, operation, as well as cooperating in the fight against the PKK in Turkey and Iraq; 2) extraditing Fethullah Gulen, the self-exiled Turkish imam living in Pennsylvania since 1999, whom Ankara accuses of masterminding the 2016 coup attempt; and 3) reaching a negotiated resolution regarding the arrests in New York of a Turkish state bank deputy official, Mehmet Hakan Atilla, and a Turkish-Iranian businessman, Reza Zarrab, both of whom have close ties to the Turkish president and have been accused of evading US sanctions against Iran.

Despite the initial willingness of the new White House to open a fresh chapter with Turkey, Ankara was quick to discover that the very institutional barriers that plagued bilateral relations during the Obama Administration have remained in place in the Trump era. As a response, Turkey has further developed its relations with Russia and Iran.

#### THE KURDISH QUESTION: A KEY DETERMINANT IN US-TURKEY RELATIONS

Since 2014, diverging interests in the Syrian civil war have put Washington and Ankara at opposing poles: while the United States focused on the fight against the Islamic State (IS), Turkey perceived the YPG as enemy number one in Syria and continued to support the Syrian rebels against the Assad regime. After a series of failed experiments to secure sufficient local Arab forces against IS, the Pentagon decided to cultivate strong relations with the Syrian Kurds, who were dominated by the Democratic Union Party (PYD) and its armed militia, the YPG.<sup>7</sup>

The Islamic State's siege of the Kurdish town of Kobane on September 15, 2014, was a critical turning point in US-YPG relations. This was when Erdoğan refused to help the Syrian Kurds while the American media applauded YPG forces and Kurdish women fighters in their "epic defense."<sup>8</sup> Raising the ire of Ankara, US military officials frequently praised YPG forces as reliable and most effective in defeating IS.<sup>9</sup> In an effort to change Washington's approach, the Turkish government has diligently tried to expose the ideological and structural links between the YPG and the PKK, which has been designated as a Foreign Terrorist Organization by the United States since 1997.<sup>10</sup> Nevertheless, US officials expressed their reluctance to accept the link between the YPG and the PKK as long as the YPG operated within Syria under the US command against the Islamic State.<sup>11</sup>

Hoping to halt the US-YPG partnership in the Trump era, Ankara has offered alternative plans to the Pentagon for cooperation in northern Syria.<sup>12</sup> In fact, Turkey had a real chance to break the cycle. President Trump asked the Pentagon to come up with a major strategic plan by the end of February 2017 in order to launch a major operation against IS in its capital, Raqqa. Initially, the Turkish government curtailed the anti-American discourse in the Turkish media, although it continued to blame the Obama Administration for cooperating with the Syrian Kurds.<sup>13</sup> In fact, Ankara made a special effort to block the reappointment of Brett McGurk, Special Presidential Envoy for the Global Coalition to Counter ISIL, who was perceived as "too friendly" with the YPG.<sup>14</sup>

The Trump Administration faced two critical questions that would have long-term consequences for US-Turkey relations. First, should the United States assign the YPG a leading role in liberating Raqqa and its non-Kurdish surroundings—a role that Syrian Kurds perceive as an American promise of Kurdish autonomy in northern Syria? Second, should the Pentagon provide heavy armaments to the YPG, and if so, under what conditions? Although the Obama Administration laid the foundation of the US-YPG partnership, such serious questions were left unaddressed and purposefully postponed to the post-election period. This situation not only delayed the military offensive against Raqqa but was also exploited by Russia, which used the time to court Turkey for the Astana process.

Nevertheless, Obama Administration officials were vocal in defending the continuation of close US-YPG cooperation. For example, former Deputy Secretary of State Antony Blinken called for arming the YPG to move promptly on the Raqqa offensive.<sup>15</sup> Perhaps more important, the Trump Administration has received strong recommendations for cooperation with the YPG from the military officers who have ascended to power to shape Washington's policy, especially after the appointment of General James Mattis as Secretary of Defense. Of particular note, several officers from the US Central Command (CENTCOM) – the most ardent supporter of Syrian Kurds in the US Army – hold key positions in Trump's White House, including National Security Advisor Lieutenant General H.R. McMaster and the National Security

Council's senior director for the Middle East, Derek Harvey.<sup>16</sup> In advising President Trump, the Pentagon also pointed out the difficulties Turkey had faced in its March 2017 siege of al-Bab, which led to an abrupt end to Operation Euphrates Shield.<sup>17</sup>

Thus, it did not take long for the Trump Administration to find Turkey's alternative suggestions "risky," deciding to count on the YPG for the Raqqa offensive. In a delicate balancing act, the White House swiftly congratulated Erdoğan's controversial referendum victory<sup>18</sup> and invited him to Washington despite objections by the US Department of State.<sup>19</sup> At the same time, a few days before Erdoğan's arrival in Washington, President Trump approved arming the YPG directly for the Raqqa operation.<sup>20</sup> Meanwhile, right after the referendum, Turkey bombed a few YPG strongholds in northern Syria, killing 20 Kurdish fighters with no warning to US forces to vacate the area.<sup>21</sup> The Pentagon, the Department of State, and CENTCOM were quick to criticize the Turkish airstrikes.<sup>22</sup>

A rather surprising dimension to the Kurdish question was the Turkish government's inept public relations in the United States. Erdoğan's first visit to Trump's White House was overshadowed by his security detail's violent assault on peaceful protestors, including Kurdish activists who carried the PYD flag.<sup>23</sup> Senior senators – both Republicans and Democrats led by John McCain and Dianne Feinstein – called for accountability of Turkish security personnel involved in the attack.<sup>24</sup> McCain added that the United States should throw Turkey's ambassador "the hell out."<sup>25</sup> A federal grand jury indicted 19 individuals, including 15 Turkish security officials, for conspiring to commit violence, a felony punishable up to 15 years in prison.<sup>26</sup> The Turkish government summoned John Bass, the US ambassador to Turkey,<sup>27</sup> and Erdoğan called the indictment of his guards a "scandal."<sup>28</sup> The US Senate later voted to freeze arms sales to Erdoğan's personal security guards due to "their history of excessive force."<sup>29</sup>

Interestingly, a similar incident – marking the fourth contentious episode between Erdoğan's security detail and American protestors – eclipsed the Turkish president's second meeting with Trump at the UN General Assembly in New York in September 2017. A mixed group of Americans who sympathized with Kurds, wielding YPG flags, were beaten and kicked out of the venue – the Marriott Hotel near Times Square – where Erdoğan addressed his Turkish-American audience. The ranking member of the House Intelligence Committee, Adam Schiff (D-California), called for the immediate detention of Erdoğan's security detail for the assault.<sup>30</sup>

#### THE AMERICAN JUDICIARY AND WORSENING ANKARA-WASHINGTON TIES

Beyond the Kurdish issue, several judicial cases have led to a remarkable escalation of tensions between Ankara and Washington. Turkey repeatedly demanded the extradition of Fethullah Gulen, the reclusive cleric who has lived in rural Pennsylvania since 1999, accusing him of masterminding the coup attempt in 2016.<sup>31</sup> Ankara also sought the release of imprisoned Turkish-Iranian businessman Reza Zarrab who evaded US sanctions against Iran. Although they are two separate cases, the Turkish government has connected them by portraying the US judicial system as "politically motivated."<sup>32</sup> In 2013, Gulen-linked police officers were behind the revelation of the corruption scandal that reached circles close to Erdoğan, and a key figure in their investigation was Zarrab. Since then, the Turkish government has not only aborted the investigation and overhauled the police force, but it also shut down all the media outlets of the Gulen movement. Thus, Ankara perceived the US authorities' indictment against Reza Zarrab in March 2016 as taking a side in the Erdoğan-Gulen clash, fearing that the Zarrab investigation

may lead to the subsequent criminalization of Turkish government officials.

For US officials, the extradition of Gulen was a difficult case. The Department of Justice frequently found the Turkish government's evidence to charge Gulen deficient, demanding more files.<sup>33</sup> The Obama Administration was also skeptical about Erdoğan's accusations due to the mass purge following the coup attempt,<sup>34</sup> which the Turkish president called "God's gift."<sup>35</sup> The fact that Erdoğan used the coup as a pretext to imprison over 50,000 dissidents, including the country's top intellectuals, academicians, journalists, and lawyers, raised far more questions in Washington. Many secularists who offered alternative explanations to the government narrative of the coup also faced terrorism charges for being members of the Fethullah Terrorist Organization, including Ahmet Sik, who had become a well-known journalist in the western media due to his critical views of Gulen.<sup>36</sup> Such inconsistencies and the Turkish government's aggressive control of the coup narrative were widely reflected in the western media; at the same time, the Turkish media increased its tone in blaming the United States for aiding the coup. The Turkish government's perspective was that Washington's reluctance to extradite Gulen represented clear evidence of American complicity. Turkey's justice minister even speculated that Bin Laden would have been instantly handed over to American authorities if he were living in Turkey, adding, "Fethullah Gulen is our Osama bin Laden."37

With Donald Trump in the White House, Turkish officials hoped that a "transactional approach" based on common interests may usher a change in overcoming American legal barriers.<sup>38</sup> On November 8, 2016, the very day of the US elections, Trump's former campaign advisor Michael Flynn penned an op-ed piece in The Hill calling for Gulen's extradition, branding him "a shady Islamic mullah" and "a radical Islamist." 39 More importantly, Flynn was soon elevated to the post of National Security Advisor to the president, a key position for influencing policy toward Gulen. Thanks to Flynn, the first phone conversation between Erdoğan and Trump focused on extraditing Gulen, based on a bilateral extradition treaty between the United States and Turkey that enables bypassing lengthy court proceedings when "national security" is at stake.<sup>40</sup> A week later, however, Flynn was forced to resign over the investigation into Russia's meddling in the 2016 elections. In the ensuing FBI investigation, Flynn disclosed that his lobbying firm was paid \$530,000 by a businessman with close ties to the Turkish government. More embarrassingly, former CIA director James Woolsey accused Flynn of having secret meetings with Turkish Foreign Minister Mevlut Cavusoğlu and Minister of Energy Berat Albayrak to discuss abducting Gulen through extrajudicial measures.<sup>41</sup> Given the fact that the American media was so eager to attack Trump's ties to foreign leaders in his first 100 days in office, Flynn's transgressions received massive attention and thus, the Trump Administration decided to leave the Gulen case in the hands of the American courts.

Such public scrutiny over the Trump Administration after the Flynn scandal also influenced the case of Reza Zarrab. After Trump won the presidency, the Turkish president paid extra attention to the case by arranging a personal meeting with the former New York City mayor, Rudolph Giuliani – who strongly supported Trump's campaign – and Michael Mukasey, who served as attorney general in the George W. Bush Administration.<sup>42</sup> Giuliani and Mukasey acted as voluntary defense attorneys for Zarrab and requested "a state-to-state resolution" of the case, implying a transactional deal that would ensure the release of Zarrab in return for Turkey's help to advance American interests in the Middle East. Moreover, Turkish diplomats lobbied for the removal of US Attorney Preet Bharara, whose office first charged Zarrab in the investigation. The Trump Administration fired Bharara in March 2017 and soon after,<sup>43</sup> Ankara

launched an investigation against Bharara, charging that he worked with Gulen to facilitate the 2016 coup attempt.<sup>44</sup>

The Trump Administration, however, frustrated Turkish officials when Joon Kim, the new acting US attorney who replaced Bharara, ordered the arrest of Mehmet Hakan Atilla, vice president of international banking in Halkbank – Turkey's second largest state-owned bank. Atilla was accused of participating "in a years-long scheme to violate American sanctions laws by helping Reza Zarrab, a major gold trader, use US financial institutions to engage in prohibited financial transactions that illegally funneled millions of dollars to Iran."<sup>45</sup> It was clear to the Turkish government that, despite the removal of Bharara, the Zarrab investigations had serious potential in reaching the higher echelons of Erdoğan's family and friends.

In September 2017, federal prosecutors filed a new indictment that significantly expanded the Zarrab case, charging Turkey's former minister of economy, Zafer Cağlayan, and the ex-head of Halkbank, Suleyman Aslan. For the first time, the indictment stated that high-ranking government officials in Iran and Turkey "participated in and protected this scheme" and some officials like Cağlayan received "tens of millions of dollars' worth of bribes in cash and jewelry."<sup>46</sup> Ankara was swift to call the indictment "a coup attempt" by "the American judiciary."<sup>47</sup> Erdoğan declared that Turkey had never agreed to comply with international sanctions on Iran.<sup>48</sup> Noting that the Trump Administration paid special attention to the case of Andrew Brunson – a pastor being held in a Turkish prison for alleged ties to Gulen – the Turkish president sought to exchange Brunson for Zarrab or for Gulen.<sup>49</sup> Indeed, judicial independence in the United States has limited the Trump Administration's influence over courts' decisions related to this matter. Furthermore, and in the context of serious infighting within the Trump White House, Erdoğan's demands were never truly viable.

The latest arrest by Turkey of Metin Topuz, a communications officer at the US Consulate in Istanbul, has triggered a serious reaction from Washington and a diplomatic row. The United States swiftly suspended all non-immigrant visa services to Turkey,<sup>50</sup> which in turn led to Ankara's order to arrest another US Consular employee.<sup>51</sup> Turkish authorities believe that Topuz played a key role in the Zarrab case, and accused him of "espionage" due to his earlier communications with Zekeriya Oz—the prosecutor who supervised the corruption investigation against the Turkish government in 2013.<sup>52</sup>

#### THE FUTURE OF US-TURKEY RELATIONS: TURBULENCE IS THE NEW NORMAL?

Great optimism and a desire to open a new chapter in US-Turkey relations in the Trump era have turned into deep frustration in both Ankara and Washington. Turks were surprised to hear President Trump's statement in September 2017 that US-Turkey ties are at the best that they have "ever been."<sup>53</sup> While Ankara may interpret these words as Trump's way of overpraising, this could also reflect an increasing sentiment in Washington that Turkey will remain a tough ally, and therefore, the United States should lower its expectations.

Realizing that none of its demands are being met, the Turkish government has already lowered its own expectations from the Trump Administration. Ankara has conspicuously boosted its ties with Moscow to Washington's ire. An especially disturbing development for the Pentagon is Turkey's bid to acquire the Russian S-400 defense system,<sup>54</sup> which prompted cries among

US military circles for removing Turkey from NATO<sup>55</sup> and establishing a major airbase in the Kurdistan Regional Government territory as an alternative to Turkey's Incirlik.<sup>56</sup> Another troubling move was Ankara's recent rapprochement with Tehran at a time when the Trump Administration aims to exert pressure on Iran.<sup>57</sup> Washington's mismanagement of the Gulf crisis has only fueled the Turkish government's anxiety that Ankara may be the next target of international isolation, after Doha.<sup>58</sup>

Beyond the personalities of Trump and Erdoğan, certain structural shifts appear to be shaping the future of US-Turkey relations. Domestic troubles as a result of Erdoğan's increasingly authoritarian rule and the ensuing derailment of Turkey's peace process with the Kurds have led to the downfall of the neo-Ottomanist vision, which was sympathetic to negotiations with Kurdish groups.<sup>59</sup> In November 2015, for example, Turkey's foreign minister claimed that the PYD should be treated as "a political party just like HDP [a legal pro-Kurdish party in the Turkish Parliament]."<sup>60</sup> Erdoğan's removal of Ahmet Davutoğlu and his cadre, and later, the Turkish president's empowerment of Eurasianists and Turkish nationalists to fill the unprecedented vacuum in bureaucratic positions after the 2016 coup have sown the seeds of structural changes that may have long-term consequences.<sup>61</sup>

Unless Washington aims to arbitrate renewed peace talks between Turkey and the PKK – and therefore, seek to disturb Erdoğan's domestic alliance with Turkish nationalists – Ankara's priority will likely focus on "the threat of Kurdish separatism," which is recurrently and powerfully depicted as "American support for terrorism" in the Turkish media. Such an attempt will surely be challenging for the United States. One way or another, Washington will find itself between a rock and a hard place in the Turkish-Kurdish fight after the defeat of IS in Raqqa, especially in addressing the demands of Syria's Kurds for autonomy. That the Trump White House does not coordinate with the US Department of State is worrisome for the future of US-Turkey relations. This is clearly irresponsible and detrimental to US foreign policy. To be sure, Washington's lack of vision in crafting a long-term strategy remains the Achilles' heel of US policy in the Middle East.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Henri J. Barkey, "How to Manage Post-Democracy Turkey," *American Interest*, September 18, 2017, <u>https://www.the-american-interest.com/2017/09/18/manage-post-democracy-turkey/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Editorial Board, "Turkey's New Anti-Americanism," *New York Times*, August 4, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/04/opinion/turkeys-new-anti-americanism.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Patrick Kingsley, "Turkey Investigating 17, Some Americans, Accused in Failed Coup," *New York Times*, April 15, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/15/world/europe/turkey-failed-coup-investigation-americans.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Jenna Johnson and Abigail Hauslohner, "'I think Islam hates us': A timeline of Trump's comments about Islam and Muslims," *Washington Post*, May 20, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2017/05/20/i-think-islam-hates-us-a-timeline-of-trumps-comments-about-islam-and-muslims/?utm\_term=.698ad2bd2dfd</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Selim Koru, "Turks for Trump," *Foreign Policy*, November 8, 2016, <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/11/08/turks-for-trump-erdogan-islamists-democracy/</u>

<sup>6</sup> Emre Deliveli, "Erdoğan's Turkey corp." *Hurriyet Daily News*, March 20, 2015, <u>http://</u> <u>www.hurriyetdailynews.com/erdogans-turkey-corp.aspx?pageID=449&nID=79912&NewsCatID=430</u>

<sup>7</sup> The PYD's relationship with the YPG is controversial. Despite copious evidence of direct associations between the two groups, YPG officials reject the ties with the PYD. This is based on the author's interview with a YPG representative in Washington, DC, on October 22, 2015.

<sup>8</sup> Newsha Tavakolian, "Meet the Women Taking the Battle to ISIS," *Time*, April 2, 2015, <u>http://time.com/3767133/meet-the-women-taking-the-battle-to-isis/</u>

<sup>9</sup> James Rosen, "Kurdish militia proving to be reliable partner against Islamic State in Syria," *McClatchy DC*, July 6, 2015, <u>http://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/nation-world/national/article26598160.html</u>

<sup>10</sup> Aaron Stein and Michelle Foley, "The YPG-PKK Connection," *Atlantic Council*, January 26, 2016, <u>http://</u>www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/the-ypg-pkk-connection

<sup>11</sup> Based on the author's personal communication with an official closely monitoring Syria in the US Department of State. The official added that the United States had a similar tactical alliance during the Balkan war in the 1990s. Washington, DC, August 11, 2015.

<sup>12</sup> Humeyra Pamuk, "Turkey sets out Raqqa operation plans to U.S.: report," *Reuters*, February 18, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-turkey-syria/turkey-sets-out-raqqa-operation-plans-to-u-s-report-idUSKBN15X0C7</u>

<sup>13</sup> Nick Tattersall and Orhan Coskun, "Turkey eyes reset with U.S. under Trump, but honeymoon may be brief," *Reuters*, November 15, 2016, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-turkey/turkey-eyes-reset-with-u-s-under-trump-but-honeymoon-may-be-brief-idUSKBN13A29Z</u>

<sup>14</sup> "Turkey says 'pro-Kurd' US envoy Brett McGurk should leave," *BBC News*, May 18, 2017, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-39960381</u>

<sup>15</sup> Anthony J. Blinken, "To Defeat ISIS, Arm the Syrian Kurds," *New York Times*, January 31, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/31/opinion/to-defeat-isis-arm-the-syrian-kurds.html</u>

<sup>16</sup> Megan Gisclon, "Trump's First 100 Days and US-Turkey Relations," *Turkish Policy Quarterly*, June 16, 2017, <u>http://turkishpolicy.com/article/852/trumps-first-100-days-and-us-turkey-relations</u>

<sup>17</sup> Jamie McIntyre, "Why the Pentagon doesn't want Turkey's help in Syria," *Washington Examiner*, April 1, 2017, <u>http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/why-the-pentagon-doesnt-want-turkeys-help-in-syria/article/2619038</u>

<sup>18</sup> Angela Dewan, "Trump congratulates Erdogan for referendum win," *CNN*, April 18, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/04/18/europe/turkey-referendum-trump-erdogan/index.html</u>

<sup>19</sup> Carol Morello, "Trump calls Erdogan to congratulate him on contested referendum, Turkey says," *Washington Post*, April 17, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-calls-turkeys-erdogan-to-congratulate-him-on-contested-referendum/2017/04/17/f997d306-2397-11e7-a1b3-faff0034e2de\_story.html?utm\_term=.a02055bc0b8b</u>

<sup>20</sup> Michael R. Gordon and Eric Schmitt, "Trump to Arm Syrian Kurds, Even as Turkey Strongly Objects," *New York Times*, May 9, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/09/us/politics/trump-kurds-syria-army.html? r=0</u>

<sup>21</sup> Michael R. Gordon and Kamil Kakol, "Turkish Strikes Target Kurdish Allies of U.S. in Iraq and Syria," *New York Times*, April 25, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/25/world/middleeast/turkey-kurds-airstrikes-iraq-syria.html</u>

<sup>22</sup> "US military 'troubled by Turkey airstrikes on SDF and Kurdish forces'," *Kom News,* April 26, 2017, <u>https://komnews.org/us-military-troubled-turkey-airstrikes-sdf-kurdish-forces/</u>

<sup>23</sup> Guardian staff and agencies, "'Erdoğan's bodyguards' in violent clash with protesters in Washington DC," *Guardian*, May 17, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/17/erdogans-bodyguards-in-violent-clash-with-protesters-in-washington-dc</u>

<sup>24</sup> Mark Hensch, "McCain, Feinstein tell Turkey to hold guards accountable after DC brawl," *The Hill,* May 18, 2017, <u>http://thehill.com/homenews/senate/334103-senators-to-turkey-hold-guards-accountable-on-dc-brawl</u>

<sup>25</sup> Richard Lardner and Josh Lederman, "McCain: U.S. should throw Turkey ambassador 'the hell out' over guards' attack on protesters," *Chicago Tribune*, May 18, 2017,

http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/nationworld/politics/ct-turkish-embassy-violence-20170518story.html

<sup>26</sup> "Three more Erdogan guards indicted for Washington brawl," *Reuters*, August 29, 2017, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/08/erdogan-guards-indicted-washington-brawl-170829231004001.html</u>

<sup>27</sup> Amanda Holpuch, "Erdoğan decries 'unacceptable' US arrest warrants for staff in Washington brawl," *Guardian*, June 15, 2017, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jun/15/turkey-security-officials-washington-dc-protests-arrests</u>

<sup>28</sup> Rick Gladstone, "Turkey's President Calls U.S. Indictments of His Guards a 'Scandal'," *New York Times*, September 1, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/01/world/europe/erdogan-turkey-washington-bodyguards-indicted.html</u>

<sup>29</sup> "US blocks weapons sales to Turkish president's security guards," *Deutsche Welle*, September 19, 2017, <u>http://www.dw.com/en/us-blocks-weapons-sales-to-turkish-presidents-security-guards/a-40572110</u>

<sup>30</sup> Adam Schiff (@RepAdamSchiff), "Appears in this video that Erdogan security forces once again assaulted American protesters. If so, his thugs must be detained immediately," September 22, 2017, 8:00 AM, Tweet.

<sup>31</sup> Tim Arango and Ben Hubbard, "Turkey Pursues Cleric Living in U.S., Blamed as Coup Mastermind," *New York Times*, July 19, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/07/20/world/europe/fethullah-gulen-erdogan-extradition.html</u>

<sup>32</sup> Dexter Filkins, "A Mysterious Case Involving Turkey, Iran, and Rudy Giuliani," *New Yorker*, April 14, 2017, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/a-mysterious-case-involving-turkey-iran-and-rudy-giuliani</u>

<sup>33</sup> Michael Werz and Max Hoffman, "The Process Behind Turkey's Proposed Extradition of Fethullah Gülen," *Center for American Progress*, September 7, 2016,

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2016/09/07/143587/the-process-behind-turkeys-proposed-extradition-of-fethullah-gulen/

<sup>34</sup> For the most recent data, see the website of Turkey Purge at <u>https://turkeypurge.com/</u>

<sup>35</sup> Marc Pierini, "Turkey's Gift From God," Carnegie Europe, January 30, 2017,

http://carnegieeurope.eu/strategiceurope/?fa=67826

<sup>36</sup> "Turkish journalist Ahmet Sik charged with spreading terror propaganda," *Deutsche Welle*, December 30, 2016, <u>http://www.dw.com/en/turkish-journalist-ahmet-sik-charged-with-spreading-terror-propaganda/a-36958965</u>

<sup>37</sup> Justin Fishel, "Turkish Justice Minister: Fethullah Gulen Is Our Osama bin Laden," ABC News, October 27, 2016, <u>http://abcnews.go.com/International/turkish-justice-minister-fethullah-gulen-osama-bin-laden/story?id=43111790</u>

<sup>38</sup> Michael Werz and Max Hoffman, "The Process Behind Turkey's Proposed Extradition of Fethullah Gülen," *Center for American Progress*, September 7, 2016,

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2016/09/07/143587/the-process-behind-turkeys-proposed-extradition-of-fethullah-gulen/

<sup>39</sup> Michael T. Flynn, "Our ally Turkey is in crisis and needs our support," *The Hill*, November 8, 2016, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/foreign-policy/305021-our-ally-turkey-is-in-crisis-and-needs-our-support</u>

<sup>40</sup> Aslı Aydıntaşbaş and Kemal Kirişci, "The United States and Turkey: Friends, enemies, or only interests?" *Brookings*, April 2017, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-united-states-and-turkey-friends-enemies-or-only-interests/</u>

<sup>41</sup> James V. Grimaldi, Dion Nissenbaum, and Margaret Coker, "Ex-CIA Director: Mike Flynn and Turkish Officials Discussed Removal of Erdogan Foe From U.S.," *Wall Street Journal*, March 24, 2017, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/ex-cia-director-mike-flynn-and-turkish-officials-discussed-removal-of-erdogan-foe-from-u-s-1490380426</u>

<sup>42</sup> Benjamin Weiser and Patrick Kingsley, "Why Giuliani Held a Secret Meeting With Turkey's Leader," *New York Times*, April 20, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/20/nyregion/rudy-giuliani-reza-zarrab-iran-sanctions-case.html</u>

<sup>43</sup> Jacqueline Rose, "Fired by Trump, Bharara fires back," *CNN Politics*, September 24, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/09/24/politics/bharara-interview-cnn/index.html</u>

<sup>44</sup> Emily Shugerman, "Turkey launches investigation into 17 US politicians, bureaucrats and academics over last year's attempted coup," *Independent*, April 15, 2017,

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/chuck-schumer-john-brennan-named-ininvestigation-of-turkish-coup-erdogan-gulen-a7685451.html

<sup>45</sup> Barin Kayaoglu, "Turkey shocked over banker's arrest in New York," *Al-Monitor*, March 29, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/03/turkish-banker-arrested-new-york.html</u>

<sup>46</sup> Benjamin Weiser, "U.S. Charges 4 Turks With Conspiring to Violate Iran Sanctions," *New York Times*, September 6, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/09/06/world/middleeast/turkey-charges-iran-sanctions.html? r=0</u>

<sup>47</sup> Ece Toksabay, "Turkey says U.S. indictment of former minister amounts to 'coup attempt'," *Reuters*, September 20, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-turkey-spokesman/turkey-says-u-s-indictment-of-former-minister-amounts-to-coup-attempt-idUSKCN1BM2A1</u>

<sup>48</sup> "Erdogan Urges U.S. to Review 'Political' Charges Against Turkish Ex-Minister," *Reuters*, September 8, 2017, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/world/articles/2017-09-08/erdogan-says-us-court-charge-of-turkish-ex-minister-is-political-step</u>

<sup>49</sup> Eric S. Edelman and Merve Tahiroglu, "Why Trump should not swap prisoners with Erdogan," *Washington Post*, July 7, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2017/07/07/why-trump-should-not-swap-prisoners-with-erdogan/?utm\_term=.5eed86698050</u>

<sup>50</sup> Tuvan Gumrukcu and Daren Butler, "Turkey urges U.S. to review visa suspension as lira, stocks tumble," *Reuters*, October 8, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-turkey-security/turkey-urges-u-s-to-review-visa-suspension-as-lira-stocks-tumble-idUSKBN1CD0SC</u>

<sup>51</sup> "Turkey-US row: Erdogan 'upset' by visa suspension," *BBC News*, October 9, 2017, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41556557</u>

<sup>52</sup> Staff Writer, " U.S. Consulate Staffer Arrested in Turkey Over Espionage," *Globe Post*, October 4, 2017, <u>http://www.theglobepost.com/2017/10/04/turkey-us-officer-espionage-arrested/</u>

<sup>53</sup> "Turkey, US ties at its best ever: Trump," *Hurriyet Daily News*, September 22, 2017, <u>http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/trump-says-us-turkey-relations-closer-than-ever-.aspx?PageID=238&NID=118259&NewsCatID=510</u>

<sup>54</sup> "Turkey signs deal to get Russian S-400 air defence missiles," *BBC News*, September 12, 2017, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-41237812</u>

<sup>55</sup> Charles F. Wald, "Get Ready to Walk Away from Incirlik," *Defense One*, October 24, 2016, <u>http://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2016/10/get-ready-walk-away-incirlik/132585/</u>

<sup>56</sup> "The Alternatives to Incirlik," *Bipartisan Policy Center*, <u>https://bipartisanpolicy.org/incirlik-alternative-airbase/</u>

<sup>57</sup> Mustafa Gurbuz, "Is the Turkey-Iran Rapprochement Durable in Iraq and Syria?" *Arab Center Washington DC*, August 24, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/turkey-iran-rapprochement/</u>

<sup>58</sup> Yaroslav Trofimov, "Turkey Sees Itself as Target in Saudi-Led Move Against Qatar," *Wall Street Journal*, June 15, 2017, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/turkey-sees-itself-as-target-in-saudi-led-move-against-qatar-1497519004</u>

<sup>59</sup> Mustafa Gurbuz, "Turkey's Kurdish conflict has surged again. Here is why." *Washington Post*, March 21, 2017, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2017/03/21/how-competition-helped-then-hurt-kurds-in-turkey/?utm\_term=.4ea7cfdcb0a1</u>

<sup>60</sup> "Turkey says YPG is terrorist, PYD just a political party," *Zaman al Wasl*, November 20, 2015, <u>https://en.zamanalwsl.net/news/12577.html</u>

<sup>61</sup> Mustafa Gurbuz, "Beyond the Trump-Erdoğan Meeting: The Rise of Eurasianists and Turkey's Syria Policy," *Arab Center Washington DC*, May 23, 2017, <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/beyond-the-trump-erdogan-meeting-the-rise-of-eurasianists-and-turkeys-syria-policy/</u>

## **TRUMP'S MISCALCULATION ABOUT AMERICAN-EGYPTIAN RELATIONS\***

Imad K. Harb

As Egypt lurches toward a more oppressive political environment, the United States realizes that it has to make difficult decisions regarding future relations with an erstwhile ally. Answers to serious and ongoing questions about Egypt require, and deserve, an honest look at the strategic value Egypt still provides in a chaotic Middle Eastern environment. Such an evaluation has to occur while the Egyptian regime clearly violates the rights of wide sectors of Egyptian society, is beset by daunting economic challenges, and suffers from a stubborn extremist insurgency. How the United States responds during and after President Donald Trump's time in the White House will affect not only Egypt but also many other countries in the neighborhood. US policy will also involve several issues pivotal for American leadership in the region and around the world.

But what has been obvious thus far in the life of the Trump Administration — and specifically for Presidents Donald Trump and Abdel Fattah el-Sisi — has been the realization that the American-Egyptian relationship is not merely an extension of the quick friendship and affinity that the two leaders developed since the American presidential campaign of 2016. Despite President Trump's positive pronouncements about his Egyptian counterpart since the two men met on the sidelines of the 71st United Nations General Assembly session in New York in 2016, the White House has not been able to forge ahead with a relationship with Egypt unencumbered by American law and congressional impediments.

Indeed, since Trump's inauguration the Egyptian case has proven—once again—to be an example of the imperatives driving American national interests intermingling with certain basic legal obligations that may sometimes jeopardize them. These obligations were at the heart of the Barack Obama Administration's coolness toward the Sisi regime—which came to power shortly after ousting the duly elected president, Mohamed Morsi, in a military coup in 2013—and resulted in the temporary suspension of American military aid to Egypt. In fact, it would not be an exaggeration to state that Sisi saw Trump's election as a good omen for him and his government after Trump eschewed all talk of human rights and democracy during his campaign. To Sisi, this signaled an American rejection of what he thought were Obama's follies and a welcome embrace of the virtues of hard geopolitical calculations, at the center of which Egypt stands as a citadel of stability and anti-Islamism.

But, in addition to the two presidents' mutual admiration, there are many factors that influence the role of the US political environment on the bilateral relationship. Since Trump's inauguration until the present, there has been a deterioration of the conditions on which American institutions base their judgment regarding interactions with Egypt, from the country's record on human rights and democracy, to its economic hardships, to its difficult fight against extremists. Thus, for Trump to establish healthy dealings with a successful Egypt, his administration must also understand the severity of these problems and effectively address their repercussions.

#### MONKEY WRENCHES IN THE WORKS

#### A Poor Human Rights Record

Egypt boasts numerous forms of democratic practice—a government structure, an elected parliament, print and electronic media, and a court system, to name a few—but its democratic life has experienced a precipitous decline. The Egyptian political system has a "managed democracy" that adheres to the motions of parliamentary legislation, government implementation, and judicial review whenever the government exceeds its limits.<sup>1</sup> And yet, life for Egyptians is organized and controlled by the organs of the deep state and the country's armed forces and security services.

Not long after then-Minister of Defense Abdel Fattah el-Sisi toppled President Mohamed Morsi in July 2013, a court banned the Muslim Brotherhood and the interim government of President Adly Mansour declared it a terrorist organization the following December.<sup>2</sup> In August 2014, the government dissolved the Brotherhood's political wing, the Freedom and Justice Party.<sup>3</sup> Today, a government-friendly member of the Egyptian Parliament is writing legislation that aims to dismiss "members of the Muslim Brotherhood from their public posts."<sup>4</sup> Such a law, if passed, will most assuredly be used against regime opponents of all stripes who are likely to be accused of belonging to the organization. Criminalizing the group deprives a large segment of Egyptian society of a channel for peaceful political expression and leaves the military regime — which continues to be supported by the armed forces and the security agencies—in charge of the country's post-coup political roadmap that included amending the constitution and organizing presidential and parliamentary elections.

An anti-terrorism law promulgated in mid-August 2015 gives state institutions broad powers to control public life. The law's provisions arguably consider any political activity as opposition to the establishment, give the security forces the right to interfere in all matters they deem detrimental to national interests (as they define them), and allow the president to declare an endless state of emergency.<sup>5</sup> In essence, all political activity in Egypt has been subjected to the executive branch's broad powers while the legislative branch, for all intents and purposes, has become beholden to security agencies and rubber stamps government policies.

Human rights organizations report that around 60,000 people have been imprisoned in Egypt since 2013. In the past five years, Egypt has built 19 prisons, 16 of them since President Sisi assumed power in June 2014. In 2016, a law went into effect that forced media outlets to carry only what the government reports about security incidents, threatening to revoke media licenses and to fine or suspend non-compliant outlets.<sup>6</sup> Last February, the government shuttered Al Nadeem Center for Rehabilitation of Victims of Violence and the Nazra Center for Feminist Studies, both of which were involved in work against torture and sexual abuse.<sup>7</sup> Human Rights Watch has documented torture, abuse, disappearances, wrongful imprisonment without sufficient evidence, and curtailment of the freedoms of assembly, association, and expression. Some 7,400 military trials of civilians have been issued since widening "the scope of military jurisdiction in 2014."<sup>8</sup>

Egypt today lives under a state of emergency that was declared in April 2017 for three months following attacks on the Coptic Christian minority community around the country.<sup>9</sup> It was renewed in June 2017 as the government continued its efforts to address security threats.<sup>10</sup> According to Law 162, promulgated in 1958 during Egypt's revolutionary period, the state

of emergency gives state organs wide powers such as setting up special courts to which the president may appoint military officers who may try civilians; restricting movement and a number of freedoms; and overseeing all forms of media and communication.<sup>11</sup>

What also ran afoul of the US Congress and forced a partial suspension of American aid to Egypt was President Sisi's approval, in May 2017, of a law regulating nongovernmental organizations (NGOs); it was passed by parliament in November 2016.<sup>12</sup> This NGO law affects some 47,000 Egyptian and 100 foreign groups by limiting their freedom to conduct activities and imposes jail terms of up to five years and heavy fines for noncompliance. Even a worker's right to strike has been banned. A ruling by the Supreme Administrative Court in April 2015 criminalized public workers' strikes and penalized strikers "by forcing them into retirement." According to labor and human rights activists, the law violated both the Egyptian Constitution of 2014 and Egypt's commitment to the United Nations' 1967 International Convention on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, which it ratified in 1981.<sup>13</sup>

#### Egypt's Uncertain Economics

With a population of over 95 million,<sup>14</sup> Egypt has progressively become hostage to outside assistance to nurse its weak and dependent economy. According to Trading Economics, the annual growth rate of Egypt's GDP was 3.4 percent in September 2016, down from 4.5 percent two months earlier. It had an unemployment rate of 12 percent in March 2017 and inflation soared to almost 30 percent in June 2017. Egypt's current account deficit hit \$3.5 billion in March, while its external debt topped \$67 billion in December 2016. Its foreign exchange reserve witnessed a dangerous dive in July 2016 when it dipped to a mere \$15.5 billion, though it currently shows improvement at around \$31 billion.<sup>15</sup>

The most severely hit of Egypt's economic sectors has been tourism, the major producer of hard currency for the country. The victim of slow economic growth since the failed revolution of 2011, tourism has also suffered from the rise and resilience of extremist activity in the Sinai Peninsula and the Egyptian mainland. While experts point to a possible good year for tourism in 2017, statistics for 2016 showed a serious decline in the number of tourists visiting the country – from 14.7 million to 5.4 million visitors.<sup>16</sup> This impacts tourism revenues and employment directly as the country reels from slow economic activities in other sectors. Even the new Suez Canal addition that was inaugurated with much fanfare two years ago is failing to bring in the benefits that were expected by the planners of the project.<sup>17</sup>

To arrest its economic slide, in November 2016 Egypt negotiated a \$12 billion loan from the International Monetary Fund and received the first tranche of \$2.75 billion—but only after it instituted a drastic austerity program to boost investor confidence.<sup>18</sup> (It also secured some \$6 billion in outside financing.<sup>19</sup>) The same month, the Egyptian government floated the currency to halt the slide in foreign exchange reserves (the exchange rate now stands at 18 pounds to the dollar) and severely slashed fuel subsidies.<sup>20</sup> In June 2017, the government further reduced these subsidies and, in fact, increased fuel and gas prices by an average of 55 percent, affecting the agricultural and industrial sectors. With 71 million Egyptians dependent on ration cards to obtain basic necessities, President Sisi declared an increase in rations—but that was followed two days later by a large increase in the prices of sugar and cooking oil, main staples for average Egyptians.<sup>21</sup>

And to help its structural adjustment moves and address shortages and financial hardship, the Egyptian government has accepted tens of billions of dollars from Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates (UAE). Estimates put Saudi grants, loans, and investments in the Egyptian economy at \$25 billion since 2014.<sup>22</sup> Over 2 million Egyptians work and live in the kingdom;<sup>23</sup> in 2015, one million expatriate Egyptians there remitted \$7.57 billion to their home country.<sup>24</sup> Immediately following the July 2013 coup, the UAE gave Egypt \$3 billion, \$1 billion of which was a grant and the rest was in "the form of an interest-free deposit with Egypt's central bank."<sup>25</sup> In April 2016, it again provided Egypt with \$4 billion, half in investment and half to support the central bank's cash reserves.<sup>26</sup>

#### An Active Insurgency

The Egyptian government is also beset by an Islamist insurgency and outright war in the Sinai Peninsula against Wilayat Sinai (WS), the Egyptian chapter of the so-called Islamic State. Tens of thousands of soldiers and security personnel, fixed-wing aircraft and helicopters, and tanks and armored vehicles have been deployed against WS across the peninsula.<sup>27</sup> The organization has threatened to establish a jihadist state that would constitute a grave danger to the Egyptian state, Israel, and global maritime navigation. In fact, the large number of Egyptian soldiers in the area is testament to this danger since Egypt—according to the 1979 peace treaty with Israel—is disallowed from deploying forces there except by mutual agreement with its neighbor to the east. Seminal events in this insurgency over the last two years were the downing of a Russian airliner over Sinai in November 2015, in which 224 persons died,<sup>28</sup> and attacks on Coptic Christians in Cairo, Alexandria, Asyut, and other places.<sup>29</sup>

In addition to threatening Egypt's security and stability while it experiences other political and economic troubles, the insurgency has allowed the government to use the war as justification for its crackdown on all independent political activity. In fact, the government has accused the Muslim Brotherhood of having a military wing—known as Hasm—that trains and conducts operations against security forces, which have killed scores of Hasm members in several Egyptian cities.<sup>30</sup>

#### A RESTRAINED TRUMP ADMINISTRATION

Only seven months into the Trump presidency, US-Egyptian relations became embroiled in an American law that, when it was enacted, was meant to punish governments receiving American aid for their violations of basic human rights and to stipulate required remedies. Responding to President Sisi's signing of the NGO law last May, the Trump Administration "reprogrammed" (i.e., will use for other purposes) over \$95 million in military and economic aid formerly allocated for Egypt for 2016 and 2017; it also delayed the delivery of another \$195 million in military assistance to Egypt "because of its failure to make progress on respecting human rights and democratic norms."<sup>31</sup> In 2016, Congress had passed Public Law 114-113, the Consolidated Appropriations Act, Section 7041 (a)(3)(A), which requires the administration to withhold 15 percent of the \$1.3 billion in annual American military assistance to Egypt (or \$195 million) if the Department of State cannot certify the Egyptian government's progress on human rights.<sup>32</sup>

The State Department's certification on the second amount is something that President Trump

may be able to influence, given his previous positive pronouncements about President Sisi,<sup>33</sup> and his admiration of the Egyptian strongman during the Arab-Islamic-American Summit in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia, in May.<sup>34</sup> In fact, his call to Sisi on August 24, following the rescinding of the aid, may have included a promise to reevaluate the matter.<sup>35</sup> But it is hard to view the State Department's decision except as a reflection of the administration's inability to sidestep established law or as a reinforcement of Congress's role as the holder of the purse when it comes to appropriations for foreign relations—no matter the importance of any specific strategic relationship. As far as the US Congress is concerned, Egypt can remain an essential ally and partner, continue to provide the needed assurance and sustenance of US foreign policy in the Middle East, and fight extremists, all while still respecting democratic norms and human and civil rights.

But prior to that, when Sisi visited Washington in April 2017, President Trump used his personal relationship with the Egyptian president to secure the release of aid worker Aya Hijazi, an American citizen who was arrested by Egyptian authorities in 2014 on false charges of sexual abuse of children in her care.<sup>36</sup> It was hard for President Obama to be this effective due to his poor relations with Sisi. On the other hand, personal intercession cannot be assumed to serve as the *modus operandi* in bilateral relations, specifically because of the legal and institutional constraints on American foreign policy. Before President Trump was inaugurated, Senate leaders from both parties impressed upon Egypt's foreign minister, Sameh Shoukry, the importance of reform and improving human rights conditions in Egypt.<sup>37</sup> Egyptian unresponsiveness to such congressional sentiments must have been behind the State Department's decision to suspend aid to Egypt.

Simultaneously, and perhaps necessarily, American foreign policy officials find themselves trying to walk between rain drops in their evaluation of relations with Egypt and in applying US laws and congressional directives. Since the late 1970s, the United States has considered Egypt an indispensable ally in the Middle East, although the bilateral geostrategic relationship suffers from the changing environment in the region and from the weakened position of the Egyptian state. Egypt's armed forces are an asset at a very important node in the American global strategic posture. Regionally, Egypt may still be counted on in the never-ending quest for Middle East peace and the worthy mission of protecting the hydrocarbon riches of the Arabian Gulf.

Such considerations are likely not hidden from Egyptian policymakers, although they may not be in the driver's seat on important matters because of Egypt's need for American economic and military assistance. As soon as the United States made known its decision on aid, the Egyptian foreign ministry cancelled a meeting scheduled between Shoukry and President Trump's advisor and son-in-law, Jared Kushner, after the latter's visits to Arab capitals and to Jerusalem and Ramallah to discuss the moribund Palestinian-Israeli peace.<sup>38</sup> Kushner still met with President Sisi, however, with Shoukry in attendance, but the discussion concerned the peace mission.<sup>39</sup> In a reversal of his earlier decision, Shoukry had a tête-à-tête with Kushner.<sup>40</sup> In a sense, Egypt let it be known that it can indeed be slighted but it may not remain mad for long; and President Trump's call to Sisi after the episode may have helped that. However, this affair may have returned the bilateral relationship to its Obama tribulations, not only because of philosophical differences about rights and freedoms but also because even Donald Trump may not be able to escape the long arm of American law and congressional diktat. The institutional impediment from Congress to unconditional relations may also be compounded by the requirements of a successful American foreign policy. In this case, Washington was disappointed that Egypt continued to maintain good relations with North Korea despite the fact that the United States is leading an international crusade to isolate Pyongyang as it develops its nuclear and ballistic missile programs.<sup>41</sup> The recent exposure of a North Korean arms shipment worth \$23 million destined for the Egyptian armed forces<sup>42</sup> was a clear example of Egyptian double-dealing. Not even President Trump, with his tendency to ignore facts on the ground, can cover for such a grievous mistake, notwithstanding his opinion of Sisi as a great man with whom he wants to maintain cooperation.

But at the edges of the American-Egyptian relationship are issues central to the American and Egyptian military establishments and their strategic cooperation. One is the American Navy's access to the Suez Canal, which will always be an established imperative that supersedes any congressional or executive concerns about Egypt's domestic conditions, including the status of human rights and democracy. Another concerns the "Bright Star" exercises between the American and Egyptian military institutions. These had not been conducted since 2009, in part because of the onset of the Egyptian version of the Arab Spring in 2011 and the coup of 2013. The latest, conducted last September, commenced in a new military installation, the Mohamed Naguib Military Base, and included around 200 American personnel from all services in the military.<sup>43</sup> In fact, any deterioration of bilateral military relations quickly reflects on overall relations. In 2014, the coolness between the Obama and Sisi Administrations led Cairo to import Russian weapons such as attack helicopters and French ships. Egypt also received a Russian corvette ship and is set to acquire 50 MIG-29 and 24 MIG-35 fighters from Russia.<sup>44</sup>

#### CONSEQUENTIAL CAVEATS AND WARNINGS FOR THE FUTURE

While Egypt inarguably remains an essential partner in American strategic planning, congressional opinion about the US-Egypt relationship and the State Department's decision on aid to Egypt have exposed important caveats that the American and Egyptian administrations cannot ignore.

First, the Trump Administration is yet again reminded that the White House must rethink its understanding of control over foreign policy decisions and its ability to implement them. In the Egyptian case, President Trump may want to reward a supposedly "good man" in Sisi, but he will not be able to go far if he completely ignores the legal and institutional impediments to full and unconditional relations.

Second, the reputation of the United States still hinges on its adherence to the promotion of civil and human rights internationally and the encouragement of democratic practices by friendly and unfriendly governments. It thus behooves the Trump Administration to recast its declared foreign policy in those terms and rescind the instrumentalism currently advocated by President Trump and Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, who do not see a place for principle-driven explanations of foreign policy.

Third, President Sisi and his regime would do well to disabuse themselves of the notion that, first, the American president is the one who singlehandedly makes American foreign policy and, second, that he is free of all constraints of the law. Sisi and his government must understand that the American president is unlike his Egyptian counterpart, who presides over

a sprawling foreign policy establishment awaiting orders to do his bidding.

Fourth, the Egyptian government should pay attention to the possibility that Donald Trump may be impeached and removed from office. He and his administration are under the threatening cloud of serious investigations by congressional committees and Special Counsel Robert Mueller because of accusations of collusion with Russia during last year's presidential campaign. Cairo's policymakers also should know that these investigations are at an advanced stage: calling in witnesses and subpoenaing records and documents. It thus behooves Sisi and his government to consider having to deal with a future administration whose head may not think highly of the Egyptian president.

Fifth, and finally, the Egyptian government would do well to rethink the NGO law that triggered the latest State Department decision. Furthermore, if the NGO law caused the rescinding of part of US aid to Egypt, maybe President Sisi would think many times before he signs into law other nefarious pieces of legislation, like the one currently being written in parliament to force the firing of civil servants accused of belonging to the Muslim Brotherhood.

<sup>1</sup> Evan Hill, "How Egyptian `Democracy' Really Works," *The New York Times*, December 21, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/21/opinion/how-egyptian-democracy-really-works.html</u>

- <sup>2</sup> "Egypt Declares Muslim Brotherhood a terrorist group," *The Guardian*, December 25, 2013, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/dec/25/egypt-declares-muslim-brotherhood-terrorist-group</u>
- <sup>3</sup> "Egypt court bans Muslim Brotherhood's political wing," *BBC News*, August 9, 2014, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-28722935</u>

<sup>4</sup> Nadia Mabrouk, "Draft bill would target Brotherhood workers in Egypt," *Al-Monitor*, August 22, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/08/egypt-law-dismiss-brotherhood-civil-servants-constitution.html</u>

<sup>5</sup> "Egypt's Anti-Terror Law: A Translation," The Atlantic Council, September 3, 2015, <u>http://</u><u>www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/menasource/egypt-s-anti-terror-law-a-translation</u>

<sup>6</sup> "What is it like to live under President Sisi?" Al Jazeera, July 4, 2017,

http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/04/live-president-sisi-170403084015718.html

<sup>7</sup> Declan Walsh and Nour Youssef, "Widening Crackdown, Egypt Shutters Group That Treats Torture Victims," *The New York Times*, February 9, 2017,

https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/09/world/middleeast/widening-crackdown-egypt-shuttersgroup-that-treats-torture-victims.html? r=0

<sup>8</sup> "Egypt: Events of 2016," Human Rights Watch, n.d.,

https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2017/country-chapters/egypt

<sup>9</sup> Joe Sterling, Sarah Sirgany, and Ian Lee, "Egypt Cabinet Oks state of emergency after Palm Sunday church bombings," *CNN*, April 10, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/04/10/middleeast/egypt-church-explosion/index.html</u>

<sup>\*</sup> This paper combines and updates previous articles by the author: "Going Forward on Egyptian-American Relations" <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/egyptian-american-relations/</u>, "An Economic Explanation for Egypt's Alignment in the GCC Crisis"

http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/an-economic-explanation-for-egypts-alignment-in-the-gcccrisis/, and "Is the Trump-Sisi Honeymoon Over?" <u>http://arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/is-the-</u> trump-sisi-honeymoon-over/

<sup>10</sup> "Egypt extends state of emergency," *Middle East Eye*, June 22, 2017,

http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/egypt-extends-state-emergency-742572246

<sup>11</sup> Mahmoud Aziz, Menna Alaa El-Dine, "What does Egypt's state of emergency involve?" *Ahramonline*, April 10, 2017,

http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/64/262685/Egypt/Politics-/What-does-Egypts-state-ofemergency-involve.aspx

<sup>12</sup> "Egypt's Sisi approves controversial NGO law," Al Jazeera, May 29, 2017,

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/egypt-sisi-approves-controversial-ngo-

law-170529182720099.html

<sup>13</sup> Rami Galal, "Egypt outlaws workers' right to strike," Al-Monitor, May 12, 2015,

http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2015/05/egypt-court-ruling-strike-right-sharia-law-sisibadawi-labor.html

<sup>14</sup> "The World Factbook," Central Intelligence Agency, last updated September 27, 2017, <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/eg.html</u>

<sup>15</sup> "Egypt: Economic Indicators," Trading Economics, n.d.,

https://tradingeconomics.com/egypt/indicators

<sup>16</sup> "The lonely pyramids of Giza: Egyptian tourism's decline," *Al Jazeera*, June 8, 2017,

http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/04/lonely-pyramids-giza-egyptian-tourism-falling-170418050241421.html

<sup>17</sup> Khalid Hassan, "New Suez Canal income slowly sinking," *Al-Monitor*, September 11, 2017, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/egypt-new-suez-canal-revenues-drop-trade-giant-project.html</u>

<sup>18</sup> "IMF says Egypt on track for next aid tranche," The New Arab, January 9, 2017,

https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/1/19/imf-says-egypt-on-track-for-next-aid-tranche

<sup>19</sup> Diaa Hadid, "Painful Steps Help Egypt Secure \$12 Billion I.M.F. Loan," *The New York Times*, November 11, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/12/world/middleeast/egypt-gets-final-imf-approval-for-12-billion-loan.html? r=1</u>

<sup>20</sup> "IMF approves second tranche of \$12 billion Egypt loan," *The New Arab*, July 14, 2017, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/7/14/imf-approves-second-tranche-of-12-billion-egypt-loan</u>

<sup>21</sup> Walid Salah, "Egypt's double rations no cause for celebration as prices set to soar," *Al-Monitor*, July 14, 2017, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/egypt-ration-cards-increase-sisi-economic-reforms.html</u>

<sup>22</sup> Declan Walsh, "Despite Public Outcry, Egypt to Transfer Islands to Saudi Arabia," *The New York Times*, June 14, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/06/14/world/middleeast/egypt-saudi-arabia-islands-sisi.html?\_r=0</u>

<sup>23</sup> Amira Sayed Ahmed, "Saudi Arabia's dependent fees leave Egyptian expats in dire straits," *Al-Monitor*, July 16, 2017. <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/saudi-arabia-fees-egypt-expats-economic-trouble.html</u>

<sup>24</sup> Sudhesh Giriyan, "Kingdom becomes top remittance contributor to Egypt," *Arab News*, June 13, 2016, <u>http://www.arabnews.com/node/938551/corporate-news</u>

<sup>25</sup> Patrick Werr, "UAE offers Egypt \$3 billion support, Saudis \$5 billion," *Reuters*, July 9, 2013, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-egypt-protests-loan-idUSBRE9680H020130709</u>

<sup>26</sup> Taimur Khan, "UAE allocates \$4 bn in assistance to Egypt," *The National*, April 23, 2016, <u>https://www.thenational.ae/world/uae-allocates-4bn-in-assistance-to-egypt-1.140135</u>

<sup>27</sup> Amos Harel, "ISIS Settles Score With Israel for Egypt's War on Sinai Jihadists," *Haaretz*, February 15, 2017, <u>https://www.haaretz.com/middle-east-news/isis/egypt-isis/.premium-1.771553</u>

<sup>28</sup> "Russia plane crash: `Terror act' downed A321 over Egypt's Sinai," *BBC News*, November 17, 2015, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34840943</u>

<sup>29</sup> Dahlia Kholaif and Tamer El-Ghobashy, "Gunmen in Egypt Target Bus Carrying Coptic Christians, Prompting Airstrikes on Libya," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 26, 2017,

https://www.wsj.com/articles/gunmen-in-egypt-attack-bus-carrying-coptic-christians-

1495796748?mod=cx\_picks&cx\_navSource=cx\_picks&cx\_tag=contextual&cx\_artPos=5#cxrecs\_s

<sup>30</sup> "Egyptian police kill 8 pro-Muslim Brotherhood militants in Fayoum," *Xinhuanet*, July 23, 2017, <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-07/23/c\_136466304.htm</u>

<sup>31</sup> Arshad Mohammed and Warren Strobel, "Exclusive: U.S. to Withhold up to \$290 million in Egypt aid," *Reuters*, August 22, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-egypt-exclusive/exclusive-u-s-to-withhold-up-to-290-million-in-egypt-aid-idUSKCN1B225F</u>

<sup>32</sup> Jeremy Sharp, "Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations," Congressional Research Service, RL33003, March 24, 2017, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf</u>

<sup>33</sup> Peter Baker and Declan Walsh, "Trump Shifts Course on Egypt, Praising Its Authoritarian Leader," *The New York Times*, April 3, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/03/world/middleeast/-egypt-sisi-trump-white-house.html</u>

<sup>34</sup> "Trump praises Sisi, says he hopes to visit Egypt," Reuters, May 21, 2017,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-trump-saudi-egypt/trump-praises-sisi-says-he-hopes-tovisit-egypt-idUSKBN18H08H

<sup>35</sup> Ahmed Aboulenein, "Trump calls Egypt's Sisi after reports of US plan to deny aid to country," *Business Insider*, August 24, 2017, <u>http://www.businessinsider.com/trump-sisi-egypt-phone-call-2017-8</u>

<sup>36</sup> Camila Domonoske, "Egyptian-American Aid Worker Released from Cairo Jail, Returns to U.S.," *NPR*, April 21, 2017, <u>http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/04/21/525030784/egyptian-american-aid-worker-released-from-cairo-jail-returns-to-u-s</u>

<sup>37</sup> Sharp, op. cit. (<u>https://fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/RL33003.pdf</u>)

<sup>38</sup> "Meeting between Egyptian Foreign Minister and Jared Kushner cancelled – ministry," *Reuters*, August 23, 2017, <u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-usa-egypt-meeting/meeting-between-egyptian-foreign-minister-and-jared-kushner-cancelled-ministry-idUKKCN1B30VR</u>

<sup>39</sup> Nicole Gaouette, "US, citing human rights, cuts some Egypt aid," *CNN*, August 23, 2017, <u>http://www.cnn.com/2017/08/22/politics/us-egypt-aid-denied-democracy/index.html</u>

<sup>40</sup> Ahmed Aboulenein, "Egypt's Sisi meets Kushner after U.S. holds back aid," *Reuters*, August 23, 2017, <u>https://www.yahoo.com/news/egypt-cancels-kushner-meeting-minister-095240637.html</u>

<sup>41</sup> Gardiner Harris and Declan Walsh, "U.S. Slaps Egypt on human rights record and ties to North Korea," *The New York Times,* August 22, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/22/us/politics/us-aid-egypt-human-rights-north-korea.html</u>

<sup>42</sup> "Egypt Daily Update: Foreign Minister Denies Purchase of North Korean Weapons," Project on Middle East Democracy (POMED), n.d., <u>http://mailchi.mp/pomed/egypt-daily-update-842841?e=13f7efb048</u>

<sup>43</sup> "`Bright Star' military drills kick off between Egypt, US," *Daily News Egypt*, September 10, 2017, <u>https://</u> <u>dailynewsegypt.com/2017/09/10/bright-star-military-drills-kick-off-egypt-us/</u>

<sup>44</sup> Dominic Perry, "Egyptian navy buys 46 Ka-52K attack helicopters," Flight Global, January 4, 2016, <u>https://www.flightglobal.com/news/articles/egyptian-navy-buys-46-ka-52k-attack-</u>

<u>helicopters-420479/</u> and "Russia to deliver 50 MIG-29 fighters to Egypt on schedule: Report," *Egyptian Streets,* February, 22, 2017, <u>https://egyptianstreets.com/2017/02/22/russia-to-deliver-50-mig-29-fighters-to-egypt-on-schedule-report/</u>

## **BIOGRAPHIES OF AUTHORS**

Gregory Aftandilian

David B. Des Roches

Charles W. Dunne

Mustafa Gurbuz

Imad K. Harb

Khalil E. Jahshan

Tamara Kharroub

William Lawrence

Joe Macaron

Marcus Montgomery

Yousef Munayyer



Arab Center Washington DC

# **BIOGRAPHIES OF AUTHORS**

**GREGORY AFTANDILIAN** is a Nonresident Middle East Analyst at Arab Center Washington DC (ACW). He teaches courses on Middle East politics and US foreign policy at Boston University and American University. Previously, he worked for the US Government for over 20 years in such capacities as Professional Staff Member of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee and Middle East Analyst at the US Department of State. He holds degrees from Dartmouth College, the University of Chicago, and the London School of Economics. Aftandilian is the author of *Egypt's Bid for Arab Leadership: Implications for U.S. Policy*.

**DAVID B. DES ROCHES** is the Senior Military Fellow at the Near East South Asia Center for Security Studies. Previously, he was the Director for Defense Policy for Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, Qatar, Bahrain, Oman, the United Arab Emirates, and Yemen. At the Office of the Secretary of Defense he served as the DoD Liaison to the Department of Homeland Security, Senior Country Director for Pakistan, NATO Operations Director, and Deputy Director for Peacekeeping. Des Roches was awarded the Bronze Star for service in Afghanistan and has served on the US Special Operations Command as well as on the Joint Staff.

**CHARLES W. DUNNE** is a Nonresident Middle East Analyst at ACW. He was a US diplomat for 24 years, with tours in Cairo, Jerusalem, and Madras, India. He served as Director of Middle East and North Africa programs at Freedom House (2011-2015). During his government career, he was Foreign Policy Adviser to the Director for Strategic Plans and Policy at the Joint Staff in the Pentagon (2007-2008), and Director for Iraq at the National Security Council (2005-2007). He was chief Middle East expert in Secretary of State Colin Powell's Policy Planning Staff. Dunne holds an MA in Arab Studies from the Center for Contemporary Arab Studies, Georgetown University.

**MUSTAFA GURBUZ**, a Nonresident Middle East Analyst at ACW, conducts research on political violence and terrorism, ethnic/sectarian politics in Syria and Iraq, countering violent extremism, Turkish foreign policy, and Kurdish movements. He received his PhD in sociology from the University of Connecticut and currently teaches courses on Middle East politics in the Arab World Studies program at American University. Gurbuz is the author of *Rival Kurdish Movements in Turkey: Transforming Ethnic Conflict*.

**IMAD K. HARB** is the Director of Research and Analysis at ACW. He is the Founder and Director of Quest for Middle East Analysis, a research and consulting firm, and served as Senior Analyst at the Abu Dhabi-based Emirates Center for Strategic Studies and Research. Harb has taught at the Center for Contemporary Arab Studies, Georgetown University, the University of Utah, and San Francisco State University. He earned a PhD in political science from the University of Utah and is co-author, with John Bruni, of *Domestic and Regional Challenges to US-Iran Relations*.

**KHALIL E. JAHSHAN**, a political analyst and media commentator, serves as Executive Director of ACW. Previously, he was a Lecturer in International Studies and Languages at Pepperdine University and Executive Director of Pepperdine's Seaver College Washington DC Internship Program. He also served as Executive Vice President of the American-Arab Anti-Discrimination Committee (ADC) and Director of its government affairs affiliate, National Association of Arab Americans (NAAA)-ADC. His leadership positions in Arab American organizations include Vice President of the American Committee on Jerusalem, President of the NAAA, and National Director of the Association of Arab-American University Graduates.

**TAMARA KHARROUB** is the Assistant Executive Director and Senior Middle East Analyst at ACW. Her research explores issues of democratization and transitions, violent extremism and Countering Violent Extremism (CVE) programs, US policy in the Middle East and toward Palestine/Israel, with emphasis on democracy and human rights, identity and conflicts, the role of media and communication technology in political participation, and gender issues. She holds a PhD from Indiana University Bloomington and an MA from the University of Westminster, and is the recipient of several awards and scholarships including Fulbright.

**WILLIAM LAWRENCE** is a professor at George Washington University's Elliott School. Previously, he served as the Crisis Group's North Africa Director and State Department Senior Advisor for Global Engagement. He lived for 13 years in Arab countries and taught at Georgetown, Johns Hopkins, Tufts, Amideast/Mohamed V, and Cadi Ayyad. Lawrence coauthored *After the Uprisings: Political Transition in Tunisia, Libya, and Yemen* and has published articles in *Foreign Policy, the Guardian, Jeune Afrique,* and *Ash-Sharq al-Awsat* and with the Center for Strategic and International Studies. He earned a PhD from the Fletcher School.

**JOE MACARON** is a Resident Middle East Analyst at ACW, focusing on US strategy, international relations, and conflict analysis in the countries of the Levant and Iraq. Previously, he served as an Analyst at the Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, the Issam Fares Center in Lebanon, and the Colin Powell Center for Policy Studies at the City College of New York. Macaron has also been an Advisor to the International Monetary Fund and served in the United Nations system. He earned an MA in international relations from the City University of New York.

**MARCUS MONTGOMERY** is a Junior Analyst for Congressional Affairs at ACW. He analyzes issues relevant to US Middle East policy, foreign aid, human rights and democracy in the Arab world, and immigration, and writes the weekly congressional update of all activities in the US Congress pertaining to the Middle East. Previously, Montgomery worked as a Research Intern for ACW. He received a BA in psychology and a BA in criminal justice, with minors in sociology, Arabic, and Middle East studies, from the University of Arkansas.

**YOUSEF MUNAYYER**, a Nonresident Middle East Analyst at ACW, writes on the Arab-Israeli conflict. He serves as Executive Director of the US Campaign for Palestinian Rights and a member of the editorial committee of the *Journal of Palestine Studies*. Some of his published articles can be found in *The New York Times, The Washington Post, The Nation, Boston Globe, Foreign Policy, Journal of Palestine Studies, Middle East Policy,* and others. Munayyer holds a PhD in international relations and comparative politics from the University of Maryland.

## ABOUT ARAB CENTER WASHINGTON DC



Arab Center Washington DC

# ABOUT ARAB CENTER WASHINGTON DC

#### MISSION

Arab Center Washington DC (ACW) is an independent, nonprofit, and nonpartisan research organization dedicated to furthering the political, economic, and social understanding of the Arab world in the United States and to providing insight on US policies and interests in the Middle East. As a Washington-based authoritative research center on the Arab world, ACW addresses fundamental aspects of US-Arab relations through timely and objective academic research, policy analysis, and educational exchange.

#### AREAS OF STUDY

- Perspectives on democratization, human rights, and justice in Arab countries
- Current events and US policies in a changing Arab world
- Cultural, historical, political, and social dimensions of US foreign policy
- US-Arab commercial and economic relations
- US-Arab security and strategic partnerships
- Regional conflicts and peacemaking efforts in the Middle East
- Role of the US Congress in Middle East foreign policy

#### SUPPORT

ACW relies on contributions from individual supporters, organizations, foundations, and corporations. Contributions to ACW-a 501(c)(3) tax-exempt organization-are deductible under Section 170 of the Internal Revenue Code.

#### AFFILIATION

ACW is affiliated with the Arab Center for Research and Policy Studies (ACRPS), headquartered in Doha, Qatar. As one of the premier independent research institutes in the Arab region, ACRPS focuses on the social sciences, regional history, and geostrategic affairs. Its research, publications, projects, and events examine the important issues and challenges facing the contemporary Arab world. For more information, please visit <u>english.dohainstitute.org</u>.



Arab Center Washington DC المركز العربي واشنطن دي سي

# www.arabcenterdc.org



(f) /ArabCenterWashingtonDC

@ArabCenterWDC